

# POST - CONFERENCE BOOK OF PROCEEDINGS

SCIENCE, TECHNOLOGY, ENGINEERING AND MATHEMATICS EDUCATION INTER-NATIONAL CONFERENCE (STEMEIC2023)

**November 15<sup>TH</sup> - 17<sup>TH</sup>, 2023** 

#### Science, Technology, Engineering and Mathematics Education International Conference (STEMEIC2023)

#### November 15<sup>TH</sup>-17<sup>TH</sup>, 2023

#### **POST - CONFERENCE BOOK OF PROCEEDINGS**

The Interface Between Digital Revolution and Stem: Navigating The New Frontiers.

Hosted by

#### Masinde Muliro University of Science and Technology, Kakamega, Kenya

© Masinde Muliro University of Science and Technology

www.mmust.ac.ke ePublication © 2024 Copyrights are maintained by the authors of each chapter.

Science, Technology, Engineering and Mathematics Education International Conference (STEMEIC) Inc. www.stemeic.mmust.ac.ke The papers appearing in this book compose the proceedings of the virtual conference cited on the cover and title page of this volume. Papers were selected by the organising committee to be presented in oral and virtual format and were subject to review by the programme committee.

Please use the following format to cite material from this book:

Author/s, "Title of paper", in Proceedings of 3<sup>rd</sup> Annual Virtual Conference of Science, Technology, Engineering and Mathematics Education International Conference, Masinde Muliro University of Science and Technology (MMUST, 2023), pp. page numbers.

Published in Kenya by **Royallite Academic** P.O. Box 26454 – 00504, Nairobi – Kenya Tel: +254700042781, +254773552001 Email: info@royallitepublishers.com Instagram: @RoyallitePub Twitter: @RoyallitePub Website: www.royallitepublishers.com

> First published in 2023 ISBN: **978-9914-744-30-9** © Masinde Muliro University of Science and Technology, **2023**

All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced, stored in a retrieval system or transmitted in any form or by any means, electronic, mechanical, photocopying, recording, or otherwise, without prior written permission from the publisher, except as permitted by law, by license, or under terms agreed with the appropriate reprographics rights organization.

#### **STEMEIC 2023 ORGANIZING COMMITTEE**

- 1. Prof. Francis Orata
- 2. Prof. Catherine Aurah
- 3. Prof. Moses Poipoi
- 4. Prof. Kennedy Bota
- 5. Prof. Peter Bukhala
- 6. Dr. Rose Opiyo
- 7. Dr. David Barasa
- 8. Mr. Victor Dindah
- 9. Mr. Kaleb Mwendwa
- 10. Dr. Eng. Naibei Kanda Edwin
- 11. Dr. Teresa Okoth
- 12. Dr. Ben Mudogo
- 13. Mr. Elvis Jonyo: External IT Expert
- 14. Dr. Epari Ejakait
- 15. Mr. Ronald Michieka
- 16. Mr. Eric Wendo
- 17. Mr. Nelman Obwengi
- 18. Mr. Morgan Musiambo
- 19. Ms. Purity Muchere

#### **Academic Partners**

- 1. Centre for Mathematics, Science, and Technology Education in Africa (CEMASTEA)
- 2. Diversity Education Institute, Texas, USA
- 3. Sam Houston State University, Texas, USA
- 4. Brandenburg University

#### **Conference Sponsors**

- 1. Masinde Muliro University of Science and Technology
- 2. Brandenburg University of Applied Sciences
- 3. Vyxer Remit Inc.

#### MESSAGE FROM DIRECTORATE OF RESEARCH AND POST GRADUATE SUPPORT

On behalf of the team from the Directorate of Research and Postgraduate Support (DRPS), I thank the participants, partners and the guests for their contributions and engagement they played in, during the 4<sup>th</sup> international STEMEIC virtual conference. The theme of the conference was "the Interface between Digital Revolution and STEM: Navigating the New Frontiers". The conference enlightened participants on frontier thematic areas such as the use of Artificial Intelligence among other subthemes. Our integration during the conferences resulted in the establishment and strengthening of collaborations and partnerships that have resulted in joint research ventures among those who participated in the conference as a "steppingstone" in building inter- and multidisciplinary approach to research and is using the conference as a "steppingstone" in building inter- and multidisciplinary teams for research purposes. The themes were also aligned to the Kenya Vision 2030 that aims to transform Kenya into a newly industrialized, middle-income country that provides high quality of life to all its citizens by 2030, in addition to other developmental goals. We continue to eagerly share the findings that were disseminated during the conference, as we look forward to another fruitful forthcoming STEMEIC meeting.

Thank you

Director, Research and Postgraduate Support (DRPS) Prof. Francis Orata

#### PREFACE

Dear Delegates and Participants,

It is with great pleasure that I present to you the Book of Proceedings for the 4th STEM Education International Conference (STEMEIC2023), held from the 15th to the 17th of November 2023. The theme of this year's conference, "The Interface between Digital Revolution and STEM: Navigating The New Frontiers," guided our exploration of the dynamic interplay between technological advancements and STEM education.

The digital revolution continues to transform our world, presenting both challenges and opportunities for educators, researchers, and practitioners in the STEM fields. As we navigate these new frontiers, our collective insights and innovations are crucial for shaping a future where STEM education thrives in a digital age. This book of proceedings captures the essence of our discussions, research, and collaborations, providing a valuable resource for continued learning and development.

Throughout the conference, we engaged in enriching discussions, presented groundbreaking research, and fostered collaborative efforts aimed at enhancing STEM education. The diverse range of topics covered reflects the multifaceted nature of this field, from integrating cutting-edge technologies into educational practices to addressing global challenges such as environmental sustainability and public health through STEM innovations.

This Book of Proceedings is a testament to the hard work and dedication of all our contributors. It encapsulates the rich array of knowledge shared during the conference and serves as a comprehensive resource for those looking to advance their understanding of the interplay between digital technologies and STEM education. Each paper included here represents a step forward in our collective journey towards harnessing the full potential of the digital revolution to benefit STEM education. As we reflect on the rich content and diverse perspectives presented at STEMEIC2023, it is clear that the intersection of the digital revolution and STEM holds great promise

I extend my deepest gratitude to all the keynote speakers, participants, presenters, and organizing committee members whose efforts made STEMEIC2023 a resounding success. As we continue to navigate these new frontiers, I am confident that the insights and innovations documented in this volume will inspire and guide future advancements in STEM education.

Sincerely,

alles i

STEMEIC2023 Chairperson Prof. Catherine Muhonja Aurah

#### **PURPOSE OF STEMEIC**

Our Purpose is to help institutions of learning develop and sustain learning environments and programs suitable for STEM education. STEMEIC does this by:

- Providing a forum for professional educators to share resources and information about innovative pedagogies on a national and international level.
- Stimulating practitioner research, thereby contributing to the integration of theory and
- practice, and to the improved quality of our efforts.
- Serving as a vehicle for cooperative consultation and collaboration among professionals in the field.
- Integrating the interests and concerns from a variety of areas within STEM education.
- Promoting rights of underserved students.
- Influencing institutional and public policies concerning the principles of quality practice applied to STEM education.

Learn more at stemeic.mmust.ac.ke

#### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The completion of this **Book of Proceedings** for the **Science Technology Engineering and Mathematics Education International Conference (STEMEIC 2023)** would not have been possible without the contributions, support, and dedication of various individuals and institutions.

First and foremost, we would like to extend our sincere gratitude to the **organizing committee** members for their tireless efforts in planning and executing a successful conference. Their leadership and commitment have been instrumental in ensuring that the event provided a valuable platform for intellectual exchange.

We would also like to express our appreciation to our academic partners, including the Centre for Mathematics Science and Technology Education in Africa (CEMASTEA), Diversity Education Institute Texas USA, Sam Houston State University Texas USA, and Brandenburg University for their support and contributions.

Special thanks to **Masinde Muliro University of Science and Technology** and **Brandenburg University of Applied Sciences** for sponsoring this conference, alongside **Vyxer Remit Inc.**, whose generosity has been pivotal in making this event a success.

We are equally indebted to the **authors and researchers** who submitted their papers and participated in the conference sessions. Their groundbreaking work is the foundation of this book and the broader discussions within the STEM community.

Lastly, we extend our gratitude to the various **contributors** and **reviewers** whose expertise and attention to detail ensured the high quality of the papers presented at the conference.

Thank you all for your invaluable contributions.

Sincerely,

STEMEIC 2023 Organizing Committee

#### TABLE OF CONTENTS

Effect Of Enhanced Self – Learning Strategy on Students' Achievement In Biology	1
Adedamola A. KAREEM	.1
Investigating the integration of technology aided-task-based assessment methods in teaching and learning 3 geometry from selected secondary schools in Dodoma, Tanzania	D 7
Marcellina Mjenda, Vedaste Mutarutinya, Dickson Owiti	.7
Observations And Proposals from The Pilot Implementation of Universal Health Coverage With Reference T Machakos County And Its Implication On The Digitization Of Healthcare In Kenya John Kirimi M'Raiji	Го !7 <b>17</b>
The Mathematics-Language Proficiency: The Learners' Perspective	?5 25
Are Collective Bargaining Agreements Compromising Equity In Grade Promotion Of Post-Primary Teache In Extra-County And National Schools?	rs 31
Livanze Mwani, Epari Ejakait, Paul Akumu Ogenga	31
Sustainability and Innovation: The Intersection of Green Chemistry and the Digital Revolution - Review	A 39
Octor Vitalice Ouma, Phillis Mbinda	39
A Critical Review of Microbial Fuel Cells For Wastewater Treatment in Africa Eric Temba Wekesa, Lynet Musyoki, Phillis Mbinda	15 15
Inception of Competency Based Curriculum - Do Secondary School Teachers Possess the Required	52
Pedagogical Competencies?	52
Eric Temba Wekesa, Catherine Aurah, Martin Wanjala Toili	52

#### Effect Of Enhanced Self – Learning Strategy on Students' Achievement In Biology Adedamola A. KAREEM University of Lagos, Nigeria

#### Abstract

The study examined the effect of enhanced self-learning strategy on secondary school students' achievement in Biology. Pre-test posttest quasi experimental research design was used for the study. Two co-educational secondary schools from Educational District II of Lagos State, Nigeria were purposively selected for the study. One intact Senior Secondary School II (SSS II) science class was randomly selected in each school for the study. Schools were randomly assigned into experimental and control group. In all, 193 students participated in the study. The instrument used for collection of data for the study were Self-Directed Learning Instructional Guide (ESDLIG) (r = 0.75), Conventional Teaching Instructional Guide (CTIG) (r = 0.72), and Biology Achievement Test (BAT) (r = 0.87). Two research questions and two hypotheses were raised and tested respectively. Data collected were analysed using descriptive and inferential statistics (ANCOVA). Findings revealed that students exposed to enhanced self-directed learning strategy performed higher than their counterparts that were exposed to conventional teaching strategy. Based on the findings, it was recommended that teachers should encourage students to learn biology with enhanced self-directed learning, and government should ensure the provision and usage of Information and Communication Technology (ICT) laboratories with internet facilities for learning biology in senior secondary schools.

Keywords: self-directed learning, conventional, enhanced, achievement, biology

#### Introduction

Science is important in the development of any nation. It is the bedrock of technological development of any country. According to Ogundiwin, Asaaju, Adegoke and Ojo (2015), science is viewed as a process of enquiry about natural world, an endevour which leads to discovery and seeks explanation to man's immediate environment through scientific processes such as observation, experimentation, etc. Science is also defined as a systematic enterprise that builds and organizes knowledge in the form of testable explanations and predictions about the universe (Cassimally, 2011). Application of science forms the basis of technological development which is very important for economic development of a country.

Science equally contributes to the quality of life such as health, nutrition, agriculture, energy production, etc. Science is valued in the society because application of the scientific knowledge helps to satisfy many basic human needs and improves the living standard. Due to importance of science to the development of individual lives and a country, its teaching and learning is important. These have found a place at all levels of education in Nigeria.

Biology is a natural science subject that is taught at Senior Secondary school. Inspite of its importance as a science subject, biology is a very important subject, and a requirement for further learning of many professional courses such as medicine, agriculture, pharmacy, pharmacology, physiotherapy, biotechnology, etc. The teaching and learning of the subject makes students learn and make more informed decisions about their own health and biological issues. Jubril, Bello and Abimbola (2015) remarked that biology is the most popular science subject among senior secondary school students due to its importance.

Studies (Awobodu, 2016; Ayuba, 2016; Raji, 2017; WAEC Chief Examiners' Report, 2018; Adebanjo, 2019) have shown that despite the importance of the subject, and students' large enrolment in biology, the academic performance of students in Senior Secondary School Certificate Examinations (SSCE) has been dwindling over the years. There has not been permanent improvement in students' performance. It has been zigzag in nature - some years the pass rate is below average while in few other years, it has been a little above average. Most of the problems attributed to the students' poor performance in the subject are poor teaching methods and faulty instructional strategies (Kurah, 2015, Adebanjo, 2019).

Most biology teachers were found to consistently use conventional teaching. This teaching strategy engages the students in face-to-face teaching where the knowledge is transmitted (either written or oral) from the teacher to the students. The students play the role of recipients of biology knowledge or content. This is how biology as a science subject has been taught in classroom for several years. Therefore, the students have been passive learners. This is because conventional teaching is straight forward instruction from the teacher to the learners which is typical in classroom (Okoli & Chijioke, 2019). Conventional teaching is the traditional means of delivering instruction where the teacher leads the lesson, while the students are passive in listening and taking notes.

In recent times, the use of innovative method that will engage students' involvement in search for the knowledge of biology to be learnt may add value to the process of teaching and learning of the subject. Such strategy is self-directed learning.

Self-directed learning is a process of learning in which individuals take control of their own learning with or without the help of others. When teachers are involved, act as Facilitators, the learner has personal control over learning and its process. The students initiate, diagnose their learning needs, formulate their learning goals, identify necessary resources for learning, choose appropriate learning strategies and evaluate their own learning objectives. According to LaDell-Thomas

(2012), self-directed learning is an instructional strategy where the students with the guidance from the teacher decide what and how learning will take place. When students are allowed to choose different learning objectives, the students choose based on personal interests and strength. Self-directed learning is driven by intrinsic motivation to learn, with

students taken ownership in acquiring new knowledge. In this strategy, students are taught to learn through research. This is because, when students are involved in self-directed learning, students are in charge of collecting data, and performing experiments. Self-directed learning involves stages, such as: assess readiness to learn – the students conducting a self-evaluation of their current situation of study habits, set learning goals – developing a clear understanding of learning goals and communicating such with the teacher, engage in the learning process – able to understand learning needs and resources, and evaluate learning – students are to reflect and evaluate their learning goals to monitor the progress of achievement of such goals. Self-directed learning according to Tripon (2019), helps students to understand the best approach for gathering different types of information, and the development of life skills such as setting goals, reflecting on progress, problem solving, presentation and communication. Therefore, the process of learning is made better for students.

Most of the reviewed studies on independent learning strategies for students are about self-regulated learning strategy. For example, Broadbent & Poon (2015) examined self-regulated strategies as correlates of academic outcomes in higher institution. The self-directed learning is missing especially in the teaching biology at high secondary school.

Self – Directed Learning could be enhanced with the use of Information and Communication Technology (ICT) and other Technology used for learning in education. The use of ICT as a tool in teaching and learning is very common nowadays. It is used often by teachers to facilitate the effectiveness of teaching and improve students' learning. In biology, Senthikumar, Sivapragasam, & Senthamaraikannan, (2014) remarked that ICT simplifies the part of teaching as a visual representation. The visual representations of biology content could be easily understood by students. In view of these, this study enhanced or incorporated the self-directed learning with ICT. This is Enhanced Self – Directed Learning It is learning in which students are provided with ICT, modern day technologies for usage in taking charge of their own learning, develop a clear understanding of learning goals, select learning needs and resources, monitor progress of learning, etc. Students carry out Self-Directed Learning with the use of technology to enhance their understanding of the concepts to be learnt.

Knowles (1975) theory of self-learning, regards individuals as being unique, and the uniqueness calls for an individual approach to learning. The emphasis is that learning is individualistic. This theory supports self-directed learning. Students in self-directed learning take the initiative of their learning needs. The learner decides what to learn, how to learn, relevant resources for learning and implement learning. This is different from learning that defines teachers as transmitters of knowledge.

In learning, gender is an important issue of consideration in the study of students' achievement in science subjects. Various studies have submitted diverse findings on students' performance in science as relates to gender. Lawal (2015) found that gender factor has no impact on mean achievement of students in science, Okoli and Chijioke (2019) reported that female students have higher mean achievement than male students in biology.

Therefore, this study investigated the effect of enhanced self-directed learning on students' achievement in biology. The study examined the influence of gender since learning biology at secondary school is not gender biased.

#### **Statement of the Problem**

Biology is an important science subject that serves as prerequisite for many important professional courses in science field. Research report reveals that students' performances of students at examinations (especially senior secondary school certificate examinations) have not been encouraging. Various factors have been adduced to be the source of this problem such as poor teaching, laboratory facilities, students' population, etc. However, researchers have come up with various teaching strategies which may solve the problem of poor performance but the problem persists. A strategy with high involvement of students' engagement in the search for the knowledge may be of critical benefit to students' learning in the subject. It is against this background that the study attempted to find out the effect of enhanced self-directed learning strategy on academic achievement among biology students in Education District II, Lagos State.

#### **Purpose of the Study**

The purpose of this study is to:

i.investigate the impact of enhanced self-directed learning on students' achievement in biology

ii.determine the achievement of male and female students' taught using self-directed learning

#### **Research Questions**

- i.Is there any difference between the mean achievement scores of students taught with enhanced self-directed learning and those taught with conventional teaching strategies?
- ii.Is there any difference between the mean achievement scores of male and female students taught with enhanced selfdirected learning strategy?

#### Hypotheses

- i. There is no significant difference between the mean scores of students taught with enhanced self-directed learning and those taught with conventional strategies.
- ii. There is no significant difference between the mean achievement scores of male and female students taught with enhanced self directed learning strategy.

#### Instruments

Instruments used for this study include Enhanced Self-Directed Learning Instructional Guide (ESDLIG), Conventional Teaching Instructional Guide (CTIG), and Biology Achievement Test (BAT). ESDLIG consisted of guides (or steps) for enhanced self-directed learning strategy while CTIG contains guides for conventional teaching. The reliability coefficient using test-retest method was 0.75 and 0.72 for ESDLIG and CTIG respectively. BAT was made up of two sections. Section A consisted of student's demographic data while Section B contained fifty multiple choice questions items on cell division (this was the topic in the Lagos State's unified scheme of work as at the time of the study). The questions were drawn from

past paper two of WAEC and NECO May/June examinations from 2016 to 2021. The reliability was determined using KR 21 formula, a reliability co-efficient of 0.87 was obtained.

#### Methodology

The study adopted pretest posttest quasi experimental design.

The population of the study was made up of all Senior Secondary School II (SSS II) biology students in public senior secondary schools in Education District II of Lagos State. Purposive sampling method was used to select two schools for the study. The criteria for the selection of the schools include co-educational, presence of two biology teachers with first degree in biology education, properly equipped and functional biology laboratory and computer laboratory with internet facilities. The selected schools were far apart from each other to avoid interactions between the students during the study. In each of the schools selected, one intact SS II science class was randomly selected for the study. The intact classes were randomly assigned into treatment and control groups i.e one class being experimental group and the other, the control group. A pretest was administered on the two groups before commencement of treatment to determine their entry level.

The experimental group was exposed to enhance self-directed learning using ESDLIG while the control group was exposed to conventional teaching strategy with the use of CTIG. In the treatment group (Enhanced Self-Directed Learning), the topic was given by the teacher, but the students set their learning goals, made learning decisions with the use ICT facilities in the school's computer laboratory. In the conventional group, students were taught in the conventional way with the teacher as transmitter of the concept under consideration. The treatment was carried out over a period of six weeks. Both groups were learned Cell Division. The teaching was done by trained research assistants. At the end of the treatment period, a posttest was administered to both groups using the achievement test (BAT).

Data collected from the study were analysed with the use of descriptive and inferential statistics.

#### Result

The result of the study is presented according to research questions and hypotheses.

**Research Question One**: Is there any difference between the mean achievement score of students taught with enhanced self-directed learning and those taught with conventional method?

Table 1:

Descriptive statistics on difference between mean achievement scores of students achievement scores in enhanced selfdirected learning and conventional teaching strategies

Groups	Ν	Mean	<b>Standard Deviation</b>	Std. Error
Experimental	65	11.74	1.89	.39
Control	98	10.47	1.86	.37

Table 1 shows that the experimental group achieved a higher mean score of 11.74 while the control group achieved a lower mean score of 10.47. This indicates that there is difference between the mean scores of the achievement of students in the two strategies. The students in enhanced self-directed learning performed better than those in the conventional group.

**Research Question Two**: Is there any difference between the mean achievement scores of male and female students taught with enhanced self-directed learning?

Table 2:

Descriptive statistics on difference between mean achievement scores of male and female students taught using enhanced self-directed learning strategy

Variables	N	Mean	Standard. Deviation
Male	37	14.34	1.36
Female	28	14.15	1.45

Table 2 showed the mean achievement scores of students according to gender. The male students had 14.34 while the female students had 14.15. Though, there is difference between the two figures, the difference is very minimal. **Hypothesis One**: There is no significant difference between the mean scores of students taught with enhanced self-directed learning and those taught with conventional method

14010 5.					
Analysis of Covaria	ance (ANCOVA) of students'	Mear	n Achievement Sc	ores in B	iolog
Source	<b>Type III Sum of Squares</b>	Df	Mean Square	F	Sig.
Corrected Model	14.74	5	3.14	3.14	.14
Intercept	174.33	1	194.33	108.91	.00
Pretest	8.17	1	8.17	4.58	.03
Group	4.39	1	14.35	9.35	.00
Gender	.99	2	.50	2.62	.76
Group*Gender	.17	1	.19	.13	.75
Error	94.57	53	1.78		
Total	13687.00	59			
Corrected Total	11031	58			
D.C. 1	142(A1') + 1DC = 1	00	2)		

R Squared = .143 (Adjusted R Squared = .062) a.

Table 3 shows that the probability associated with the calculated value of F (9.35) for the effect of enhanced self-learning strategy on students' achievement in Biology is 0.00. Since the probability of 0.00 is less than 0.05 level of significance, the null hypothesis was rejected. Therefore, there is a significant difference between the mean achievement scores of students taught with enhanced self –directed learning strategy and those taught through the conventional teaching approach. Hypothesis Two: There is no significant difference between the mean achievement scores of male and female students taught with enhanced self – directed learning strategy

Table 3 shows that the probability associated with the calculated value of F (2.62) for the effect of gender on students' achievement in Biology is 0.76. Since the probability value of 0.76 is higher than 0.05 level of significance, the null hypothesis was upheld. Thus, there is no significant difference between the mean achievement scores of male and female students taught with enhanced self – directed learning strategy.

#### Discussion

Table 3.

Results from the study revealed that there is a significant difference between the mean achievement test scores of students taught biology with enhanced self-directed learning and conventional teaching strategies. It showed that those students taught with enhanced self-directed learning performed better than those taught with conventional method of teaching. This aligned with the findings of Khiat (2015) who reported that self-directed learning has a positive effect on overall students' achievement. Tekkol and Demirel (2018) also reported that self-directed learning has a significant improvement on university students' academic achievement. In support of the findings of this study, Khodabandehlou, et al (2012) also reported that there is a big difference between conventional teaching method which is teacher-center and self-directed learning, with students in the self-directed learning performed better in academic achievement. The implication is that students learn better when the teaching strategy is individually directed by students. Hence, there is the tendency of their better performance in the subject.

In this study, the self-directed learning was enhanced with ICT, technology and internet facilities. This may have also added to the improved academic achievement of the students. This is supported by Dawson et al (2012) assertion that technology and self-directed learning have a strong relationship. This indicates that self-directed learning work well when students facilitate the learning with technology experience. This is also supported by Eyyam and Yamtan (2014) study who found that mathematics students showed improved results when taught with self-directed learning and Information and Communication Technology (ICT) compared to those who were taught without technology and with conventional teaching. Carson (2012) also reported in a study that self-directed students studying in online distance learning university achieved better academic achievement compared to regular conventional students. Mutiu and Eroz-Tuga (2013) also found that university language students exposed to self-learning with computer assisted language learning, had a better understanding of language learning. This finding supports that in self-directed learning, students learn more when learning is encouraged with computer technology.

The improvement in the achievement revealed from the study was not gender sensitive. This indicates that the strategy is good for both male and female students. This is in support of the study of Nbina and Avwiri (2014) that gender has no effect on students' achievement in science but against the submission of Mohammad (2014) who found that female students' performance in science is significantly better than the male students. However, Omwirhiran (2013) and Daluba (2013) noted that male students performed significantly than the female students which are against the findings of this study.

In line with the findings from the study, and similar findings from literature it is evident that when senior secondary school students learn biology with self-directed learning that is enhanced with ICT, the students are likely to perform better.

#### Recommendations

Based on the findings of the study, the following are recommended:

- 1. Biology teachers should ensure and encourage students to learn biology using self-directed learning enhanced with technology
- 2. The proprietors of senior secondary schools should ensure the provision and usage of Information and Communication Technology (ICT) laboratory with, regular internet supply. This will facilitate students' self – directed learning in biology.

#### References

Adebanjo, A. A. (2019). Improving students' academic achievement in biology, using Information and communication technology aided instruction.

*Kampala International University Journal of Social Sciences*, 5 (4)

Adewale, A. M., Nzewuihe, G. & Ogunshola, F. (2016). Academic performance in biology secondary school certificate examination and the influencing factors among secondary school students in Owerri Nigeria. *International Journal of Education and Evaluation*, 2(1) <u>www.iiardpub.org</u>

Awobodu, V. Y. (2016). Problem-Based Learning and Programme Instruction as strategies for enhancing learning outcomes in Biology.

Unpublished Ph.D Thesis submitted to theDepartment of Science and Technology Education, Olabisi OnabanjoUniversity, Ago-Iwoye, Nigeria

Ayuba, B. (2016). Impact of peer tutoring on the academic achievement in sciences among secondary school students within Bauchi Metropolis. Unpublished B. Tech. (Ed) Project, Abubakar Tafawa Balewa University, Bauchi.

Broadbent, J. & Poon, W. L. (2015). Self-Regulated learning strategies & academic achievement in online environments: A systematic Review. *The Internet and Higher Education*, 27

Cassimality, K. A. (2011). Labcoat life because science is thing of beauty. Scitable by nature Education. A collaboration learning space for science. nature.com/scita

Carson, E. H. (2012). *Self-directed learning and academic achievement in secondary online Students* Unpublished Master's Thesis. Thesis/Dissertation ETD

Cazan, M. & Schiopca, A. (2013). Self-directed learning, personality traits and academic achievement. *Procedia – Social and Behavioural Sciences*, 1 (27)

Daluba, N. E. (2013). Effect of demonstration method of teaching on students' achievement in Agricultural Science. *World Journal of Education*, 3 (6)

Dawson, S. Macfadyen, L., Risko, F., Foulsham, T, &Kingstone, A. (2012). Using technology to encourage self-directed learning: the Collaborative Lecture Annotation System (CLAS). *Ascilite 2012: Future Challenges Sustainable Futures* 

Eyyam, R. & Yaratan, H. (2014). Impact of use of technology in mathematics lesson on student Achievement and attitudes. *Social Behaviour and Personality: An international Journal* 42(1)

Geng, S. Law, K. M. Y. &Niu, B. (2019). Investigating self – directed learning and technology Readiness in blending learning environment. *International Journal of Educational Technology in Higher Education*. 16, 17. Educationaltechnologyjournal.springeropen.comTrack/pdf/10.1186/541239\_019.0147\_0.pdf

Jubril, B. A., Bello, G. & Abimbola, I. O. (2015). Views of teachers on problems associated with the teaching of biology in in secondary schools in Kwara State, Nigeria. *A proceeding of International Science, Technology, Engineering, Arts, Management & Social Sciences*, 7

Kapur, R. (2019). Significance of self-directed learning. https://www.researchgate.net

Khiat, H. (2017). Academic performance and the practice of self-directed learning: the adultmStudent perspective. Journal

of Further and Higher Education, 4(1)

Khodabandehlou, M. Jahandar, S., Seyedi, G. & Abadi, D. (2012). The impact of self-directedmLearning strategies on reading comprehensive. *International Journal of Scientific & Engineering Research*, 3 (7)

Kurah, J. R. (2015). Teacher factor influencing the implementation of biology curriculum in secondary schools in Kaduna State. An Unpublished M. Ed Dissertation, Department of Science and Technology Education, University of Abuja.

Lai, Y. Saab, N. & Admiraal, N. (2022). Learning strategies in self – directed language learning using mobile technology in higher education: A systematic scoping review. *Edu.Inf. Technol.* https://doi.org/10.1007/s10639 022 10945 – 5

LaDell-Thomas, J. (2012). Do-It-Yourself information literacy: Self-directed learning at a distance *Journal of Literary & Information Services in Distance Learning*. 6 (3-4)

Lawal, M. K. (2015). Relationship between qualifying examination and National Examination Council (NECO) results in biology in selected schools in Kano metropolis. *Journal of Studies in Science and Mathematics Education*, 1 (1)

Misty, H. (2020). How to use self-directed learning in your class. *TeacherHUB.Com* K - 12 *Resources by Teachers for Teachers*. Provided by K12 Teachers Alliance

Mohammad, B. A. (2014). An evaluation of the efficacy of conceptual instructional method of teaching practical Chemistry: The case of secondary schools in Zaria Educational Zone, Kaduna State. Nigeria. *African Journal of Education and Technology*, 4 (1)

Mutiu, A. & Eroz-Tuga, B. (2013). The role of Computer – Assisted Language Learning (CALL) in promoting learner autonomy. Eurasian Journal of Educational Research, 51, 107 – 122

Nbina, J. E. & Avwiri, E. (2014). Relative effectiveness of context-based teaching strategy on senior secondary school students' achievement in inorganic Chemistry in Rivers state *AFRREVSTECH*, 3 (2)

Ogundiwin, O. A., Asaaju, O. A., Adegoke, A. &Ojo, A. T. (2015). Effect of group investigated Laboratory strategies on students' achievement in biology. *Pyrex Journal of Research in Environmental Studies*, 2 (4)

Okoli, J. N. & Chijioke, A. C. (2019). Effect of constructivist instructional approach on secondary School students' achievement in ecological concepts in biology. 60<sup>th</sup> Proceedings of Science Education. STAN place.

Omwirhiren, E. M. (2013). An investigation into the relative effectiveness of laboratory and lecture instructional strategies. *Psychology International*, 33.

Oniya, T. &Adefila, O. M. (2020). Effects of analogy –enhanced instructional strategy on learning outcomes of students in basic science practical skills in Ekiti state, Nigeria. *Journal of multidisciplinary and Current Educational Research (IJMCER)*, 2. 4.

Raji, R. A. (2017). Sequential Teaching Model with Enhanced Cognitive Entry as strategies for improving learning outcomes in ecology among secondary school students. An Unpublished Ph.D. Thesis submitted to the Department of Science and Technology Education, Olabisi Onabanjo University, Ago Iwoye

Senthikumar, R, Sivapragasam, C & Senthamaraikannan, B. (2014). Role of ICT in teaching Biology. *International Journal of Research (IJR)*, 1 (9)

Suknaisith, A. (2014). The results of self-directed learning for project evaluation skills of undergraduate students. *Procedia-Social and Behavioural Sciences*, 116

Tekkol, I. A. &Demirel, M. (2018). An investigation of self-directed learning skills of undergraduate Students. Frontiers in Psychology. 9. <u>https://www.frontiersin.org/article/10.3389/fpsyg.2018.02324</u>

Tripon, C. (2019). Importance of self-directed learning. https://doi.org/10.18662/Lumens.2015.0401.03

WAEC. (2018). West African Examination Council Chief Examiners' Report. WAEC.

#### Investigating the integration of technology aided-task-based assessment methods in teaching and learning 3D geometry from selected secondary schools in Dodoma, Tanzania

Marcellina Mjenda, Vedaste Mutarutinya, Dickson Owiti

### University of Rwanda-College of Education (UR-CE), African Centre of Excellence for Innovative Teaching and Learning Mathematics and Science (ACEITLMS), Rwanda

The University of Dodoma, College of Natural and Mathematical Sciences, Department of Mathematics and Statistics

University of Rwanda-College of Education (UR-CE), African Centre of Excellence for Innovative Teaching and Learning Mathematics and Science (ACEITLMS), Rwanda

#### Masinde Muliro University of Science & Technology-Department of Science & Mathematics Education,

#### Abstract

Integration of relevant and diverse assessment methods create learning environment that actively engages students and promotes a deeper and more meaningful understanding of mathematics. This study examines the integration of task-based assessment methods assisted by technology in teaching and learning 3D geometry in some selected secondary schools in Dodoma, Tanzania. Using a mixed research methodology, the study collected information from mathematics teachers through classroom observation protocols and interviews. 58 mathematics teachers in Dodoma region were purposively selected for data collection. Thematic analysis was used to examine the data from interview and SPSS used to analyze the data from classroom observation protocols. The results indicate a preponderance of traditional assessment techniques, particularly written tasks, with a conspicuous underuse of task-based assessments such as exhibitions, game-based assessments, observations and project-based assessments. An important finding of the study is that the majority of teachers lacked experience using technology to improve assessment practices. This finding highlights the importance of providing professional development opportunities that empower teachers with the necessary skills to incorporate technology aided-task-based assessment methods in enhancing students learning of 3D geometry.

Keywords: 3D geometry, assessment methods, mathematics, mathematics teachers, technology aided-task-based assessment methods, teaching and learning

#### Introduction

Mathematics is an important area of study that contributes significantly to the development of students' analytical thinking and problem-solving abilities (Ahdhianto et al., 2020; Alcantara et al., 2017). Among the sub-fields in the subject, 3D geometry is a significant topic in developing students problem-solving skills (Thompson, 2013). In this context, teaching and learning 3D geometry is a fundamental component that provides students with the chance to interact with spatial ideas and its practical applications. In improving the teaching and learning of 3D geometry, teachers' methods of assessment have a significant impact on how well students learn (Omar et al., 2018). Assessment in mathematics learning goes beyond traditional testing and examinations (İbili et al., 2020) which are dominated by a teacher, the more authentic assessment advocated to improve students learning accountability is the assessment in which both, students and their teacher are actively engaging in the process of planning, leaning and assessing the learning success. According to Palm (2019), student-centered assessment practices include task-based assessment methods which encompasses a range of strategies such as hands-on activities, projects, exhibitions, self and peer assessments.

According to Venturini and Sinclair (2017), teaching and learning 3D geometry require students to perform various tasks that require students to apply their knowledge to real-world problems. Students might be required to use computer-aided design softwares to construct a 3D model, for example, as a way to demonstrate their spatial awareness and problemsolving abilities. One example of task-based assessment methods include ability to create tangible models of geometric shapes out of clay or paper is another example that may be used to gauge a student's manual and intellectual competence. Through active learning, engagement, and the application of theoretical information in practical circumstances, these strategies build a deeper understanding of 3D geometry while providing a hands-on means of assessing students' practical skills and creativeness. According to Mjenda et al. (2023b) assessment of acquisition of learning compentences can be enhanced through the use of rubrics to assess the performance level of individual student in a particular learning tasks. The study conducted by Orlando and Attard (2016) report that effective assessment is characterized by student active participation in learning and assessment activities that can be enhanced through manual activities or digital tools.

As explained by Weldeana and Sbhatu (2017), students' competence in 3D geometry is enhanced by the use of a variety of assessment techniques that are appropriate for the context. Assessment tasks specifically designed for 3D geometry assess students' application of these concepts in real-world situations in addition to their theoretical knowledge. Through the integration of task-based asassessment methods particularly technology-aided task-based assessment methods, teachers can foster problem-solving skills. This all-encompassing strategy fosters a more profound understanding of 3D geometry. According to Beatty and Gerace (2009) Technology-aided task-based assessment methods use digital tools to assess students'

skills and competencies in teaching and learning. These assessments involve interactive tasks that simulate authentic learning, allowing for a more practical and dynamic assessment of a person's abilities (Mbwile & Ntivuguruzwa, 2023). Utilizing technologies such as simulations virtual environments, and computer-based tasks enhance incorporation of pertinent assessment tasks and create an environment that is stimulating and rewarding for students' learning (Mjenda et al., 2023a). In this sense, developing a more solid and successful pedagogical approach to teaching 3D geometry requires the careful integration of assessment methods.

Educational stakeholders in developed countries use a wide range of instructional assessment methods to improve mathematics teaching and learning. The study conducted by Venturini & Sinclair (2017) on effectiveness of task-based assessment methods in teaching and learning 3D geometry with a particular focus on integrating technology revealed positive change in students learning of the topic. In addition, the study by Britten and Cassady (2012) highlighted that technology is becoming increasingly important in assessing students' acquisition of problem-solving skills in mathematics. In this view, the integration of task-based assessment methods either manually or through digital tools improve mathematics learning particularly 3D geometry. Furthermore, the study by Salend (2009) highlighted the importance of technology as a useful tool for assessing students' mathematical understanding. The studies reveal that task-based method that are enhanced by technology, give students the opportunity to work on important, challenging and relevant tasks that help them make the connection between their theoretical knowledge and practical application. This is consistent with the principles of problembased learning, which emphasize the importance of technology-based assessments. Additionally, Chiu and Hsieh (2017) study highlights the impact of role-playing-based assessments on students' mathematics performance. The results show that the use of this novel assessment methods significantly improves students' results. Scenarios based on role play not only increased student satisfaction, but also lead to increased mathematics learning success.

Moreover, task-based assessment techniques are becoming more popular for teaching and learning 3D geometry in sub-Saharan countries as well. Ethiopia is a prime example, as evidenced the study by Weldeana and Sbhatu (2017) which shows that implementing portfolio assessment in 3D geometry instruction significantly improved student learning outcomes. Comparably, the study conducted by Salman (2009) in Nigeria emphasized the critical role that classroom assessment methods play in shaping the dynamics of teaching and learning. The study found that task-based assessment increases students' motivation and interest in the learning process while also encouraging student interaction. The results resoundingly support the incorporation of pertinent assessment techniques, highlighting their value in stimulating learning environments. The recognition of task-based assessments as catalysts for effective 3D geometry education signals a paradigm shift towards more engaging and student-centered learning experiences across diverse educational landscapes.

Apart from recognition of the importance of task-based assessment in teaching and learning 3D geometry in sub-Saharan countries, the study conducted by Agyei et al. (2023) in Ghana high schools revealed that teachers and students struggle in implementing task-based assessment assisted with technology to improve students' critical thinking and proble,m solving skills in mathematics. In addition to that, the study conducted by Barakabitze et al. (2019) in Uganda to reports that teachers find it difficult to create engaging and dynamic learning environments particulary in utilizing technology for 3D geometry assessments. Teachers and students have limited ability to manipulate models in three dimensions creatively due to limited access to digital tools. In this view due to the digital tools access, students and teachers are more reliant on conventional methods, which makes it more difficult for students to improve their spatial skills.

A major change in Tanzania's education has been the transition from a content-based to a competency-based curriculum, with an emphasis on incorporating student-centered assessment methods. Furthermore, the curriculum emphasizes integration of technology in assessment procedures. This change was enacted by the United Republic of Tanzania [URT] in 2019 to encourage direct student participation in classroom activities and enact 21<sup>st</sup> century skills to the youth (Senjiro & Lupeja, 2023). National education policy emphasizes teachers to use a range of assessment methods to instill in students a sense of ownership of their learning and to provide meaningful teaching and learning experiences. The policy emphasizes the integration of technology to improve and modernize the teaching and learning as an accountability to struggle in the global market. Application of digital tools in Tanzania is growing particular in the use of digital tools as instructional resources (Mbwile & Ntivuguruzwa, 2023a). However little has done on the part of mathematics education particularly in the area of 3D geometry, since the policy is ineffectively put into practices in the field (Lupeja & Komba, 2022; Mazana et al., 2020; William & Kitta, 2021). As effective integration of task-based assessment methods assisted by technology has positive impact on student learning, particularly in Teaching and learning 3D geometry, the study aimed at examining how mathematics teachers in Tanzania context employ task-based assessment methods assisted by technology to improve students' learning of 3D geometry. More specifically, the study aimed to fulfill the following research questions:

- 1. Do mathematics teachers employ task-based assessment methods enhanced by technology in Teaching and learning 3D geometry?
- 2. What are challenges facing mathematics teachers in integrating technology-assisted task-based assessment methods in teaching and learning 3D geometry?

#### Significance of the study

The significance of the study goes beyond the immediate Dodoma context and extends to the larger education system of Tanzania. Knowledge of the assessment methods integrated with technology is essential as the country struggles with poor mathematics performance, particularly in 3D geometry. In this particular mathematical area, research intended to provide a nuanced understanding of the dynamics between pedagogical assessment practices and student outcomes. Additionally, the results can serve as a catalyst for policy reform by providing evidence-based insights into the effectiveness of current assessment practices. Policymakers can develop targeted interventions to improve mathematics education nationwide by identifying areas that can be improved. Additionally, the research findings could be a useful tool for teachers, providing them with research-backed strategies to improve their teaching, particularly in the complex area of 3D geometry through the application of technology. The aim of this research was essentially to serve as a catalyst for positive change in the Tanzanian mathematics education system by creating an atmosphere in which students can develop their understanding of 3D geometry and teachers are empowered to apply efficient assessment methods cconsistent with the overall goals of the Tanzania Education curriculum.

#### **Theoretical framework**

The theoretical framework of this study is based on the sociocultural perspective, particularly Vygotsky's zone of proximal development [ZPD] (Vygotsky, 1978) and the scaffolding concept. This framework highlights the importance of social interaction for cognitive development and posits that learning occurs in a social context. The assessment methods used by mathematics teachers are essential resources for helping students navigate their zone of proximal development when it comes to learning and teaching 3D geometry. The study aimed to examine how teachers help students acquire knowledge of 3D geometry by examining these assessment methods within a sociocultural framework. It recognizes the importance of dynamic and interactive assessment techniques that not only measure students' current understanding but also provide support and guidance for their further cognitive development in this specific area of mathematics. The framework also makes it possible to examine how assessment methods might support or hinder students' ability to develop spatial thinking skills, considering the particular cultural and contextual elements of secondary schools in Tanzania.

#### Methodology

#### Study context

The study was focused on Dodoma, one of the 31 regions in the United Republic of Tanzania and is located at the central part of the country. A reason leads to decision to conduct this study to this region was the region's poor performance, particularly in Mathematics subject as shown by the results of the National Examination Council of Tanzania [NECTA] (2022) Certificate of Secondary School Examinations (CSEE). The importance of understanding assessment methods teachers use in this important subject was highlighted by the data from URT (2022) examination data. Within the Region, two districts which are Chamwino and Dodoma city were randomly selected among seven (7) districts in Dodoma to involve in the study. Furthermore, the study concentrated on the topic of 3D geometry as one among the topic in Ordinary-level Curriculum of secondary education and the topic being the worst performed in the examinations (Ministry of Education, Science and Technology [MoEST], 2022). In this view, it was felt desirable to explore mathematics teachers' integration of technology-aided assessment methods in the teaching and learning of 3D geometry, as assessment methods applied in teaching and learning play significant role in enhancing students learning.

#### **Research** approach

The methodological framework of the study was based on a mixed-methods design which is characterized by a careful fusion of quantitative and qualitative research approaches (Hall, 2013). This thoughtful decision improves the scope and depth of the study on the assessment techniques used by mathematics teachers in Tanzania. Teachers were observed in their classrooms when teaching 3D geometry to see how they integrate task-based assessment methods and integrate technology in assessment processes. On the other side, detailed semi-structured interview with mathematics teachers provided qualitative data. The interview explored the intricacies of assessment practices and explain the considerations and underlying motivations behind the selection of specific techniques. Collecting both types of data simultaneously facilitated triangulation of results and increased the overall legitimacy and rigor of the research. This methodological diversity ensures that the study captures the complex relationship between assessment methods and teaching in 3D geometry, leading to a deep understanding that can guide important recommendations for Tanzania's educational policy and pedagogical approaches.

#### **Sampling procedures**

Given the main aim of this study to examine the assessment methods employed by mathematics teachers to improve the teaching and learning of 3D geometry, a deliberate attempt was made to specifically involve mathematics teachers in the research. The decisive factor in the decision to use this purposive sampling was the responsibility of these teachers take in teaching and learning mathematics. In this view, mathematics teachers were purposively selected among all teacher in the two districts. To ensure widespread participation, consent forms were distributed to all 63 mathematics teachers in the two districts within the Region inviting them to participate in the interview and to be observed in the classes when they were teaching. Impressively, 58 teachers expressed willingness to participate in the study. Among the respondents, 15 mathematics teachers were selected through a random sampling process to participate in in-depth interview that provided valuable qualitative insights into their teaching methods. To increase the representativeness of the study, factors such as gender and the presence of special needs among mathematics teachers were carefully considered during the sampling process to ensure a diverse and inclusive representation of teachers. This careful approach aimed to gain a nuanced understanding of assessment practices across the diverse landscape of mathematics teachers in the region.

#### Data collection tools and procedures

In examining assessment methods mathematics teachers use in teaching and learning 3D geometry, data were collected through classroom observation protocol and semi-structured interview. The Classroom observation protocol initially comprised fifteen items. After passing the validation process, five elements were omitted because experts commented that they were not relevant to task-based assessment. All 58 teachers were observed twice by two observers. Each classroom session consumed 40 minutes. On the other hand, semi-structured interview was conducted after expert assessment of the interview questions. Before expert appraisal, the interview guide consisted of fifteen questions, experts suggested to omit three questions as seem not answering the research objectives and also two questions were seeming to be repeated. In this view, the interview guide remained with ten (10) questions that were recognized as relevant to the study. The data collection process took place for the period of two months.

#### Data analysis procedure

Analysis of qualitative and quantitative data were conducted independently and concurrently. For the responses from semistructured interview, qualitative analysis, six steps as described by Braun et al. (2017) were devised for analysis. The transcriptions were read and re-read line by line to become familiar with the data. The prioritization of themes and subthemes was enabled by the patterns and categories revealed in the analysis. To make them clear and relevant, these topics undergone a thorough review, definition and naming process. The analysis resulted to three themes: Conceptualization of assessment methods, factors for selection of relevant assessment methods and challenges on selection and integrating relevant assessment methods in teaching and learning 3D geometry.

On the other hand, the cclassroom observation protocol data were analyzed through Microsoft Excel whereby means, and standard deviations for all variables were computed. As the classroom observation were rated by two raters, the Cohen-

kappa inter-rater reliability were computed and the coefficient was 0.79 which according to Cohen's (1960) kappa this coefficient indicates substantial agreement between raters.

#### **Findings and Discussion**

The findings of the study on investigating the use of technology-aided-task-based assessment methods in assessing the teaching and learning of 3D geometry were based on two objectives: To investigate Mathematics teachers' integration of technology-aided task-based assessment methods in teaching and learning of 3D geometry and to identify the challenges faced by mathematics teachers in selecting and integrating technology-aided task-based assessment methods in teaching and learning 3D geometry.

### Investigating Mathematics teachers' integration of technology-aided task-based assessment methods in teaching and learning of 3D geometry

The findings of this objective were collected through classroom observation method and interview. From classroom observation, the findings indicated teachers' low ability in integration of task-based assessment methods in teaching and learning of 3D geometry. This was indicated by an overall mean ( $\mu$ ) and standard deviation ( $\delta$ ) of  $\mu = 0.30$ ,  $\delta = 0.0116$ . Which indicates the implementation of technology-aided task-based assessment methods were not observed. The summary on the indication level is presented in the Table 1.

### Table 1: Mathematics teachers' level of indication of task-based assessment methods during teaching and learning3D geometry

Assessment parameter	mean	Level of indication		
	$\pm$ Standard devition			
Assessment methods are aligned with 3D ge-	$0.71\pm0.023$	Slightly observed		
ometry concepts and skills				
Assessment methods are differentiated to ac-	$0.02\pm0.038$	Not observed		
commodate diverse student's abilities				
Provision of clear instructions and expecta-	$0.00\pm0.000$	Not observed		
tions for the assigned tasks				
Teacher's provision of guidance and support	$0.57 \pm 0.011$	Slightly observed		
during task implementation				
Students actively engage with the 3D geom-	$0.27\pm0.003$	Not observed		
etry tasks				
There are opportunities for collaborative	$0.42\pm0.009$	Not observed		
problem-solving during task-based assess-				
ments				
Students demonstrate their understanding of	$0.08 \pm 0.021$	Not observed		
3D geometry through the tasks assigned				
Teachers provide constructive feedback on	$0.93\pm0.005$	Slightly observed		
students' performance in task-based assess-				
ments				
Teachers encourage students to reflect on	$0.01\pm0.006$	Slightly observed		
their learning				
Teachers utilize technology to facilitate and	$0.00\pm0.000$			
assess 3D geometry tasks		Not observed		
Overall mean	$0.30\pm0.012$	Slightly observed		

The findings revealed a marginal alignment of teachers' integration of task-based assessment methods with the concepts and skills of 3D geometry. This alignment was discerned through mean ( $\mu$ ) and standard deviation ( $\delta$ ) values,  $\mu = 0.71$  and  $\delta = 0.023$ . However, there was an absence of evidence indicating a differentiation in assessment methods to accommodate diverse student skills. Despite the commendable efforts of teachers in offering guidance and support during task implementation, there were limited instances of active student participation in assignments, and the tasks themselves were not reflected into enhanced 3D geometry learning.

The study exposed a deficiency in fostering collaborative problem-solving, an essential element for successful learning, suggesting a potential weakness in promoting cooperative learning environments. These findings resonate with the finding drawn by Weldeana and Sbhatu (2017), who emphasized that a failure to involve students in various assessment tasks hinders the development of essential 21st-century skills such as problem-solving and critical thinking. Moreover, the results support the idea, as noted by Palm (2019), that teachers struggling to plan relevant assessment tasks, resulting in the use of methods that do not align with the intended learning competencies.

The research findings underscored the limited proficiency of teachers in incorporating technological-based assessment tasks, with none of the observed teachers utilizing technological devices in the teaching and learning process. This provides alarming evidence that either teachers have limited knowledge on how to integrate technology into assessment procedures or they have no access to technological tools. These results are consistent with the findings of Agyei et al. (2023) and Barakabitze et al. (2019), who asserted that teachers grapple with the challenge of limited knowledge when effectively utilizing technology for teaching and learning 3D geometry. Based on the findings, the integration of technology-aided task-based assessment methods is still a challenge to mathematics teachers.

On the other hand, the results from the interview after in-depth analysis resulted into three themes; mathematics teachers conceptual understanding of task-based assessment methods and technology-aided-task-based assessment methods, factors to be considered in selection of types of assessment methods in Teaching and learning, and challenges facing mathematics teachers in integrating technology-aided task-based assessment methods in classrooms.

### Mathematics teachers conceptual understanding of task-based assessment methods and technology-aided assessment methods

The findings indicate limited understanding on mathematics teachers' knowledge on what task-based assessment methods mean. Most of participants identified questions and answers as among the task-based assessment methods. They described it as any type of questions given to students to assess for their understanding. This was verified by the following quotations:

Task-based assessment is the type of assessment in which students are given activities to do. It can be classroom exercises or assignments. Learning 3D geometry require assessment tasks such as solving area and volume of 3D figures require students to solve as many as possible questions in the classes (Teacher MT3, school SC9)

Task-based assessment methods include various methods in finding out how the students are learning. This include calculating 3D geometry questions to see how students perform these activities. The students can perform activities and students assess how they have performed and assign some marks (Teacher MT6, school SC1)

From the findings it is vivid that mathematics teachers have no clear knowledge on task-based assessment methods. Having clear conception on task-based assessment methods would help them on designing relevant assessment methods to improve students learning. This is verified by the findings by Brookhart (2011) and Koh (2011) who posited that teachers' conceptual understanding on task-based assessment methods enhance the design and integration in the classroom. In this view, teachers limited understanding of the methods affects their practices.

On the other side, teachers were able to express the meaning of technology-aided task-based assessment methods. They described it as any kind of assessment that are conducted through technological tools such as computers and phones. This can be verified by the response from one of participants:

According to my understanding, technology-aided task-based assessment methods are the kind of assessment that are conducted by technological devices such as computers, recorders or phones. These are up to date means of improving the teaching and learning however it is very difficult to apply them in our environment (Teacher MT 14, School SC7).

The response from participant indicate that teachers they have an idea on the meaning of technology-aided task-based assessment methods. The responses further indicate that teachers do not integrate technology in their assessment procedures. These findings concur with the results obtained from the research conducted by Fahlgren et al. (2022) that teachers might have conceptual understanding of technological pedagogies but they lack practical skills to apply them in the teaching and learning process.

Mathematics teachers were also asked on their knowledge on factors contributing to selection of assessment methods. The findings indicate that teachers' reasons for selection of assessment methods were based on affordability of the method in

terms of material availability, time convenience as well as cost implications but not on relevance of the method in terms of the competence intended to be achieved. This was echoed by the following quotations:

From my understanding, the factors contributing to selection of a particular assessment method include students' accessibility to accomplish the tasks at a short time and ability to mark the assignment at a manageable time. As we have a large number of students per class, it is not easy to mark about two hundred exercise books every day. So sometimes I provide exercises that I can afford to mark within a short time. (Teacher MT1, school SC 5)

Most of the time I use to write questions on the board and students write the solution in their exercise books. Sometimes I provide individual or group assignments for students to accomplish during their extra time. I use these methods because they are the only best method I am aware of (Teacher MT8, School SC6)

Teachers' familiarity with the approach and their preference for its user-friendliness are factors in the prevalence of methods for assessment. Teachers choose methods for assessment based on how easily they can provide prompt feedback. Thomas (2012) asserts that teachers ought to consider employing assessment strategies that motivate students to participate actively in the process of teaching and learning. Based on the teachers' insights, it is vivid that teachers do not consider relevance of the assessment method based on how productively it can enhance students learning.

### To identify the challenges faced by mathematics teachers in integrating relevant assessment methods in teaching and learning 3D geometry.

Teachers identified various challenges affecting them in integrating task-based assessment methods in the in teaching and learning 3D geometry. The major reasons mentioned were knowledge on particular methods. They mentioned other factors as time in planning the tasks, monitoring students when practicing the method and feedback provision. This can be verified by the following quotations from participants:

I get challenged in the use of other methods apart from that I always use. The reason behind is that I have no idea about other assessment methods. Most of the time, after teaching I provide questions to students to assess their understanding. The challenges I get from this method is that sometimes I fail to mark all exercise books as we have a large number of students in classes, it is hard to mark all works all the time (Teacher MT2, School SC4)

I am aware that in a revised curriculum which is competence-based curriculum we are emphasized to employ studentcentered teaching and learning methods that encourage students to engage in the learning process. It is evidently that even assessment methods should be student centered. The problem of not involving students in assessment is that it is time consuming to engage students in planning such as preparation of assessment materials and supervision of activities (Teacher MT5, School SC2)

From teachers' responses it shows that most of mathematics teachers do not employ task-based assessment methods due to limited knowledge on a wide range of assessment tasks. Teachers claim that they are aware of few methods and hence they use them in teaching all topics. This claim concurs with the findings with Kyaruzi et al. (2018) that knowledge on assessment methods promote its practice in teaching and learning. In this view teachers limited knowledge promote low practice in teaching and learning. In addition, teachers claimed on limited time in implementing task-bases assessment methods in teaching and learning and hence they avoid integrating relevant assessment methods. The study by Salamoura and Unsworth (2016) incouraged teachers in utilizing necessary resources such as time, materials and infrastructures to ensure students are actively engage in the learning process.

In addition, participants complained about the lack of technological infrastructures such as shortage of computers and unstable power supplies in their educational settings. They further reported limited knowledge on designing technological-aided assessment tasks. This can be evidenced through the following quotations captured from participants:

It becomes a challenge to me in using technology in planning or delivering a lesson in class. In our school we do not have electricity, so it is difficult to use computer or any other technological tool as they need a source of power (Teacher MT3, School SC9)

It is very hard to me to use technology such as computers to develop task-based assessment methods since I have no knowledge on how to use technology to assess students. Most of the time I use to write question on the blackboard and students copy on their exercise books to respond (Teacher MT2, School SC3)

Participants responses indicate that mathematics teachers do not integrate technology in assessment processes. Their claims about limited knowledge on using technology in assessment and limited access to technology facilities concur with (McCulloch et al., 2018) Britten and Cassady (2012) that teachers struggle in using technology for planning classroom assessments due to limited access in terms of facilities such as computers and internet. Insufficient resources hinder the adoption of digital tools in developing assessment activities through the use of digital tools.

#### Conclusion

The aim of the research study was to investigate teachers' practices in integrating technology-aided task-based assessment methods in the teaching and learning of 3D figures. The study employed classroom observation and semi-structured interview to teachers. The main finding from both methods of data collection indicate that teachers are faced with limited knowledge and skills in integrating technology in classroom assessment practices. Teachers reported lack of knowledge on the use of digital tools, limited access to digital tools and other technological devices as among the challenges faced them in integrating technology-based assessment methods. Theys could not use any kind of technology apart from traditional ways of teaching and assessment such as paper and pencil tasks. Apart from technology use, mathematics teachers run challenges of employing task-based assessment methods in general. Teachers did not engage students in diverse learning activities such as engaging them in hands-on activities, exhibitions of projects as the learning of 3D figures involve various 3D objects manipulations.

#### Recommendations

To improve mathematics teachers' knowledge and skills in designing effective assessment methods the research recommends targeted training programs for mathematics teachers to enhance their proficiency in implementing diverse assessment methods, with a particular emphasis on task-based assessment approaches. Creating interesting assessments becomes labor-intensive without digital tools, which restricts inventiveness and students' active engagement in learning. Using technology to plan relevant assessment tasks requires a sophisticated knowledge of the competence to be achieved, the available digital tools and the competence to operate a particular technology. It could be difficult for teachers who have not received wide-ranging training in this area to design assessment tasks that accurately reflect students' grasp of 3D geometry. These difficulties highlight the critical need for extensive professional development programs that equip teachers with the necessary technological know-how and techniques to smoothly incorporate digital resources into the assessment landscape, guaranteeing a more engaging and productive learning environment for students. Teachers are advised to undergo professional learning that could equip them with skills to deliver engaging and dynamic lessons.

#### References

- Agyei, E., Agyei, D. D., & Benning, I. (2023). Teaching Mathematics with Digital Technologies: A Situational Analysis of High School Teachers' Experiences in Ghana. *African Journal of Research in Mathematics, Science and Technology Education*, 1-14. https://doi.org/10.1080/18117295.2023.2265241
- Ahdhianto, E., Marsigit, H., & Nurfauzi, Y. (2020). Improving fifth-grade students' mathematical problem-solving and critical thinking skills using problem-based learning. Universal Journal of Educational Research, 8(5), 2012-2021. https://doi.org/10.13189/ujer.2020.080539
- Alcantara, E. C., Bacsa, J. M. P., & City, B. (2017). Critical thinking and problem solving skills in mathematics of grade-7 public secondary students. Asia Pacific Journal of Multidisciplinary Research, 5(4), 21-27. Retrieved from www.apjmr.com
- Barakabitze, A. A., William-Andey Lazaro, A., Ainea, N., Mkwizu, M. H., Maziku, H., Matofali, A. X., ... & Sanga, C. (2019). Transforming African education systems in science, technology, engineering, and mathematics (STEM) using ICTs: Challenges and opportunities. *Education Research International*, 2019, 1-29. https://doi.org/10.1155/2019/6946809
- Beatty, I. D., & Gerace, W. J. (2009). Technology-enhanced formative assessment: A research-based pedagogy for teaching science with classroom response technology. *Journal of science education and technology*, 18, 146-162. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10956-008-9140-4
- Britten, J. S., & Cassady, J. C. (2012). The Technology Integration Assessment Instrument: Understanding planned use of technology by classroom teachers. In *Classroom integration of type II uses of technology in education* (pp. 49-61). Routledge.
- Britten, J. S., & Cassady, J. C. (2012). The Technology Integration Assessment Instrument: Understanding planned use of technology by classroom teachers. In *In Classroom integration of type II uses of technology in education* (pp. 49-61). Routledge. https://doi.org/10.4324/9780203051504
- Brookhart, S. M. (2011). Educational assessment knowledge and skills for teachers. . *Educational Measurement: issues* and practice, 30(1), 3-12. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1745-3992.2010.00195.x
- Chiu, F. Y., & Hsieh, M. L. (2017). Role-playing game based assessment to fractional concept in second grade mathematics. *Eurasia Journal of Mathematics, Science and Technology Education*, 13(4), 1075-1083. https://doi.org/10.12973/eurasia.2017.00659a

- Fahlgren, M., Brunström, M., Vinerean-Bernhoff, M., & Wondmagegne, Y. (2022). Designing tasks and feedback utilizing<br/>a combination of a dynamic mathematics software and a computer-aided assessment system. The 15th International<br/>Conference on Technology. Retrieved from https://www.diva-<br/>portal.org/smash/record.jsf?pid=diva2%3A1663174&dswid=3144
- Hall, R. (2013). Mixed methods: In search of a paradigm. . *Conducting research in a changing and challenging world*, 71-78.
- Ibili, E., Çat, M., Resnyansky, D., Şahin, S., & Billinghurst, M. (2020). An assessment of geometry teaching supported with augmented reality teaching materials to enhance students' 3D geometry thinking skills. *International Journal* of Mathematical Education in Science and Technology, 51(2), 224-246. https://doi.org/10.1080/0020739X.2019.1583382
- Koh, K. H. (2011). Improving teachers' assessment literacy through professional development. *Teaching Education*, 255-276. https://doi.org/10.1080/10476210.2011.593164
- Kyaruzi, F., Strijbos, J. W., Ufer, S., & Brown, G. T. (2018). Teacher AfL perceptions and feedback practices in mathematics education among secondary schools in Tanzania. *Studies in Educational Evaluation*, 59, 1-9. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.stueduc.2018.01.004
- Lupeja, T., & Komba, S. (2022). Curriculum Implementers' Perspectives on Relevance of Secondary Education in Real-Life Settings. *European Journal of Humanities and Social Sciences*, 2(3), 109-115. https://doi.org/10.24018/ejsocial.2022.2.3.264
- Mazana, M. Y., Montero, C. S., & Casmir, R. O. (2020). Assessing students' performance in mathematics in Tanzania: the teacher's perspective. *International Electronic Journal of Mathematics Education*, 15(3), em0589. https://doi.org/10.29333/iejme/7994
- Mbwile, B., & Ntivuguruzwa, C. (2023a). Impact of YouTube Videos in Promoting Learning of Kinematics Graphs in Tanzanian Teachers' Training Colleges. *International Conference on Computer Science, Engineering and Education Applications* (pp. 1099-1109). Switzerland: Springer Nature. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-031-36118-0\_93
- Mbwile, B., & Ntivuguruzwa, C. (2023b). Impact of practical work in promoting learning of kinematics graphs in Tanzanian teachers' training colleges. *International Journal of Education and Practice*, 11(3), 320-338. https://doi.org/10.18488/61.v11i3.3343
- McCulloch, A. W., Hollebrands, K., Lee, H., Harrison, T., & Mutlu, A. (2018). Factors that influence secondary mathematics teachers' integration of technology in mathematics lessons. *Computers & Education, 123*, 26-40. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.compedu.2018.04.008
- Ministry of Education, Science and Technology [MoEST]. (2022). CANDIDATES' ITEM RESPONSE ANALYSIS REPORT ON THE CERTIFICATE OF SECONDARY EDUCATION EXAMINATION (CSEE) 2022. BASIC MATHEMATICS. The National Examinations Council of Tanzania.
- Mjenda, M., Mutarutinya, V., & Owiti, D. (2023a). Assessing the Effectiveness of Computer-Aided Instructional Techniques in Enhancing Students' 3D Geometry Spatial Visualization Skills Among Secondary School Students in Tanzania. *International Journal of Learning, Teaching and Educational Research*, 22(6), 613-637. https://doi.org/10.26803/ijlter.22.6.31
- Mjenda, M., Mutarutinya, V., & Owiti, D. (2023b). Investigating secondary school mathematics teachers' knowledge, preparation and use of assessment rubrics in teaching and learning 3D-geometry in Tanzania. International Journal of Education and Practice, 1. *International Journal of Education and Practice*, 11(3), 557-571. https://doi.org/10.18488/61.v11i3.3434
- Omar, S. N. P., Shahrill, M., & Sajali, M. Z. (2018). The use of peer assessment to improve students' learning of geometry. *European Journal of Social Science Education and Research*, *2*, 187-206.
- Orlando, J., & Attard, C. (2016). Digital natives come of age: The reality of today's early career teachers using mobile devices to teach mathematics. *Mathematics Education Research Journal*, 28, 107-121. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13394-015-0159-6
- Palm, T. (2019). Performance assessment and authentic assessment: A conceptual analysis of the literature. *Practical* Assessment, Research, and Evaluation, 13(1), 4.

- Salamoura, A., & Unsworth, S. (2016). Learning oriented assessment: Putting learning, teaching and assessment together. *Insights into learning and assessment, 2.*
- Salend. (2009). Technology-based classroom assessments: Alternatives to testing. *Teaching Exceptional Children, 41*(6), 48-58. https://doi.org/10.1177/004005990904100606
- Salman. (2009). Active Learning Techniques (ALT) in a mathematics workshop; Nigerian primary school teachers' assessment. *International electronic journal of mathematics education*, 4(1), 23-35.
- Senjiro, U., & Lupeja, T. (2023). The influence of formative assessment practices in promoting 21st Century skills development among secondary school students in Tanzania. *International Journal of Research*, 12(6), 1-8. https://doi.org/10.5861/ijrse.2023.29
- The United Republic of Tanzania [URT]. (2019). NATIONAL CURRICULUM FRAMEWORK FOR BASIC AND TEACHER EDUCATION. Tanzania Institute of Education.
- Thomas, M. (2012). Teachers' beliefs about classroom assessment and their selection of classroom assessment strategies. Journal of Research & Reflections in Education (JRRE, 6(2).
- Thompson. (2013). Experience, problem solving, and learning mathematics: Considerations in developing mathematics curricula. In *Teaching and learning mathematical problem solving* (pp. 189-236). Routledge. Retrieved from https://shorturl.at/lmBS9
- Venturini, M., & Sinclair, N. (2017). Designing assessment tasks in a dynamic geometry environment. *Digital technologies in designing mathematics education tasks: Potential and pitfalls*, 77-98. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-43423-05
- Vygotsky. (1978). *Mind in society: The development of higher psychological processes*. Cambridge: Harvard University Press.
- Weldeana, H. N., & Sbhatu, D. B. (2017). Portfolio of evidence: An assessment tool in promoting geometry achievement among teacher education college students. *Eurasia Journal of Mathematics, Science and Technology Education*, 13(6), 1981-2004. https://doi.org/10.12973/eurasia.2017.01210a
- Weldeana, H. N., & Sbhatu, D. B. (2017). Portfolio of evidence: An assessment tool in promoting geometry achievement among teacher education college students. *Eurasia Journal of Mathematics, Science and Technology Education*, 13(6), 1981-2004. https://doi.org/10.12973/eurasia.2017.01210a
- William, F., & Kitta, S. (2021). Impact of Digital Content on Mathematics Teachers' Pedagogical Change: Experiences from Retooling of Secondary School Mathematics Teachers in Tanzania. *Papers in Education and Development*, 38(2).

#### Observations And Proposals from The Pilot Implementation of Universal Health Coverage With Reference To Machakos County And Its Implication On The Digitization Of Healthcare In Kenya John Kirimi M'Raiji

#### Masinde Muliro University of Science and Technology (MMUST)

#### Abstract

Universal Health Coverage (UHC) is amongst the key global initiatives adopted by the United Nations as a part of the Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs) and is an agenda entrenched in the World Health Organization's constitution. The global initiative aims to ensure that communities have access to health services without undue exposure to financial hardship. To implement this agenda, the United Nations General Assembly passed a resolution on 12th December 2012 urging member countries to prioritize access to affordable and quality healthcare cutting across curative, promotive, palliative, and rehabilitative health services with expected positive general well-being and socio-economic outcomes. The government of Kenya, a member-state of the United Nations, thereto, has identified UHC as one of Her 'Big 4' Agendas and a key pillar to national development. Consequently, the Ministry of Health (MOH) with the involvement of the National Hospital Insurance Fund (NHIF), the Kenya Medical Supplies Agency (KEMSA) and the Council of Governors (COG) initiated a pilot program that envisaged to learn lessons that would aid a countrywide roll-out of UHC by 2022. Four counties were selected on the basis of varying social and health dynamics. Kisumu was selected for prevalence of infectious diseases such as HIV and TB; Machakos owing to injuries arising from road accidents; Nyeri for non-communicable diseases such as diabetes and finally; Isiolo due to nomadism. The project was launched on the 13th December 2018. Against this background, this paper outlines the challenges, strategies and interventions used by NHIF in conjunction with Pharm Access Kenya, a private consulting company; to sensitize and subsequently register members from the target population in Machakos County. The article highlights the successes and challenges encountered in piloting the program and makes recommendations on key areas that need to be improved in up-scaling UHC in the entire country. In response to the COVID-19 pandemic, the research proposes several innovations that can be implemented to serve as a valuable source of good practices and lessons learned for future policymaking in Universal Healthcare.

Keywords: Covid-19, digitization, Machakos County, NHIF, Universal Health Coverage

#### Introduction

According to Barasa et al, (2018), most developing countries are increasingly adopting and prioritizing their health policies toward UHC. With Kenya committed to achieving UHC by 2022, concerted efforts are being made to achieve UHC through the expansion of a wide range of health services to a larger population encompassing all citizens regardless of their socioeconomic status. Chacha (2012) and Barasa et al, (2018) observe that Kenya is among a few other sub-Saharan countries such as Ghana, Nigeria, Rwanda, and Tanzania in up-scaling its contributory and/or prepaid public health insurance scheme through the NHIF.

The NHIF is a public institution established in 1966 to provide compulsory health insurance. It is a non-profit facility whose mandate since 1988 incorporates the provision of health care to both employees and citizens in formal and informal sectors. The NHIF is managed and run by the Government. The board of management is representative of key stakeholders that include, among others; the Kenya Medical Association (KMA), the Federation of Kenya Employers (FKE), the Kenya National Union of Teachers (KNUT), and the Central Organization of Trade Unions (COTU).

Membership to the NHIF is statutory for employees in the formal sector who contribute on a graduating scale depending on salary ranking. The highest monthly deduction is 1700 Kenyan shillings (17 USD).

Informal sector and/or self-employed membership is voluntary with a monthly contribution of 500 Kenya shillings (5 USD). The informal sector contributors include small and micro-enterprise industry members such as those in the Juakali, matatu, and the construction industry.

The NHIF also establishes partnership programs whereby individuals, corporates, and companies sponsor to support indigents such as orphans, vulnerable children, poor elderly persons, the disabled; and destitute families (NHIF, 2017). NHIF is the major healthcare insurer providing 16% of healthcare coverage to Kenya's population of 45 million people

#### (KNBS, 2010). **Theoretical issues**

Colquhoun et al, (2013) emphasize that collaborations between various stakeholders can lead to improvements in addressing communication and research challenges within the health sector leading to stronger institutions among communities. These community and institutional synergies bring together stakeholders with diverse experiences in dealing with public health issues that includes its funding.

Although Colquhoun et al, (2013) mainly addresses common challenges facing community and university research collaborations, it informs this analysis in that the piloting and implementation of a program of such global magnitude like the UHC requires collaboration among many stakeholders.

The UHC is a major component of the implementation of Kenya's Big Four Agenda aimed at providing universal healthcare at affordable rates. The UHC is not free health coverage for all possible interventions and health care needs but rather an

intervention managed by the government through a sustainable national health insurer and the Ministry of Health. The UHC is aimed at alleviating the health burden by pooling resources to ensure that citizens are "not exposed to financial hardship in the event of severe or long-term illness." (NHIF: 2019).

Despite several challenges in the operations of the NHIF which cites poor communication, poor management, political influence, unclear objectives, and lack of monitoring and evaluation programs among others (K. J. Wanjiru, 2014): this article focuses on observable successes and challenges that may have to be put into consideration during the implementation of the UHC program nationally. It specifically aims at harnessing the positive aspects for continued improvement and learning from the challenges.

#### Methodology

The study made observations in the field during the initial stages of piloting the UHC program in Machakos County. These observations were augmented with secondary data containing literature on the NHIF, the Ministry of Health and the government's Big 4 Agenda which are food security, provision of affordable housing, improvement of the manufacturing sector, and provision of affordable universal healthcare.

Literature was gleaned through use of various keywords elicited through Google Scholar search engines. Further primary data was collected through oral interviews with the implementing teams during the Pilot Implementation Phase of the UHC program in Machakos County.

The interview questions sought to find out how the target communities were mobilized to participate and enroll for the UHC and the methods used by the implementers to communicate with the stakeholders and prospective clients; with an aim of getting responses to provide further information on the challenges, success and/or failures in the piloting of the UHC. The information emanating from this analysis guided and informed the way forward in the countrywide rollout of the UHC.

The data collected for analysis included raw field data, oral information and statistical figures. The data was collected between November 2018 up to the end of March 2019 and the results presented through descriptive analysis. Machakos County population data

Machakos County spans 5,953 km2. The 2009 Kenya Population and Housing Census put the Machakos County population at 1,098,584 people. The UHC implementation team projected the current population at an estimated 1,289,200 people.

SUBCOUNTY	LIVES REGISTERED	HOUSEHOLDS REGISTERED
Kangundo	100,201	42,517
Kathiani	102,038	38,190
Machakos Central	232,991	101,821
Masinga	111,675	40,643
Matungulu	116,335	49,038
Mavoko	127,849	51,849
Mwala	144,639	61,815
Yatta	129,079	54,083
Total	1,064,832	439,965

#### Observations and challenges in the implementation

#### **Community Health Volunteers (CHVs)**

This is an invaluable network as far as health programs in Kenya are concerned. They provide health education and services to families that may otherwise lack access to healthcare.

For purposes of implementing this project, the CHVs served their units of scope at the sub-location level under the guidance of the community health workers (CHEWs) who are mainly nurses and clinicians.

This arrangement worked positively as per the already existent design of the Ministry for Health whereby the CHEWS and CHVs synergize to deliver improved health outcomes within communities.

The challenge was that the importance of health care duties for the clinicians which are of paramount put pressure and extra tasks on the workers since they had to run the program concurrently with their normal duties.

#### **Recruitment of agents**

This was done by Pharm Access, a digital platform contracted by the NHIF with the support of the County Government of Machakos through its Department for Health. The advantage was that the County has access and goodwill with the citizenry thus affording Pharm Access goodwill within the communities.

The challenge was that the agents had to be trained on the job with slow take off that led to low registration outcomes within the first days. However, high literacy levels amongst the youth in the county ensured ease in outcomes once the program took off.

#### The Provincial Administration's support

This category comprising the County Commissioners office, Village/Ward Administrators took up the role of mobilizers in their respective villages through a door-to-door campaign strategy. They provided an invaluable input in implementing the pilot project leading to mobilization being successfully done at the household and church levels. This grassroots sensitization approach extended to Chief's barazas and market places.

At times they faced slight challenges because this was the same role taken up by the CHVs and reporting lines are different for the groups.

#### Card Printing, distribution and issuance

Card printing was an enormous task for NHIF which had to grapple with normal routine printing for her clientele and for the UHC. The officers had to work around the clock to meet deadlines. The downside was that some of the normal printing had to be delayed. The advantage is that alternative methods of member identification are applied with deepening of technological interventions within the rural set up through use of an existent NHIF portal.

Every printed card was delivered to the office of the Chief Officer-Public Health and Community Outreach for dispatch. This proved overwhelming for the County's resources and logistics to make deliveries alongside grappling with their other tasks. However, the NHIF Machakos office which collaborates closely with the county network in health assisted the Machakos county public health office to ensure timely delivery of cards to the clients.

It was further noted that whereas the collection of cards is a continuous task for the NHIF, it has a few challenges and bottlenecks because some clients collect their membership cards when they have a pressing need to utilize it when seeking health services.

#### Resources

The Machakos County Government, the NHIF and Pharm Access provided resources to ensure the smooth running of programs to support the project. These resources included, but not limited to; transport, human resource, mobilization tools such as radio and mobile phone messaging advertisements, barazas, meetings and posters.

#### Findings

During interviews with implementing teams, it was observed that various challenges emerged. Most of these challenges occurred due to misinterpretation of the government's purpose for the UHC registration resulting in citizen apathy and mistrust during the initial stages of the recruitment, collection of bio-data and subsequent registration.

For instance, some people claimed that the information would be used to aid political and electoral manipulations in the future. This was swiftly countered by the County government through mobilization of various strategies that corrected the misinformation. The use of local vernacular radio stations, conversations in barazas, churches, advertisements, mobilization of vans mounted with sound systems that voiced intention, packaged messages distributed to interest groups created awareness and rectified the misconception that the UHC had ulterior motives.

It was observed that some political voices misinformed supporters affiliated to them that the program belonged to their opponent; owing to an electoral dispute that was in court and was yet to be ruled upon. This was successfully dismissed within a short while even as the electoral matter was resolved in court. Further to this, the project enjoyed immense support from the County governor and government.

Part category of the target population was skeptical arguing that the government can neither provide free service nor offer quality services that meet the bar of acceptable healthcare. Other citizens were of the view that 'free' services can never be good enough and are just a gimmick to make government look better. This was countered by personal experiences of the early majority that registered and accessed quality services. This information was quickly communicated through word of mouth thus changing the narrative within a span of barely a week following commencement of the exercise.

The situation above could initially not be countered and was sometimes exacerbated by Community Health Volunteers (CHVs). The reality that many of them initially had a poor grasp of their mandate and little conceptualization of UHC despite being the link persons with communities caused a poor head start. This was countered with close collaborations with team leaders who ensured that knowledge loopholes were sealed.

Some setbacks also emanated from an underdeveloped road network in some regions in the interior of Machakos County leading to high overheads and difficulties in reaching some households. The teams used various modes of transport such as motor vehicles, motorcycles, and walking on foot resulting in time wastage to reach some critical populations. Some stakeholders, facilitators, and volunteers complained about poor facilitation hence feeling that they ought to have been paid more for their role in the implementation.

A low level of computer technology penetration was noted in some regions. The M-Tiba platform that was used to record information though deemed simple and easy to use; wasn't necessarily perceived as such by some villagers and was treated with some level of indifference. However, it was noted that the government is reorganizing the NHIF through digitization and by extending services through its 37, 000 bank agents. This will open Medicare to more customers at entry level including in towns and cities.

The pilot project mainly used locals to conduct registration allowing relative ease in gathering of information. There was easy flow of conversation that was freely conducted in the Kamba language which served to create rapport, infuse warmth and hence fostered buy-in. The few implementers that couldn't communicate in the local languages used Kiswahili, one of

Kenya's national languages whose syntax is close to Kamba and thus easy to communicate as a lingua franca.

Despite the cited challenges experienced in initiating piloting of the UHC in Machakos County, it was noted that the there are certain advantages of implementing the program through the NHIF. For instance, the NHIF enjoys immense goodwill among the rural communities in Machakos County. There is a notable positive impact on those who have enjoyed the benefits offered by the NHIF due to its brand penetration and recognition at the grassroots. This observation was reported in other counties during the piloting in Isiolo, Kisumu, and Nyeri and is an indication that there are many Kenyans who are sick and in need of medical care. The UHC aimed at ensuring that such people are not left out. On the other hand, however, the PharmAcess agents working alongside the NHIF implementing team were not as recognizable from the onset.

The Community Health Volunteers' (CHVs) network within communities is equally excellent. There is acceptability of the volunteers as they are familiar members of the community and that it is employment in the face of high levels of unemployment in Kenya.

There were job opportunities for unemployed youth who found purpose to participate in the exercise as agents or CHVs. They felt included, valued and engaged. The youth should generally be encouraged to take up the opportunities when UHC will be implemented in the rest of the country. Moreover, the program has advantages for the literate youth as well as for providing an opportunity to further entrench the NHIF brand across the country.

Further opportunity to leverage health programs for UHC on CHVs exists as evidenced by the role of the CHVs in the subject discussed in this paper. For instance, the Kenya Quality Model for Health (KQMH), training course for health sector workers; is considered excellent and relevant by health practitioners in Kenya. The KQMH training manual was developed by the Ministry of Health and development partners for the training of health managers and practitioners. It outlines the training and health service delivery needs at all levels of training and health management. This is a good starting point for utilizing the CHEWs who have undergone training to induct the CHEVs before launching the UHC countrywide.

Another opportunity noted is that the Community Health Volunteers' (CHVs) reach within communities they serve is excellent with underlying opportunity to leverage on the KQMH. More collaboration between communities, the Ministry of Health and other government agencies would deliver an excellent model for UHC.

Owing to changes in the management of health services and devolvement oh health services to the County level, the NHIF has strengthened insurance services to the grassroots with marked improvements in the payment of claims. Moreover, the referral system allows easier access to basic healthcare and within where citizens reside with cases that specialized care being escalated to more advanced hospitals.

It was initially noted that there was a lot of negativity emanating from people who are critical of the status quo. Prospective clients had a poor grasp of what was being done. Some did not understand that the pilot was meant to make interventions that correct ills associated with the status quo. These negative attitudes slowed down the activity because it took a long time to explain to the population.

It is imperative that in the future, reliable outcomes must come from a controlled environment as per the implementation design with a view to understanding more about the population dynamics of each county and hence design interventions based on her uniqueness.

Residents of neighboring counties sought to register to benefit from the 'free' services hence posing the risk of distortions to the number of households as recorded by the National Population database and registered households was a delicate affair. This phenomenon was also observed in Kisumu County when the pilot project was launched. Gatonye Gathura (2019) echoes this observation by reporting that the "six-month free universal health care piloting [had exposed the fact that] a lot of Kenyans do not seek healthcare even when sick mainly because they cannot pay."

The engagement of multi-agencies such as the MOH, NHIF, Pharm Access, and the County Government of Machakos, the Ministry of Education, and the Provincial Administration had some advantages and disadvantages. For instance, the teams developed synergy through the diverse sharing of ideas and rich experiences. This approach culminated in constructive mobilization. The implementation strategy and period provided an avenue for the project implementers to bond. However, the process slowed down decision-making owing to cross-consultation on various issues.

Although the NHIF holds vast experience in distributing membership cards, the project was design was that the County Government Department of Health takes up the role. The resultant effect of this were hiccups in distribution that especially were a result of heavy work load for staff therein. However, owing to a cordial work relationship the departments worked together to ensure delivery as NHIF gave assistance to curb slow outcomes.

The printing of cards was an arduous task with targets with a short period. NHIF had to do all the printing as the other stakeholders have no experience in that part of the exercise. The CHEWs for instance, are trained in handling patients and not doing general administrative duties. Supervising requires more dedication into their training and preparation for the task as most of the work was new to them.

#### Recommendations

The UHC piloting in Machakos County targeted 1,289,200 lives spread out in 315,102 households. NHIF registered 1,064,832 people during the piloting launch. The implementing team worked closely with the county government of Machakos, the Ministry of Health as well as other enabler ministries and departments to register 82.6% of the targeted population. Multi-pronged strategies involving multiple agencies were used to achieve this success rate.

Despite this success, several challenges were observed. That Machakos County continues to register members at health facilities is evidence that the target to provide affordable healthcare for all by 2022 is achievable. This includes, but is not limited to training and incorporating community health workers for accelerated community participation in future.

Consequently, this paper recommends that lessons learnt from the implementation of the UHC in Machakos County should be adopted and applied in designing implementation programs in the rest of the country.

What kind of innovations in Universal Healthcare can be put in place in response to the COVID-19 pandemic to serve as a source of good practices and lessons learned to inform policy in the post-pandemic future?

Here are some key areas where innovations can be put in place:

1. Telemedicine and digital health: The pandemic has highlighted the importance of telemedicine and digital health solutions. Increased investment in remote consultations, virtual clinics, and digital health platforms can facilitate better access to healthcare services, reduce the burden on physical facilities, and improve patient outcomes. These technologies can be further developed and integrated into universal healthcare systems to provide efficient and convenient healthcare delivery in the post-pandemic future.

2. Data-driven decision making: Leveraging data analytics and artificial intelligence to monitor healthcare systems, predict outbreaks, and identify areas of intervention has proven crucial during the pandemic. Enhancing data collection, interoperability, and analysis capabilities can enhance the ability of universal healthcare systems to respond promptly to future health crises. Developing robust data infrastructure and implementing privacy safeguards will be essential for the effective utilization of health data.

3. Collaborative research and development: The pandemic has demonstrated the significance of global collaboration in research and development. Encouraging partnerships between governments, academia, and the private sector can facilitate the quick development and dissemination of vaccines, therapeutics, and diagnostics. Strengthening international cooperation frameworks and investing in research infrastructure can ensure the availability of adequate resources to combat future health emergencies.

4. Public health infrastructure and workforce readiness: The pandemic has exposed the vulnerabilities of public health infrastructure and highlighted the need for a well-prepared healthcare workforce. Building a resilient healthcare infrastructure with sufficient hospital beds, medical equipment, and testing capabilities is crucial. Furthermore, investing in the training and capacity building of healthcare professionals, both in terms of technical skills and crisis management, will be essential to respond effectively to future outbreaks.

5. Health literacy and community engagement: Effective communication and health literacy campaigns play a critical role in controlling the spread of infectious diseases. Emphasizing health education, promoting accurate information, and engaging with communities through various channels can improve public understanding and compliance with preventive measures. Investing in public health messaging and fostering community partnerships can enhance trust and cooperation during future health crises.

6. Supply chain management: The disruption of global supply chains during the pandemic revealed vulnerabilities in the availability of essential medical supplies. Strengthening domestic production capabilities and diversifying supply sources can ensure a more resilient and responsive healthcare system. Developing contingency plans, establishing strategic stockpiles, and improving coordination and transparency in the supply chain are vital in mitigating future risks.

By implementing these innovations, universal healthcare systems can not only respond effectively to the challenges posed by the COVID-19 pandemic but also serve as a repository of good practices and lessons learned for informing policy in the post-pandemic future. Embracing technological advancements, promoting collaboration, strengthening public health infrastructure, and empowering communities are key steps toward creating more resilient and equitable healthcare systems that can withstand future crises.

On whether or not the UHC rollout created any synergies and solutions in the area of Open, Distance, and Online Learning in Machakos or Kenya for that matter. In the context of Universal Healthcare in Kenya, Open, Distance, and Online Learning (ODL) can play a critical role in addressing various challenges and enhancing healthcare provision. Here are some areas of synergies and potential solutions:

1. Online healthcare education: ODL platforms can be utilized to offer specialized and accredited healthcare programs, such as nursing, pharmacy, or public health, to equip a larger number of individuals with the necessary skills and knowledge to contribute to the healthcare system. This can help address the shortage of healthcare professionals in Kenya.

2. Continuing professional development: ODL can serve as a platform for continuous training and education for healthcare professionals. Online courses and webinars can be conducted, focusing on emerging healthcare technologies, best practices, and updates on treatments and diagnoses. This can ensure that healthcare providers have access to up-to-date information, ultimately improving the quality of care delivered.

3. Telemedicine training: With the increasing adoption of telemedicine in Kenya, ODL can provide training programs for healthcare professionals on the effective use of telemedicine platforms, virtual consultations, and remote patient monitoring. This will enable healthcare providers to offer quality healthcare services remotely, especially in rural and underserved areas, bridging the healthcare access gap.

4. Public health campaigns: ODL can be utilized to educate the general public on preventive healthcare measures, such as proper hand hygiene, vaccination awareness, or disease prevention strategies. By spreading awareness through online platforms, ODL can empower individuals to take proactive steps toward maintaining good health and preventing illnesses, leading to improved overall public health outcomes.

5. Health information management: ODL can contribute to the development of skilled professionals in health information management systems. With the implementation of electronic health records and data analytics in healthcare facilities, trained personnel will be crucial in managing and analyzing health data effectively, supporting evidence-based decision-making, and improving healthcare outcomes.

6. Health promotion and behavior change: ODL can be leveraged to offer health promotion programs targeting specific population groups, focusing on healthy lifestyle choices, disease prevention, and behavior change. Through online platforms, interactive modules, and virtual counseling sessions, individuals can be empowered to make informed decisions regarding their health, leading to improved overall health outcomes.

To maximize the potential of ODL in the context of Universal Healthcare in Kenya, it is crucial to ensure access to the necessary technological infrastructure, affordability of internet services, and digital literacy among the target population. Collaboration between educational institutions, healthcare providers, and the government is also essential to develop and implement sustainable and context specific ODL initiatives.

What kind of innovations in Universal Healthcare can be put in place in response to the COVID-19 pandemic to serve as a source of good practices and lessons learned to inform policy in the post-pandemic future? In response to the COVID-19 pandemic, several innovations in Universal Healthcare can be implemented to serve as a valuable source of good practices and lessons learned for future policymaking. Here are some key areas where innovations can be put in place:

1. Telemedicine and digital health: The pandemic has highlighted the importance of telemedicine and digital health solutions. Increased investment in remote consultations, virtual clinics, and digital health platforms can facilitate better access to healthcare services, reduce the burden on physical facilities, and improve patient outcomes. These technologies can be further developed and integrated into universal healthcare systems to provide efficient and convenient healthcare delivery in the post-pandemic future.

2. Data-driven decision-making: Leveraging data analytics and artificial intelligence to monitor healthcare systems, predict outbreaks, and identify areas of intervention has proven crucial during the pandemic. Enhancing data collection, interoperability, and analysis capabilities can enhance the ability of universal healthcare systems to respond promptly to future health crises. Developing robust data infrastructure and implementing privacy safeguards will be essential for the effective utilization of health data.

3. Collaborative research and development: The pandemic has demonstrated the significance of global collaboration in research and development. Encouraging partnerships between governments, academia, and the private sector can facilitate the quick development and dissemination of vaccines, therapeutics, and diagnostics. Strengthening international cooperation frameworks and investing in research infrastructure can ensure the availability of adequate resources to combat future health emergencies.

4. Public health infrastructure and workforce readiness: The pandemic has exposed the vulnerabilities of public health infrastructure and highlighted the need for a well-prepared healthcare workforce. Building a resilient healthcare

infrastructure with sufficient hospital beds, medical equipment, and testing capabilities is crucial. Furthermore, investing in the training and capacity building of healthcare professionals, both in terms of technical skills and crisis management, will be essential to respond effectively to future outbreaks.

5. Health literacy and community engagement: Effective communication and health literacy campaigns play a critical role in controlling the spread of infectious diseases. Emphasizing health education, promoting accurate information, and engaging with communities through various channels can improve public understanding and compliance with preventive measures. Investing in public health messaging and fostering community partnerships can enhance trust and cooperation during future health crises.

6. Supply chain management: The disruption of global supply chains during the pandemic revealed vulnerabilities in the availability of essential medical supplies. Strengthening domestic production capabilities and diversifying supply sources can ensure a more resilient and responsive healthcare system. Developing contingency plans, establishing strategic stockpiles, and improving coordination and transparency in the supply chain are vital in mitigating future risks.

By implementing these innovations, universal healthcare systems can not only respond effectively to the challenges posed by the COVID-19 pandemic but also serve as a repository of good practices and lessons learned for informing policy in the post-pandemic future. Embracing technological advancements, promoting collaboration, strengthening public health infrastructure, and empowering communities are key steps toward creating more resilient and equitable healthcare systems that can withstand future crises.

Did the UHC rollout create any synergies and solutions in the area of Open, Distance, and Online Learning in Machakos or Kenya for that matter? What can be done and not what's been achieved so far? In the context of Universal Healthcare in Kenya, Open, Distance, and Online Learning (ODL) can play a critical role in addressing various challenges and enhancing healthcare provision. Here are some areas of synergies and potential solutions:

1. Online healthcare education: ODL platforms can be utilized to offer specialized and accredited healthcare programs, such as nursing, pharmacy, or public health, to equip a larger number of individuals with the necessary skills and knowledge to contribute to the healthcare system. This can help address the shortage of healthcare professionals inKenya.

2. Continuing professional development: ODL can serve as a platform for continuous training and education for healthcare professionals. Online courses and webinars can be conducted, focusing on emerging healthcare technologies, best practices, and updates on treatments and diagnoses. This can ensure that healthcare providers have access to up-to-date information, ultimately improving the quality of care delivered.

3. Telemedicine training: With the increasing adoption of telemedicine in Kenya, ODL can provide training programs for healthcare professionals on the effective use of telemedicine platforms, virtual consultations, and remote patient monitoring. This will enable healthcare providers to offer quality healthcare services remotely, especially in rural and underserved areas, bridging the healthcare access gap.

4. Public health campaigns: ODL can be utilized to educate the general public on preventive healthcare measures, such as proper hand hygiene, vaccination awareness, or disease prevention strategies. By spreading awareness through online platforms, ODL can empower individuals to take proactive steps toward maintaining good health and preventing illnesses, leading to improved overall public health outcomes.

5. Health information management: ODL can contribute to the development of skilled professionals in health information management systems. With the implementation of electronic health records and data analytics in healthcare facilities, trained personnel will be crucial in managing and analyzing health data effectively, supporting evidence-based decision-making, and improving healthcare outcomes.

6. Health promotion and behavior change: ODL can be leveraged to offer health promotion programs targeting specific population groups, focusing on healthy lifestyle choices, disease prevention, and behavior change. Through online plat-forms, interactive modules, and virtual counseling sessions, individuals can be empowered to make informed decisions regarding their health, leading to improved overall health outcomes.

#### Conclusion

At a time when the government aims to increase universal health coverage from the current 36% to 100%, the lessons from the other pilot projects in Isiolo, Kisumu, and Nyeri must be collated to inform the national UHC program. The lessons could also be taken into account to further inform ongoing reforms at the NHIF as it transforms itself into an organization that can adequately handle universal and sustainable healthcare.

To maximize the potential of ODL in the context of Universal Healthcare in Kenya, it is crucial to ensure access to the

necessary technological infrastructure, affordability of internet services, and digital literacy among the target population. Collaboration between educational institutions, healthcare providers, and the government is also essential to develop and implement sustainable and context-specific ODL initiatives.

As at the time of presenting this paper, the NHIF Act had been repealed drastically and replaced by SHIF (Social Health Insurance Fund). This new fund incorporates a digital element as well as the utilization of Community Health Promoters (CHPs) thereby equipping the grassroots health providers with the digital ability to identify and keep track of the health needs of the community members. However, this attest development falls outside the scope of this paper.

#### References

- Barasa, E, et, al. Kenya National Hospital Insurance Fund Reforms: Implications and lessons for universal health coverage. https://doi.org/10.1080/23288604.2018.1513267. Accessed 20 March 2019.
- Chacha, M. Expanding insurance coverage through NHIF. NHIF. Nairobi. 2012.
- Colquhoun, A, et, al. (2013). Challenges in conducting community-driven research created by differing ways of talking and thinking about science: A researcher's perspective. The University of Alberta. Alberta. Canada.
- Gathura, G. (2019). UHC pilot shows many Kenyans sick but can't afford care.
- https://www.standardmedia.co.ke/article/2001318778/many-kenyans-sick-but-can-t-afford-care Accessed March 11, 2019.
- Kenya National Bureau of Statistics. (2010). The 2009 Kenya population and housing census. KNBS. Nairobi.
- National Hospital Insurance Fund. (2017). Our Journey, 1966-2017). International Span Limited. Nairobi.
- National Health Insurance Fund (2019). NHIF Reform towards Attainment of UHC in Kenya. Public Engagement Portal. https://www.mohnhifreforms.com Accessed May10, 2019.
- Pharm Access Foundation. (2019). Momentum builds for UHC across Kenya and Nigeria in 2018. 2019. https://www.pharmaccess.org/kenya/ accessed 10 February 2019.
- Wanjiru, K.J. (2014). Challenges in the provision of Universal health care by the Kenya National Insurance Fund. 2014. http://erepository.uonbi.ac.ke/handle/11295/77862 Accessed March 15, 2019.

The Mathematics-Language Proficiency: The Learners' Perspective Nick Vincent Otuma, Robert Kati

#### Kibabii University, Kenya

#### Abstract

Mathematics is considered a difficult school subject by majority of learners. For many learners, mathematics is a series of hurdles and challenges-a task made with continued failure and seeming irrelevance in spite of the value that mathematics plays in society. The effect of this has been unwilling class participation, disinterestedness, haphazard solving of mathematical tasks, plus low achievements and failure to communicate mathematics. The latter effect is important in application of mathematics in occupations such as building, construction, engineering and accounting. This state of affairs propagated the topic of the paper: "The Mathematics-Language Proficiency: The Learners' Perspective". The objective was to find out the nature of the relationship between proficiency in mathematics vocabulary and conceptual understanding of mathematics. The study drew on Vygotskian Socio-Cultural Theory (SCT) and used a multiple-case study design. The sample size of the study was 1353 participants comprising of 1339 form three learners and 14 mathematics teachers in Bungoma South Sub-County. Data were collected by questionnaires, classroom observations and interviews. The study found out that there exists a strong positive relationship between mathematics solutions after solving the question correctly. The study concluded that proficiency in mathematics vocabulary is necessary but not sufficient for conceptual understanding of mathematics. The study recommends learners to be supported in communicating mathematics ideas both verbally and in writing during mathematics lessons to broaden their conceptual understanding of mathematics.

Keywords: Mathematics, mathematics vocabulary, Proficiency, Conceptual Understanding

#### Introduction

The importance of integrating language aspects into school mathematics has been advocated by researchers and educators (Prediger & Zindel, 2017; Heller & Morek, 2015; Dale, 2015). Eidelwein & Mottin (2021) note that language consists of words which are labels for ideas that may suggest different meanings to different people. Hence words acquire meaning within a particular discourse community of people without which every individual has to form their own meaning from the environment.

Learning of mathematics is concerned with acquisition of concepts, which in most cases are stated in the learning objectives. Knudsen et al. (2017) point out that learning of concepts is expressed in words, phrases, labels or symbols. While these words or phrases have specific meaning in mathematics, their meanings in other contexts may be diverse. The variance in meanings between usage of mathematical words in lay talk and in Mathematics context is a source of misconception for some learners.

Further insight into the place of language in learning mathematics comes from Thompson and Rubenstein (2010). They state that language is the tool for most learning and communication in the mathematics classroom. Thompson and Rubenstein argue that mathematics literacy should be an essential and regular component in the mathematics lessons. Conceptual understanding is attained when appropriate language of mathematics is used for communication in mathematical learning contexts because concepts are conveyed through language.

Riccomini et al. (2015) not only contend that language is a critical issue in learning mathematics but also notes that most learning is achieved through oral language. They note that language and communication are vital in learning, understanding and applying mathematics. They also write that in order to communicate using mathematical language, several elements must be present; these include sound mathematical vocabulary, numerical fluency and comprehension skills. Without the necessary mathematical language and vocabulary skills to access mathematics, students can be faced with barriers in understanding of the subject.

Wilkinson et al. (2018) make it clear that the dilemma facing students is the overlap between ordinary language and the language of mathematics. She notes that mathematics language is used to convey concepts that have little relevance to and have no correlation with lay-talk. She asserts that learning mathematics language is a challenge to students since it can only be learned in schools. Empirical evidence demonstrates that learning and using the language of mathematics is not an easy task (Chow et al., 2021) more so to English language learners (ELL), also referred to as L2, who have to learn the language of instruction first. The ELL are expected to interpret the meaning of the ordinary English first before delving into mathematical English. Thus language plays a vital role in mathematics learning and demonstrating these competencies in a second language (or third) language is a challenging endeavor.

More studies in the use of language in mathematics classrooms have commented on the need for classroom talk to move from every day to more technical use of language (Han, 2013; Riccomini et al., 2015). Riccomini et al argue that Mathematical language has to be taught in classrooms just like any other school subject such as Geography and Economics. He brings to the limelight Mathematical language as a system of communication with vocabulary, grammer, syntax, and people

#### who use and understand it.

Umeodinka and Nnubia (2016) delve into the components of mathematical language: (i) A vocabulary made up of symbols or words (mathematics vocabulary). Symbols like  $\pi$ ,  $\sum$  and  $\geq$  are used in mathematical language; (ii) Syntax. A grammar that has the rules of how these symbols and words may be put into use; (iii) Semantics. Words with mathematics meanings that are different from their everyday meanings and (iv) Lexical words. (p.12).

Semantics constitute of words with precise meaning in mathematics context but have diverse meaning meanings in nonmathematical situations. Such words include simplify, power, similar, side, right, compound, singular, base, characteristic, complementary, supplementary, determinant and evaluate. Everyday words are imbued with mathematics meaning as illustrated in Table 1.

Word	Meaning in Everyday Life	Meaning in Math		
Singular	One thing, re-	A matrix without inverse (as in sin-		
	markable, great	gular matrix)		
Similar	Looking alike in appearance	Exactly the same shape		
Origin	The beginning, as in origin of man	Point of intersection between x and y axis $(0,0)$		
characteristic	Feature	Whole number part of logarithm		
Mean	(adj.) stingy, (v) to intend	Average		
Root	the underground part of a plant	The quantity raised to the power 1/r		
Table	Furniture	An arrangement of numbers, sym-		
		bols or words to exhibit facts or re-		
		lations		
Point	Idea, statement	Dot(.) delineating whole number		
		and decimals		
Area	a space or surface	The quantitative measure of a plane		
		or curved surface		
Expression	a look indicating a feeling	A symbol representing a value		

Table	1:	Exam	oles	of	Semantics	Used	In Sa	econdarv	Math	nematics	Sv	llabus
				~ / `				,			~	

Syntax in mathematical language refers to rules of grammar in mathematics. Challenges of understanding a concept arise when a concept is made up of the relationship between two words. Examples of relationships are given as follows: Prime numbers less than 9; A father is 4 times as old as his son; Nekesa is as tall as Otieno and Anindo earns £ 6 more than Juma. Lack of direct correspondence between symbols and words is also part of syntax. For example, the number x is 6 less than the number y is not: x = 6 - y but it is x = y - 6.

The mathematics vocabulary component is made up of terminologies specific to mathematics subject; these may also be referred to as technical terms/terminology, mathematics terms or simply mathematics words. Mathematics vocabulary as argued by Freeman (2018) include words such as polygon, hypotenuse, integer, logarithm, surds among others. Regardless of the learner's first language, the meanings of these words must be known in international mathematics community circles. Research studies have shown that mathematics words used in mathematics curriculum are generally difficult for learners to comprehend irrespective of their linguistic and cultural circumstances. Hence learners struggle to cram algorithms but fail to see mathematics as sensible and useful in everyday life (Abu & Amit, 2022).

Objectives of learning Secondary Mathematics point out five out of twelve competencies embedded in Mathematical language. They state that learners should be able to: Think and reason precisely, logically and critically; Communicate mathematical ideas; Concretise, symbolise and use mathematical relationships in life (Ministry of Education, Science and Technology, 2002). Studies reveal that learners do not know how to explain concepts, a key feature of conceptual understanding (Gurefa, 2018; Mberia & Mwangi, 2018; Venesa, 2019) which created a gap for this paper.

This state of awareness has necessitated this paper which addresses one out of four objectives of a larger study which sought to explore learners' proficiency in mathematical language and their conceptual understanding of mathematics in secondary schools in Bungoma County, Kenya.

#### 2. Theoretical Framework

The theory that guided this paper is that of Vygotskian Socio-Cultural Theory (SCT) which emphasises the importance of using a language in social situations, as a necessary herald to individual learning (Vygotsky, 1987). Vygosky's perspective on the role of language in learning can be explained in two ways: First, language accommodates a medium of learning. This means that learning can basically take place in a social context and social interaction is the essence of learning. Second, language is an instrument that assists a learner to think. A learner conceives and perceives a mental picture through a familiar language before it is verbalised or expressed in signs (Perez & Alieto, 2018).

In the case of learning mathematics, native speakers of a language of teaching and learning are assumed to have advantage over their peers, L2 and L3 because they already have the register of the language and hence can visualise a variety of mental pictures easily. SCT posits that when a learner is familiar with the academic language s/he can learn individually through interaction with peers and even by reading text books. It becomes apparent that language of mathematics (which comprises of both technical and non-technical words) is pivotal as a channel of mediation on both social level and individual level.

Vygostsky strongly claims that concepts cannot be acquired in conscious form without language and a child cannot have a conscious understanding of concepts before they are explained in a related context using language (Vygotsky, 1987). SCT has been applied by Huang and Normandia (2007) in a study to examine linguistic features of students' written discourse in secondary school mathematics in Central New Jersey in United States of America. Similarly, Semeon and Mutekwe (2021) applied SCT to explore Perceptions about the use of language in classrooms in South Africa.

The Vygotskian socio-cultural approach to classroom promotes effectiveness in teaching and learning and it is for this reason that this study adopted the socio-cultural perspective as the theoretical framework. Learners receive information through lexical language (a variable in objective i). They interpret mathematical idea in the information by use of special-ised and mathematics language of mathematics (variables in objective ii and iii). They finally present the idea on paper in symbols or diagrams displaying conceptual understating (dependent variable).

#### 3. Method

The empirical enquiry employed a multiple-case study. The context for the study was form three mathematics classes in secondary schools in Bungoma South Sub-county, Bungoma County in Kenya. Data were collected through classroom observations, teacher and student interviews and questionnaires.

#### 3.1 Sample

The sample of the study comprised of 1339 form three L2 students and 14 mathematics teachers drawn from Sub-County Schools (SCS) (695), County Schools (CS) (424) and Extra-County School (ECS) (220) with fourteen (14) teachers, two each from ECS and CS and 10 from SCS.

#### **3.2 Instruments**

Data were collected through classroom observations, teacher and student interviews and questionnaires. A total of 17 lessons of 40 minutes in length were observed and the researcher took field notes during classroom observation. Observations helped the researcher to get a feel of how students use mathematical language in general and capture the context in which learning took place. This paper focusses on objective three of the study: learner' proficiency in mathematics vocabulary and conceptual understanding of mathematics and reports findings from student questionnaire. 4. Findings and Discussions

An interesting finding across cases is that students faced same challenges in interpreting mathematics words as shown by equal number of vocabularies with a score of zero in the column for CORRECT meaning as presented in **Tables 4.1**, **Table 4.2** and **Table 4.3**.

S/N	List of Vocabu-	Meaning of the Word			Give a symbol, mark, picture or draw-		
	lary				ing/example		
		Correct C	onfused	Blank	Correct C	onfused	Blank
1	Index	22(4.0%)	35.9	60.1	35(6.3%)	65.7	28
2	Logarithm	0(0%)	44.0	56.0	0(0%)	59.5	40.5
3	Mantissa	0(0%)	14.7	85.3	0(0%)	43.1	56.9
4	Equation	77(13.8%)	37.2	49.0	115(20.4%)	58.6	21.0
5	Co-ordinate	0(0%)	18.3	81.7	4(0.8%)	30.2	69
6	Isosceles triangle	217(38.5%)	19.0	42.5	233(41.4%)	48.6	10.0
7	Perpendicular	118(20.9%)	32.3	47.1	114(20.2%)	64.8	15
8	Cartesian Plane	59(10.6%)	38.0	51.4	141(25.0%)	54.3	20.7
9	Vertex	0(0%)	41.7	58.3	5(0.9%)	8.0	91.1
10	Diagonal	0(0%)	73.7	36.3	171(30.3%)	53.6	15.1
11	Bisector	40(7.1%)	40.9	52	111(19.7%)	66.0	14.3
12	Angle	45(8.0%)	32.0	59.1	121(21.5%)	45.0	33.5
13	Linear Scale Fac-	0(0%)	0	100	0(0%)	0.1	99.9
	tor						
14	Pythagoras theo-	117(20.8%)	49.2	30	228(40.4%)	52.6	7
	rem						
15	Hypotenuse	93(16.5%)	40.5	43	123(21.9%)	49.1	29
16	Obtuse angle	155(27.5%)	30.5	42	175(31.0%)	59	10
17	Polygon	11(2.0%)	48.7	49.3	158(28.0%)	53.6	18.4
18	Integers	16(3.0%)	14.4	82.6	0(0%)	30.1	69.9
19	Transversal	36(6.5%)	30.5	63	0(0%)	49.5	50.5
20	Prime number	176(31.3%)	30.7	38	226(40.0%)	34.5	25.5
21	Square number	1(0.1%)	20.9	79	8(1.5%)	30.4	68.1
22	Standard form	0(0%)	37.5	62.5	1(0.1%)	58.9	41
23	Convex quadrilat-						
	eral	0(0%)	0	100	0(0%)	3.2	96.8
24	Inequality	0(0%)	29.6	70.4	9(1.7%)	47.3	51.0
25	Cuboid	39(7.0%)	44.2	48.8	74(13.2%)	49.0	37.8

 Table 4.1: Students' Level of Proficiency in Mathematics Words (SCS)

Results in Table 4.1 indicate that learners in SCS hardly stated the meaning of logarithm, mantissa, coordinate, vertex,

diagonal, linear scale factor, square number, standard form, convex quadrilateral and inequality, as displayed by a score of 0(0%). Correlation coefficient between variables was positive and strong (0.798) implying direct dependence of variables and further implying that learners were proficient in mathematics words therefore attaining conceptual understanding of mathematics. Results of CS mirror SCS given a strong positive correlation of 0.778 between variables as depicted in table 4.2.

S/M	4.2. Sinceris Level	Maning of	<i>y in Maul</i>	emails worus (		1	
<b>3</b> /1 <b>N</b>	List of vocabu-	Meaning of	the word		Give a symb	ooi, mark, j	picture or draw-
	lary	Commont C	· £ 1	D11-	ing/example	· £ 1	D11-
		Correct C	ontused	Blank	Correct C	ontused	Blank
1	Index	30(9.1%)	32.0	58.1	31(9.5%)	59	30.5
2	Logarithm	0(0%)	67.0	33.0	301(90%)	90.5	9.5
3	Mantissa	0(0%)	39.8	60.2	0(0%)	73.1	26.9
4	Equation	56(17%)	23.4	59.6	118(35.5%)	42	22.5
5	Co-ordinate	0(0%)	22.4	77.6	6(1.9%)	35.1	63
6	Isosceles triangle	200(59.8%)	20.2	20	229(68.4%)	30.0	1.6
7	Perpendicular	82(24.7%)	35.3	40	91(27.2%)	63.8	9
8	Cartesian Plane	71(21.2%)	56.1	32.7	87(26.0%)	63	14
9	Vertex	0(0%)	49.4	50.6	10(3.0%)	7.1	89.9
10	Diagonal	0(0%)	76.5	23.5	140(41.8%)	29.2	29
11	Bisector	54(16.3%)	60.7	23	163(48.7%)	51	0.3
12	Angle	43(13.0%)	47.5	39.5	149(44.5%)	31.5	22
13	Linear Scale Fac-				· · · ·		
	tor	0(0%)	0.1	99.9	0(0%)	19.6	80.4
14	Pythagoras theo-						
	rem	144(43.2%)	31.8	25	222(66.3%)	33	0.7
15	Hypotenuse	82(24.6%)	41.4	34	164(49%)	22.0	29
16	Obtuse angle	155(46.3%)	31.7	22	130(39.0%)	58	3
17	Polygon	26(8.0%)	69.2	22.8	157(47.0%)	27.6	22.4
18	Integers	23(7.1%)	18.9	74.0	0(0%)	35.3	64.7
19	Transversal	46(14%)	41.0	45	0(0%)	51.5	48.5
20	Prime number	165(49.4%)	33.6	27	177(53.5%)	22.5	24
21	Square number	134(40%)	34.2	35.8	151(45.1%)	31.9	23
22	Standard form	0(0%)	56.7	43.3	0(0%)	69.0	30.9
23	Convex quadrilat-						
	eral	0(0%)	0	100	0(0%)	3.5	96.5
24	Inequality	0(0%)	87.5	12.5	16(5%)	47.5	47.5
25	Cuboid	43(13.1%)	63.9	23	81(24.2%)	51	24.8

 Table 4.2: Students' Level of Proficiency in Mathematics Words (CS)

The terms most confused were the same as in SCS except that in CS the vocabulary 'square number' was not among the list of confused words. The findings imply same level of challenges in interpreting mathematics terms across cases. Findings in ECS also portray the same pattern of interpretation of mathematics vocabulary as indicated by a strong positive correlation of 0.709 between variables in Table 4.3.

Table 4.3: Students' Level	of Proficiency in	Mathematics Words	(ECS
----------------------------	-------------------	-------------------	------

S/N	List of Vocabu-	Meaning of the Word			Give a symb	ol, mark, j	picture or draw-
	lary	Correct C	onfused	Blank	Correct C	onfused	Blank
1	Index	25(12.5%)	37.5	50	25(12.5%)	50	37.5
2	Logarithm	0(0%)	37.5	62.5	0(0%)	87.5	12.5
3	Mantissa	0(0%)	50	50	0(0%)	50	50
4	Equation	50(25%)	12.5	62.5	125(62.5%)	25	12.5
5	Co-ordinate	0(0%)	62.5	37.5	(5025%)	62.5	12.5
6	Isosceles triangle	200(100%)	0	0	175(87.5%)	12.5	0
7	Perpendicular	75(37.5%)	37.5	25	175(87.5%)	12.5	0
8	Cartesian Plane	75(37.5%)	37.5	25	75(37.5%)	50	12.5
9	Vertex	0(0%)	37.5	62.5	25(12.5%)	12.5	75
10	Diagonal	0(0%)	62.5	37.5	125(62.5%)	12.5	25
11	Bisector	75(37.5%)	50	12.5	125(62.5%)	37.5	0
12	Angle	50(25%)	37.5	37.5	125(62.5%)	12.5	25
13	Linear Scale Fac-	0(0%)	0	100	0(0%)	50	50
	tor						
14	Pythagoras theo-	125(62.5%)	12.5	25	175(87.5%)	12.5	0
	rem						
15	Hypotenuse	100(50%)	25	25	150(75%)	12.5	12.5

#### SCIENCE, TECHNOLOGY, ENGINEERING AND MATHEMATICS EDUCATION INTERNATIONAL CONFERENCE (STEMEIC2023)

16	Obtuse angle	125(62.5%)	25	12.5	0(0%)	50	0
17	Polygon	25(12.5%)	75	12.5	125(62.5%)	25	12.5
18	Integers	25(12.5%)	25	62.5	0(0%)	37.5	62.5
19	Transversal	50(25%)	37.5	37.5	0(0%)	62.5	37.5
20	Prime number	125(62.5%)	25	12.5	125(62.5%)	12.5	25
21	Square number	100(50%)	25	25	150(75%)	25	0
22	Standard form	0(0%)	50	50	2(1%)	62.5	25
23	Convex quadrilat-						
	eral	0(0%)	0	100	0(0%)	37.5	62.5
24	Inequality	0(0%)	37.5	62.5	100(50%)	37.5	12.5
25	Cuboid	25(12.5%)	62.5	25	50(25%)	50	25

The same terms that challenged learners in CS were also noted in ECS. Overall, correlation coefficient across cases was strong implying that mathematics words are a preserve of mathematical contexts where students interact with them only in mathematics classes or while reading mathematics textbooks hence proficiency is not affected with contextual factors. The coefficients for objective iii are presented in

#### Table 4.4

Table 4.4: Pearson Correlation across Cases

	SCS	CS	ECS
Mathematics words	0.798	0.778	0.709

All the above correlation tests were carried out with an N=25 cutting across to the multiple data present. Two tailed test was used for all the tests with a level of significance of 0.01.

The findings indicate that Pearson correlation coefficient across cases is positive implying that proficiency in mathematical language directly affects conceptual understanding. Furthermore, the findings reveal a strong positive correlation in objective iii (r>0.7) across cases giving two implications. Firstly, that there is a direct congruence between mathematics vocabulary and conceptual understanding. Secondly, the range of r is 0.089, a very small difference, implying that mathematics words are context free thus pose same challenges to learners irrespective of their linguistic background.

#### 5. Conclusion

This paper arose from the need to find a way to help students communicate mathematics concepts clearly and precisely. Mathematics is communicated by mathematical language thus the paper explored a relationship between mathematics vocabulary and conceptual understanding. The paper recorded a strong positive relationship between mathematics vocabulary and conceptual understanding. The finding implies that mastery of mathematics vocabulary is necessary for conceptual understanding of mathematics which is an inescapable resource in communicating mathematics concepts. The study recommends learners to be supported in communicating mathematics. Such support will cut across pedagogy in mathematics, choice of tools and materials to be used in lessons and decision on the type of assessments that inspire learning mathematics for conceptual understanding.

#### References

- Abu, Q. F. & Amit. M. (2022). The Ethnomathematics of the Bedouin-An Innovative Approach of Integrating Sociocultural Elements into Mathematics Education, in Morska, Janina & Rogerson, Alan (Eds) Building on the Past to Prepare for the Future, Proceedings of the 16<sup>th</sup> International Conference of the Mathematics Education for the Future Project, King's College, Cambridge, Aug 8-13, 2022 (pp. 1-6). Munster: WTM.
   and Technology Education, 13(7b), 4157-4188.
- Chow, C. J., Majeka, E. C., & <u>Sheaffer</u>, W. A. (2021). Language Skills of Children with and Without Mathematics Difficulty. *Journal of Speech, Language, and Hearing Research*, 64 (9), 3571-3577.
- Dale, M. M. (2015). *The acquisition of the language of mathematics*. Unpublished M.Ed thesis, University of Pretoria, South Africa.
- Eidelwein, M. H., & Mottin, I. P. (2021). English language at school from the point of view of students and teachers: Implications on teaching and learning. *BELT-Brazilian English Language Teaching journal*, 12 (1), 2178-2190.
- Freeman, B. (2018). Creating a middle school Mathematics curriculum for English language learners. *Remedial and special education*. 29(1), 9-19.
- Heller, V. & Morek, M. (2015). Academic discourse as situated practice: An introduction. Linguistics & Education, 28(31), 174–186. doi:10.1016/j.linged.2014.01.008.
- Huang, J., & Normandia, B. (2007). Learning the language of mathematics: a study of student writing. *International journal of applied linguistics*, 17 (3), 294-318.
- Perez, L, A., & Alieto, E. (2018). Change of "Tongue" from English to a Local Language: A Correlation of Mother Tongue Proficiency and Mathematics Achievement Louisa. *Asian ESP Journal*, 14 (7.2), 132-150.
- Prediger, S., & Zindel, C. (2017). School Academic Language Demands for tional Relationships: A Design Research Project on the Role of *Eurasia Journal of Mathematics Science* Understanding Func-Language in Reading and Learning.
- Riccomini, P. J., Smith, G. W., Hughes, E. M., & Fries, K. M. (2015). The language of mathematics: The importance of teaching and learning mathematical vocabulary. *Reading and writing quarterly*, 31(3), 235-252.
- Semeon, N., & Mutekwe, E. (2021). Perceptions about the use of language in physical science classrooms: A discourse analysis. *South African Journal of Education*, 41(1), 1181-1192.
- Thompson, R., & Rubenstein, N. R., (2010). Learning mathematics vocabulary: Potential Pitfalls and Instructional Strategies. *MATHEMATICS TEACHER*, 568-574.
- Umeodinka, U. A., & Nnubia, A. C. (2016). The Mathematics-Language Symbiosis: The Learners' Benefits. *Mgbakoigba, Journal of African Studies*, 6(1), 1-19.
- Vygotsky, L. (1987). Thought and language. MIT Press.
- Wilkinson, C. L., Bailey, L. A., & Maher, A. C. (2018). Students' Mathematical Reasoning, Communication, and Language Representations: A Video-Narrative Analysis. *Ecnu Review of Education*, 1 (3), 1-22

#### APPENDIX

#### **Questionnaire of Mathematics Words**

List of words	Give the meaning of the word	Give a symbol, mark, picture or
		drawing/example
Index		
Logarithm		
Mantissa		
Equation		
Co-ordinate		
Isosceles triangle		
Perpendicular		
Cartesian plane		
Vertex		
Diagonal		
Bisector		
Angle		
Linear scale factor		
Pythagoras theorem		
Hypotenuse		
Obtuse angle		
Polygon		
Integers		
Transversal		
Prime number		
Square number		
Standard form		
Convex quadrilateral		
Inequality		

#### Are Collective Bargaining Agreements Compromising Equity In Grade Promotion Of Post-Primary Teachers In Extra-County And National Schools? Livanze Mwani, Epari Ejakait, Paul Akumu Ogenga Masinde Muiro University of Science and Technology

#### Abstract

The use of two different implementation approaches for the 2017-2021 Collective Bargaining Agreement of post-primary teachers casted doubts on equity in grade promotion because each union was affiliated to its own approach. Given that there were two unions at post-primary level, the purpose of this study was to compare equity accruable between them in Kakamega County. The objective was to determine the difference in equity between the use of scheme of service and the career progression guideline approaches based on Teacher Performance and Appraisal Development tool for 2017-2021. It was guided by a socialist economics of education theory. A comparative research design with a sample of 1,569 respondents from 5,923 was used. Systematic random sampling was used to select teachers in each union, purposive sampling for principals and saturated sampling for sub-county directors of education and union secretaries. The study enhanced content validity with internal consistency reliability of instruments at 0.877. In data analysis, gini permutation test found promotion to be marginally equitably allocated in Kenya Union of Post-Primary Education Teachers than in Kenya National Union of Teachers through 0.0567 and 0.0698 coefficients respectively. However, the pairwise correlation established plausible interactions between study variables at  $\alpha = 0.05$  with membership in Kenya Union of Post-Primary Education feachers being statistically insignificant to promotion (p>.05). The logistic regression analysis found a statistically significant difference (p≤.05) between the two unions with an extra TPAD score in 2017, and teaching in extra-county and national schools reducing the odds of promotion to the next grade.

Keywords: Equity; Grade Promotion; Collective Bargaining Agreement; Trade Union; Scheme of Service; Career Progression Guidelines; Teacher Performance and Appraisal Development

Labour unions began and rose because of exploitative labour practices by employers after the industrial revolution (Hipp & Givan, 2015; Levi, Melo, Weigast, & Zlotnick, 2015). Labour unions were established to aid workers in identifying, airing and solving work related grievances such as low wages & salaries, unsafe working conditions, long working hours and career progression through CBAs. These issues set the stage for the formation of labour unions, with the Working Man's party being the world's first labour party to be formed in 1828 (Jensen, 1956).

The main aim was to anchor Collective Bargaining Agreement (CBA) as a panacea for grade promotion. The CBA concept got into international obligation as law, with the International Labour Organization (ILO) coming up with three conventions linked to the need for enhancement of peace and harmony in industrial labour relations. These are, Freedom of Association and Protection of the Right to organize Convention, 1948 (No. 87), Right to organize Collective Bargaining Convention, 1949 (No. 98) and the Collective Bargaining Agreement Convention, 1981 (No. 154). The conventions bore a common milestone resolution between employers and labour unions of adopting the right to bargain collectively and have legally binding CBAs that would be addressing issues of career progression of workers through grade promotions through the use of a single implementation approach for any given CBA.

As a result, in 1957 in Kenya, the Kenya National Union of Teachers (KNUT) was allowed by the colonial government to form and officially got registered as a trade union in 1959 (Mader, 2012). Kenya Union of Post-Primary Teachers (KUP-PET) union was registered in 1998 for teachers in Post-Primary Education (PPE) institutions like secondary schools and other tertiary institutions whose employer was Teachers Service Commission (TSC). The Kenya Union of Special Needs Education Teachers (KUSNET) signed a recognition agreement with TSC as the third union on 3<sup>rd</sup> March 2021 and therefore did not take part in the operationalization of the 2017-2021 CBA. Further, the Universities Academic Staff Union (UASU) was registered in 2003 as a trade union for lecturers teaching in public universities in Kenya (Republic of Kenya, 2004).

The philosophies and ideals behind the formations of these teacher trade unions in Kenya were deeply rooted in the challenges, successes and lessons learnt by the early labour movement organizations, especially in the western world with the main focus on better remuneration and career progression through collective bargaining processes (Jensen, 1956). The adoption and use of scheme of service (SoS) approach as a single tool of implementation of CBAs on grade promotion of teachers from the onset of CBA criterion on promotions in Kenya since 2005 easily accounted for high equity levels (Code of Regulation for Teachers, 2005). The same tool was transcended into PPE in 2011 as the single approach in CBA implementation on grade promotions.

However, in 2016 following a new job evaluation exercise in the public teaching sector conducted jointly by both Salaries and Remuneration Commission (SRC) and TSC, a recommendation for an inevitable paradigm shift in policy from the "scheme of service approach" to a "career based strategy approach" was made (CBA Reference Manual, 2018). This

necessitated the signing of a new CBA between TSC and the teachers' unions, mainly KNUT and KUPPET on 25<sup>th</sup> and 26<sup>th</sup> October 2016 respectively. This new CBA was to be implemented with a new single implementation approach known as the Career Progression Guidelines (CPG) (Code of Regulations for Teachers, 2015).

Nevertheless, KNUT successfully protested in court for their members to be reverted back to SoS approach (KNUT Strike notice for 2<sup>nd</sup> January 2019; TSC petition no. 151 of 2018 dated 31<sup>st</sup> Dec 2018) while KUPPET continued preferring CPG as its single implementation approach for promotion of its members based on their respective Teacher Performance and Appraissal Development (TPAD) scores for the 2017-2021 period of the CBA. This resulted into the creation of two different, independent and parallel approaches implementing the same CBA to same teachers thus complicating the achievement of equity in promotion especially at PPE level where both unions were domiciled concurrently.

It is not easy to ascertain any statistically significant difference in equity in grade promotion of teachers at post-primary level in Kenya due to the application of the SoS as well as the CPG approaches in the implementation of the 2017-2021 CBA. Whereas CPG was rejected by KNUT on the basis of causing career stagnation, it was preferred by KUPPET on the basis of its strength in enhancing career progression of their members in PPE institutions. On the other hand, whereas SoS was preferred by KNUT on the basis of enhancement of equity in grade promotions of their members, it was rejected by KUPPET.

Compounded by the annual decline in the rate of access to teacher promotions witnessed in secondary schools from 12.9% in 2016 to 5.2% in 2020 in Kenya (Republic of Kenya, 2019b), Kakamega county led with a job stagnation of 15.7 years per grade (Republic of Kenya, 2020b) which is far beyond the ILO recommendation of a baseline of 3 years per grade through recommendation no. 154 of 1981 ILO convention further casting doubts on the effectiveness of the 2017-2021 CBA. The county further had the highest unionized members in both unions KUPPET and KNUT among the counties with the highest stagnation levels in Kenya.

The objective of the study was to ascertain the difference in equity in grade promotion of post-primary teachers between the application of the scheme of service and the career progression guideline approaches of the 2017-2021 Collective Bargaining Agreement, based on TPAD performance of teachers.

The study was guided by the Socialist economics of education espoused by Louis Blank (Colander, 1994) which in this study, revolved about cumulative distribution of teachers promoted in each grade from 2017-2021 to the cumulative distribution of the predictor TPAD performance in percentage scores from lowest to the highest while the conceptual framework depicts the effect of the implementation approach of the CBA (based on TPAD scores) on the outcome variable (equity in grade promotion measured by gini coefficient) controlling for teacher and school variables, as represented in Figure 1 for the interaction of the variables.



### Figure 1: Conceptual Framework of CBA Implementation Approaches on Equity Literature review

The Labour Relations Act (2007) defines a Collective Bargaining Agreement (CBA) as a foundational legal agreement made and signed between an employer and employees represented by the respective trade union on all matters related to salary, other benefits, and grade promotion for a specific period of time (Republic of Kenya, 2007). It operates on the principle of "equal pay for equal value of work done" hence becomes a common point of reference in case of any labour

dispute arising between employers and employees on grade promotions.

To ensure its smooth operationalization, a CBA gets attached to a single specific approach of implementation for grade promotion of workers (Lindy, 2011; Labour Relations Act, 2007). Most studies worldwide reveal that the strength of a given CBA lies with its implementation approach on career progression of its subjects (Jordhus-Lier, 2012). Indeed, in United States of America, case studies by Jones-White (2004), Fuller, Mitchell & Hartmann (2000) and Terry (2010) which targeted specific states of Miami-Dade County (Florida), Minneapolis and New York respectively found a direct positive relationship between the negotiated CBAs and the progression of tutors in their teaching cadres in the 19<sup>th</sup> century due to the application of a single tool per CBA. However, Nana (2017) established that as of 2014 the union density in United States had contrastingly dropped compared to the 1950s due to redundancy in career progression of tutors as a result of change in CBA implementation mode which from single approach to multidisciplinary approach in award of grade promotions through CBAs. This was during the advent of liberalization in education in the various states which impacted directly on the teaching sector giving rise to a wide range of variations in equity in grade promotions of tutors with the inability to determine the one with the most equitable distribution of grade promotions.

In Australia, there is a bi-partisan approach to award of grade promotions of teachers in the post early-childhood education system (Baccaro and Benassi (2017). One approach, the Modern Awards approach, is affiliated to the small-scale sectorial bargaining agreements whose promotions are structured in regular (annually) and equal intervals of awards with minimal wage increaments administered automatically within grades while the other approach which operates in freelance mode for both unionized and non-unionized teachers, known as the external regulator approach, is majorly controlled by the state without involvement of the unions and has no specific timelines for promotions. Traxler (1995) established that the two approaches complicate the ability to determine the exact levels of equity in grade promotions of teachers due to lack of a specific unified approach in the country. The study found 36% of teacher employees as being covered by Modern Awards through unions, 23% directly covered by the awards without any affiliation to unions while the remaining about 41% catered for promotions through the state-provided approach. That is, around three-fifths of total employees have wages and grade promotions not determined by the employer and employee, despite the Awards having been structured on skill level.

In Germany, total lack of implementation approach in CBAs on grade promotions of teachers complicate the ability to ascertain the exact levels of equity in grade promotions attributing such ambiguity to open clauses in the CBAs that are deliberately inserted for non-commital engagements and are usually contingent upon an initial agreement between the signatory social partners in the education sector (Haipeter and Lehndorff, 2014). There is always some leeway in designing the clause on career progression in the CBAs to allow for time to time negotiations.

However, there are high levels of equity noted in career progression of tutors in some countries in European Union due to lack of ambiguity in CBA implementation approaches. For instance, Smit (2014) asserts that there is high rate of grade promotions in teaching profession in Philippine largely attributed to CBAs that are implemented by a single approach. The approach is strongly anchored on tutor professional development tool that favours regular short term courses at the expense of the initial academic qualification that one joins the teaching profession with during recruitment.

Additionally, New Zealand realized high levels of equity in career progression of teachers from early 1991 (Peetz and Rasmussen, 2018) after the adoption of a single hybrid approach in implementation of its CBA that was tailored towards combining the 'length of service' and 'academic qualifications' in grade promotions of teachers.

In Africa, a case study of Southern African Development Community (SADC) countries by Zvobga (2019) undeniably argues that the use of International Labour Instruments found relevance in boosting equity in career progression of its employees when a legislation limiting the implementation of existing domestic CBAs in all member states to a single tool of approach was passed. This legislation on international treaties for workers in both monist and dualist legal systems in every jurisdiction process around SADC was a major boost that accounts for over 70% of equity levels in grade promotions of teachers in Madagascar.

In Kenya, the initial use of SoS approach only as a single approach of implementation of CBAs on grade promotion of teachers from the onset of CBAs as a criterion on promotions since 2005 easily accounted for high equity levels (Code of Regulation for Teachers, 2005). The same tool was transcended into Post-Primary Education (PPE) institutions in 2011 as the single approach in CBA implementation on grade promotions through the KUPPET union with similar ease in accountability in promotions in successive CBAs.

However, the combined use of two approaches upon the signing of the 2017-2021 CBA with SoS approach serving the interests of KNUT affiliated teachers and the CPG serving the interests of the KUPPET affiliated teachers complicated the ability to determine the equity levels in the grade promotions.

#### Methods

The study adopted a comparative research design since the design essentially compares two different groups to determine either similarities or differences between them for revelations on a common phenomenon (Lodico et al., 2006) which in this case were SoS versus CPG approaches on the same 2017-2021 CBA.

The study had a total population of 5,923 out of which a sample of 1,569 respondents were drawn for this study using a formula prescribed by Cochran (1977). Primary data was collected using questionnaires and interview schedules while secondary data was collected using the document analysis guide as guided by the Addendum to the Collective Bargaining Agreement (CA NO. 296 of 2016). The study adopted content validity while internal consistency method was used to test the reliability of the instruments with a Cronbach alpha co-efficient of 0.877.

In data analysis, the variables of the study were all measured on the interval scale. Pairwise correlation was used to establish plausible interactions between the variables while logistic regression analysis was done to depict the odds (likelihood) of a teacher getting promoted by virtue of belonging to a particular union (either KUPPET or KNUT) for comparison purposes (Greene, 2012; Sturdivant, 2013, Todaro & Smith, 2006)). Then gini coefficient was used to measure and determine the aggregate values of equity accruable in grade promotion for the two unions for comparison purposes. The Lorenz curve was used to show the graphical representation of the two promotion distributions for the two unions for purposes of comparison.

#### **Results and discussion**

Data for this study was collected in post-primary education institutions in Kakamega County from unionized teachers with the aid of Questionnaires. A response rate of 93.44 % of questionnaires was realized.

#### **Descriptive Statistics**

The distribution of TPAD scores among the respondents were as shown in Table 1.

I WOIC IT DISC	in batton of ites	Joindenies IIIII		
Variable	Mean	Std. Dev.	Min	Max
t51a2017	70.42144	8.667917	4	99
t51b2018	72.76782	96.01121	4	8181
t51c2019	72.43025	11.46462	6	766
t51d2020	74.45535	94.37813	45	7972
t51e2021	73.25815	9.695425	7	381

 Table 1: Distribution of Respondents' TPAD Scores

*Note*; t51a2017=2017 tpad score; t51b2018=2018 tpad score; t51c2019=2019 tpad score; t51d2020=2020 tpad score; t51e2021=2021 tpad score

Table 1 show that the highest mean TPAD score for the respondents was 74.46 in the year 2020 while the lowest was 70.42 in the year 2017. However, the highest standard deviation in the TPAD scores was 96.01 in year 2018. **Pairwise Correlation for the variables** 

In order to determine the plausible interactions (association between variables) that could be pursued further in the regression models involving TPAD scores, a pairwise correlation between grade promotion, union membership and TPAD scores for 2017-2021 at alpha = .05 was done and the correlation gave the results in Table 2.

Table 2:	Correlation	on Matrix I	Between Pror	notion, Uni	on Member	ship and T	PAD Scores fo	r 2017-2021
	t24dy	t29x	t51a2017	t51b2018	t51c2019	t51d2020	t51e2021	
t24dy	1.000							
t29x	-0.045*	1.000						
	0.025							
t51a2017	-0.149	0.044*	1.000					
	0.000	0.000						
t51b2018	-0.012	-0.009	0.058*	1.000				
	0.555	0.416	0.000					
t51c2019	-0.128*	0.024*	0.454*	0.012	1.000			
	0.000	0.042	0.000	0.301				
t51d2020	-0.061*	0.015	0.039*	0.004	0.038*	1.000		
	0.002	0.209	0.001	0.755	0.001			
t51e2021	-0.072*	0.046*	0.448*	0.037*	0.295*	0.554*	1.000	
	0.019	0.014	0.000	0.042	0.000	0.000		

The results in Table 2 show that union membership and TPAD scores 2017-2021 were statistically significant to teacher promotion ( $p \le .05$ ) at alpha = .05. Consequently, Pairwise correlation was done while controlling for teacher-level and school-level variables and results were as shown in Tables 3 and 4 respectively.

Table 3: Pairwise Correlation Results (Controlling for Teacher-Level Characteristics)						
	t24dy	t62	t65			
t24dy	1.000					
t62	-0.002	1.000				
	0.922					
t65	0.181*	-0.009	1.000			
	0.000	0.440				

*Note*. t24dy=grade promotion; t62=gender; t65=designation

Table 3 shows that TPAD score was significant to promotion. The pairwise correlation results while controlling for school-level variables are shown in Table 4.

Table 4:	Pairwise Correlation Resi	ults (Controlling 1	tor School-Level C	haracteristics)	
	t24dy	t69	t610b	t71	
t24dy	1.000				
t69	-0.032	1.000			
	0.111				
t610b	-0.051	-0.216*	1.000		
	0.010	0.000			
t71	0.016	0.021	-0.001	1.000	
	0.478	0.112	0.933		

#### Table 4: Pairwise Correlation Results (Controlling for School-Level Characteristics)

*Note.* t24dy=grade promotion; t69=sub county; t610b= school category; t71=designation in school

Table 4 shows that school category variable was significant to promotion. Since ( $p \le .05$ ) in both Table 3 and Table 4, then both union membership and TPAD scores were statistically significant to promotion hence pursued further in the regression. **Logistic Regression Analysis for Grade promotion and TPAD Scores** 

As a Consequence, three logistic regression models were developed. The first one was model 1 whose intention was to determine the effect of TPAD scores of 2017-2021 on grade promotion. The second model was model 2 which sought to find out the effect of TPAD scores 2017-2021 on grade promotion while controlling for teacher-level variables. The third regression model which was model 3, while controlling for both teacher-level and school-level variables, sought to find out the effect of TPAD scores 2017-2021 on grade promotion of teachers. The results of the three models are presented as model 1, model 2 and model 3 in a summarized format as Table 5.

#### Table 5: Logistic Regression Odds for the Association Between TPAD Scores (2017-2021) and Promotion

	0 0									
		Mod	el 1 $\overline{(t24d)}$	ły)	Mod	1el 2 (t24)	dy)	Mode	tal 3 (t24)	dy)
Variable	Variable label	OR		Р	OR		Р	OR		р
		(Std.	Err)		(Std.	.Err)		(Std.]	Err)	-
t29x	1=KP;0=KN	.79	(.15)	0.195	1.08	(.14)	0.553	.84	(.10)	0.148
t51a201	Tpad score	.97	(.02)	0.047	.96	(.01)	0.000	.95	(.01)	0.000
7	-									
t65	3=C3 grade				.02	(.04)	0.029	.14	(.15)	0.056
t610b	3=EC school							.63	(.13)	0.031
	4=N school							.65	(.13)	0.037
Constant		3.70	(.34)	0.158	12.8	2	0.089	5.33	(2.5)	0.000
					(19.2	22)				
Ν		1,032	2		2,42	3		2,405		
LR chi2(d	lf); Value	(5) 1	9.20	0.002	(10)	212.80	0.000	(5) 73	3.56	0.000
,	· ·	. /			. /		0	. /		
Pseu-		0.023	33		0.10	89		0.038	3	
$doR^2$										

*Note.* KP=KUPPET; KN=KNUT; t24dy=grade promotion; t29x=union membership; t51a2017=2017 tpad score; t65=designation; t610b= school category; EC=Extra County; N=National school

Results in Table 5 model 1, model 2, and model 3 show that membership in KUPPET was statistically insignificant on

promotion while controlling for teacher-level and school-level variables (p>.05) as shown by .195, .553 and .148 respectively. The final regression model was model 4 which sought to find out the effect of union membership on promotion while controlling for both teacher-level and school-level variables. The results were as shown in Table 6.

#### Table 6: Logistic Regression Odds for KUPPET Membership on Promotion Controlling for Both Teacher- Level and School-Level Characteristics

Logistic regression				Number of obs =		2,405	
			L	R chi2(5)	=	73.56	
			Р	rob > chi2	=	0.0000	
Log likelihood = -923.07469				Pseudo	o R2	=	0.0383
Variable	Label	Odds Ra-	Std. Err.	Ζ	<i>p</i> >	z	[95% Conf.
		tio					Interval]
t29x	1=KP;0=KN	.84	.10	-1.45	0.148	.659	1.06
t51a2017	TPAD	.95	.01	-6.88	0.000	.940	.966
t65	3=C3	.14	.15	-1.91	0.056	.019	1.05
t610b	3=EC	.63	.13	-2.15	0.031	.418	.959
	4=N	.65	.13	-2.08	0.037	.435	.975
	Cons	5.32	2.53	3.52	0.000	2.09	13.5

*Note.* cons estimates baseline odds; KP=KUPPET; KN=KNUT; t29x=Union Membership; t51a2017=2017 TPAD Score; t65=Designation in school; t610b= School Category; EC=Extra County; N=National School

The results in Table 6 further show that, an extra score in TPAD in 2017 and teaching in extra county and national schools reduces the odds of promotion to the next grade.

#### Gini Permutation Test for Union Membership and Grade Promotion Based on TPAD Scores 2017-2021

Based on the null hypothesis for the objective;

H<sub>0</sub>: There is no statistically significant difference in equity in grade promotion of post-primary teachers the application of the scheme of service and the career progression guideline approaches, based between teacher performance. on

Using the data provided in Table 5 on union membership and grade promotion for 2017-2021 and the data provided in Table 2 on TPAD scores for 2017-2021, the Gini Permutation Test was performed for this objective based on TPAD scores with the set seed 7227.

The results for the Gini Permutation Test for TPAD scores 2017-2021 were as shown in Table 7.

Table 7:	Gini Per	Gini Permutation Test Results Based on TPAD Scores 2017-2021								
Variable	<i>p</i> GiniPerm 2017	<i>p</i> GiniPerm 2018	<i>p</i> GiniPerm 2019	<i>p</i> GiniPerm 2020	<i>p</i> GiniPerm 2021					
Pval	.022	.034	.001	.002	.024					
Stat	.0001	.0001	.0001	.0001	.0001					

Based on Table 7, since  $p \le 0.05$  for each year for 2017-2021, the null hypothesis of equality of the two promotion distributions was rejected.

Furthermore, the Gini Permutation test results for the two unions are as shown in Table 8.

Table 8:	Gini Permutation Test Results for Unions 2017-2021
Union	Gini coefficient
0=KNUT & Others	0.069759
1=KUPPET	0.0566518

From Table 8, the graphical presentation of the tabulation for the gini coefficients of the two unions is shown in the Lorenz curve in Figure 2.



#### Figure 2: Lorenz Curves of Grade Promotion for Unions in Post-Primary

Figure 2 Compares the Lorenz curves for the grade promotion in the two unions side by side, showing that promotions in KUPPET (gini=.0567) appears marginally equitable than Others (gini=.0698). Others are KNUT, KUSNET and KUTT, which is basically KNUT since the other two were not subscribed to the 2017-2021 CBA during the period of its implementation. Therefore, based on Tables 7 and 8, we reject the null hypothesis of equality of the two promotion distributions since  $p \le .05$ .

#### **Conclusions and Recommendations**

This means that the difference in equity in grade promotion of post-primary teachers between the application of the scheme of service and the career progression guideline approaches is statistically significant based on teacher performance in TPAD ratings. Grade promotion in KUPPET is found to be marginally more equitably distributed than in KNUT, with an extra score in TPAD in 2017, and teaching in either extra-county or national schools reducing the odds of promotion to the next grade in KUPPET union.

The study therefore recommends for the harmonization of the two approaches into one hybrid one to implement grade promotions among post-primary teachers for equity purposes based on any given CBA. The study further recommends for the establishment of a demarcation policy in which post-primary teachers can be limited to being members of one given union at a time.

#### References

Baccaro, L. and C. Benassi (2017), "Softening institutions: The liberalization of German industrial relations", in Howell, C. (ed.), *European industrial relations: Trajectories of neoliberal transformation*, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.

CBA Reference Manual: TSC HRM & D (July 2018).

Greene, W.H., (2012). *Econometric Analysis* (7<sup>th</sup> ed.). Boston: Pearson Education.: 803-806.ISBN 978-0-273-8

- Haipeter, T. and S. Lehndorff (2014), "Decentralisation of collective bargaining in Germany: Fragmentation, coordination and revitalisation", *Economia & Lavoro*, Vol. 45/1, pp. 45-64.
- Hipp, L., & Givan, R. K., (2015). What do unions do? A cross-national re-examination of the relationship between unionization and job satisfaction. *Social Forces*, 94, 349-377. doi:10.1093/sf/sov051

Jensen, V. H. (1956), "Notes on the Beginnings of Collective Bargaining." Industrial and Labour Relations Review, 9 (2), 225–234.

- Jordhus-Lier, D. C. (2012). Public sector labour geographies and the contradictions of state employment. *Geography Compass*, *6*, 423-438. doi:10.1111/j.1749-8198.2012.00496.x
- KNUT, (2002). Kenya National Union of Teachers Constitution. Nairobi, KNUT.
- Levi, M., Melo, T., Weigast, B. R., Zlotnick, F. (2015). Ending a century of violent labour conflict: A new perspective on unionization and the national labour relations act. (Working paper no. 481).doi:10.2139/ssrn.2606660
- Lindy, B. (2011). The Impact of Teacher Collective Bargaining Laws on Student Achievement: Evidence from a New Mexico Natural Experiment. The Yale Law Journal 120 (5): 113091.
- Lodico, M.G., Spaulding, D.T. & Voegtle, K.H. (2006). *Methods in Educational Research: From Theory to Practice*. Jossey-Bass Street Publishers, San Francisco USA.
- Peetz, D. and E. Rasmussen (2018), "Awards and collective bargaining in Australia and New Zealand", mimeo.
- Republic of Kenya. (2007). Kenya Gazette Supplement No.110 . Nairobi: Government Printer
- Republic of Kenya. (2017). *Kakamega County Integrated Development Plan 2017-2021*. Nairobi: Government Printer.
- Republic of Kenya. (2019). TSC Strategic Plan 2019-2023. Nairobi: Government Printer
- Republic of Kenya. (2020a). Economic Survey, 2020. Nairobi: Government printer.
- Republic of Kenya. (2020b). MOE Report on Basic Education Statistics. Nairobi: Government printer.

Smit, P. (2014). *Transnational Labour Relations*: Dream of Possibility in SADC. African Journal of International and Comparative Law, 22(3), 448-467.

Sturdivant, R.X. (2013). *Applied Logistic Regression*. (3<sup>rd</sup> Ed.). John Wiley & Sons, Hoboken,NJ. https://doi.org/10.1002/9781118548387

- Taylor, R. (1990). *Interpretation of the Correlation Coefficient*: A Basic Review. Journal of Diagnostic Medical Sonography, 6(1), p. 35-39. https://doi.org/10.1177/875647939000600106
- Todaro, P. & Smith, C. (2006). Economic Development. (9thed). England: P. E LTD.
- Zvobga, J. (2019). Collective bargaining and collective agreements in Africa. Turin School of Development Working Paper No. 11. International Training Centre of the ILO, Turin, Italy

#### Sustainability and Innovation: The Intersection of Green Chemistry and the Digital Revolution - A Review

Octor Vitalice Ouma, Phillis Mbinda

#### Taita Taveta University

#### Abstract

The convergence of the digital revolution and STEM disciplines has opened up exciting opportunities in the field of Green Chemistry. Since its birth (early 1990s), the green chemistry paradigm has reached an imperative status in the chemistry field; in this sense, many educational institutions and industries around the world have implemented the green chemistry principles to contribute to sustainable development goals. This review paper explores how digital technology, data analytics, and STEM advancements are being leveraged to drive innovations in sustainable chemistry. It also examines the role of interdisciplinary collaboration and discusses industry case studies, challenges, and future directions for the development of eco-friendly products and processes. Additionally, this paper addresses the importance of sustainability metrics, policy support, and education in promoting the intersection of Green Chemistry with the digital age. Although challenges persist, such as scaling up eco-friendly processes, sourcing sustainable feedstocks, and navigating complex regulatory landscapes, the future of Green Chemistry looks promising. The paper envisions a future where green materials, circular economy principles, and sustainable product design will play key roles in reshaping industries and mitigating environmental impacts Keywords: Digital Revolution, Innovation, Molecular Design, Synthetic Chemicals, Eco-Friendly, Chemistry Impact

#### Introduction

The 21st Century has witnessed a great transformation in science and technology, driven by the digital revolution and STEM(Science, Technology, Engineering and Mathematics) advancements. In this era, the domain of Green Chemistry has emerged as a critical catalyst for addressing environmental concerns and sustainability. Green chemistry is the design of chemical products and processes that reduce and/or eliminate the use or generation of hazardous substances (Zimmerman et al., 2020). Green chemistry offers a platform for introducing creative approaches to address chemical challenges and integrating sustainability into molecular design. Chemists possess the capacity to create goods and procedures that minimize their effects on both people and the environment, consequently establishing eco-friendly chemical foundations for materials and products within our society. The scientific dilemma that is currently confronting the chemical industry as it envisions the future of our planet is not centered on the necessity of chemical products, as their importance is undeniable. Instead, the crucial question revolves around the attributes, qualities, and manufacturing methods of synthetic chemicals essential for fostering a sustainable civilization and development (Bukchin & Kerret, 2020). Throughout its history, chemistry has demonstrated a remarkable ability to develop key and beneficial products and processes with great effectiveness. The remarkable inventiveness, imaginative prowess, and innovative spirit of chemists have left an indelible mark on every aspect of our lives. This influence varies from the vibrant garments we don to the constantly evolving electronic gadgets we interact with on a daily basis, from life-saving pharmaceuticals combating perilous diseases to synthetic fertilizers that bolster global food security, and from the soaring count of skyscrapers to the

relentless acceleration of transportation methods. However, this technological advancement has frequently been achieved within a limited functional scope that neglects potential negative repercussions (Li & Anastas, 2012). This paper delves into the interface between the digital frontier and Green Chemistry, highlighting the transformative potential of their synergy.



Fig. 1 : Green chemistry and its impacts(source: Saudi Pharma, Accessed 23rd Oct,2023)

#### **Research Method**

To conduct the literature search, we utilized several databases, including SciFinder®, Scopus, Google Scholar, and ResearchGate. This search encompassed the period from the release of the inaugural green chemistry textbook by Anastas and Warner in 1998 up to the contemporary period. We employed the following keywords as search queries:

- Green chemistry methodology
- □ Assessment of green chemistry
- $\Box$  Metrics for green chemistry
- □ Parameters for green chemistry
- □ Quantifying environmental friendliness
- □ Comparative greenness evaluation
- $\Box$  Synthesis greenness
- □ Chemistry sustainability assessment

#### **Results and Discussions**

#### The Digital Revolution in Green Chemistry

Technological advancements have had a significant impact on teaching methods, student learning approaches, and the conduct of chemical research. Swift technological progress has notably enhanced laboratory equipment, data gathering and analysis processes, and has greatly empowered the field of Green Chemistry. Digital technology has revolutionized the field of Green Chemistry. The application of computational chemistry, machine learning, and data-driven insights has enabled a more efficient and sustainable approach to chemical design and analysis (Martínez et al., 2022). Computational chemistry, in particular, has emerged as a powerful tool for predicting the properties and behavior of molecules without the need for time-consuming and resource-intensive laboratory experiments. Computational chemistry is the branch of chemistry that utilizes computer simulations, mathematical models, and algorithms to investigate and understand chemical phenomena and solve complex chemical problems. It involves the application of various computational techniques to study the behavior of molecules, atoms, and chemical reactions. Computational chemistry allows researchers to simulate chemical reactions, predict reaction pathways, and optimize the properties of chemical compounds. It is especially valuable in the design of novel catalysts, materials, and processes(Goh et al., 2017). Machine learning techniques, on the other hand, have revolutionized the way we approach data analysis, especially when dealing with enormous datasets. Their capacity to process and extract valuable insights from these extensive pools of information has become an invaluable asset in various fields, including the design of more sustainable chemical processes. Through the application of machine learning algorithms, we can unveil intricate patterns, hidden correlations, and previously unnoticed relationships within the data, shedding light on novel strategies for enhancing the sustainability of chemical processes. This data-driven approach not only expedites the identification of more eco-friendly and efficient methods but also allows for the fine-tuning and optimization of existing processes, thereby contributing to a greener and more environmentally responsible chemical industry (McArdle et al., 2020).

#### **Innovations in Sustainable Chemistry**

In recent years, the field of Green Chemistry has undergone a transformation in almost all aspects, characterized by an upsurge of remarkable innovations in sustainable synthesis, catalysis, and materials science. The primary goal of sustainable synthesis methodologies is to curtail or completely eliminate the reliance on hazardous solvents, lower energy consumption, and curbside waste generation (Sheldon, 2018). These innovations have sparked a significant shift in the land-scape of chemical research and industry, paving the way for the emergence of greener, more sustainable, and highly efficient chemical processes that stand at the forefront of environmental responsibility. By focusing on these transformative developments, we not only make substantial strides in minimizing the ecological footprint of the chemical sector but also enhance the prospects of a more harmonious coexistence between industry and nature.

Catalysis plays a central and indispensable role within the of Green Chemistry movement, serving as a fundamental tool for promoting environmentally sustainable practices. It plays a pivotal role in facilitating chemical reactions to take place under milder and more benign conditions, thereby diminishing the energy demands and curtailing the generation of wasteful byproducts (Sheldon, 2020). The ongoing progress in the field of catalysis has yielded groundbreaking developments, with the unearthing of novel catalysts designed to not only boost the selectivity and efficiency of chemical transformations but also to substantially mitigate their overall environmental footprint. These innovative catalysts are instrumental in steering chemical processes toward a path of heightened sustainability and eco-friendliness, contributing significantly to the broader mission of promoting greener, more responsible chemistry practices. Enzymes represent essential biological catalysts renowned for their remarkable selectivity, operating efficiently under mild conditions. They find widespread applications in diverse industries, including pharmaceuticals, biofuels, and food production, enabling the facilitation of reactions while minimizing waste generation and energy consumption (de Marco et al., 2019). Heterogeneous Catalysts, such as zeolites, metal- organic frameworks, and nanoparticles, offer sustainable catalytic solutions. These materials can be easily separated

and reused, thereby reducing both waste and energy costs. For instance, zeolites play a crucial role in catalytic converters, effectively decreasing emissions from automobiles. Organic Catalysts, including quaternary ammonium salts and phase-transfer catalysts, possess the ability to catalyze a broad spectrum of chemical reactions. Notably, they often exhibit lower toxicity and more environmentally friendly characteristics compared to traditional inorganic catalysts. Photocatalysts harness the power of light, primarily sunlight, to initiate chemical reactions. Titanium dioxide, for example, finds application in self-cleaning surfaces and water purification processes, utilizing sunlight to catalyze reactions and degrade pollutants. Biocatalysts encompass whole cells or cell-free systems capable of catalyzing intricate reactions. Prominent examples involve the utilization of algae or bacteria for converting carbon dioxide into valuable products, or employing enzymes for the synthesis of biofuels. Biomimetic Catalysts are meticulously designed to replicate natural processes. Synthetic molecules have been developed to emulate the catalytic properties of natural enzymes, merging the selectivity of enzymes with the stability of inorganic catalysts, yielding promising prospects for innovative catalytic applications.

In the ever-evolving field of materials science, the paradigm shift toward sustainability is ushering in a wave of innovative and environmentally responsible alternatives to conventional materials. This transformative movement encompasses a diverse range of strategies aimed at mitigating the ecological footprint of materials production and usage. One prominent aspect of this evolution is the growth of the use of biodegradable polymers. These polymers are designed to break down naturally, offering an eco- conscious alternative to their non-biodegradable counterparts, which often remain in the environment for extended periods of time (Sheldon, 2017). As these biodegradable materials gain traction, they hold the potential to alleviate the burdens of plastic waste and contribute to a cleaner, greener future. Additionally, the utilization of renewable materials has gained considerable momentum. These materials are sourced from readily available and rapidly replenishing resources, such as plant-based materials, e.g. bamboo and water hyacinth, or sustainably managed forests. The emphasis on renewability in materials sourcing aims to reduce the environmental strain associated with the depletion of finite resources such as mineral resources and environmentally important resources such as trees. Sustainable composites have also emerged as a cornerstone of this transformative shift.

These composites, crafted from a combination of materials that are both environmentally friendly and durable, have the potential to supplant less sustainable options in various applications (Ruiz-Mercado et al., 2016). By embracing a combination of renewable resources, recyclable components, and advanced engineering techniques, sustainable composites exemplify the harmonious coexistence of performance and environmental responsibility. As environmental concerns continue to loom large in Africa, and by extension, on the global stage, the integration of these sustainable materials approaches into materials science is not just an option; it is a vital imperative that must be done now. They hold the promise of addressing environmental challenges and contributing to a more ecologically conscious and responsible approach to material development and usage. In addition to this, they also bring on board numerous economic benefits thus making products derived from them accessible to all classes of people (Boyle et al., 2021).

#### **Bridging Theory and Practice in Green Chemistry**

The effective realization of Green Chemistry principles relies on fostering extensive collaboration that goes past the disciplinary boundaries. Embracing an interdisciplinary approach, this collaborative effort unites the collective strengths and insights of chemists, engineers, and data scientists, forging a dynamic synergy that bridges the chasm between theoretical understanding and practical application. Within this interdisciplinary framework, chemists contribute their knowledge of molecular interactions and chemical reactions, striving to formulate innovative approaches and greener methodologies. Engineers, on the other hand, apply their mastery of process design and optimization, harnessing these skills to ensure that sustainable processes are not just theoretical ideals but practical and scalable solutions. Their proficiency in the intricate workings of equipment and systems is key in translating green chemistry concepts into real-world operations. Simultaneously, data scientists play an increasingly important role in this collaborative tapestry. Their expertise in data analytics, machine learning, and modeling provides invaluable insights for optimizing and fine-tuning sustainable processes. By leveraging the vast amount of data generated in the quest for eco-friendly solutions, data scientists help guide decision-making, expedite the development of green technologies, and enhance their overall efficiency. The synthesis of these varied areas of expertise facilitates the design and development of processes that are not only environmentally responsible but also viable on a large scale. This collaboration, rooted in a shared commitment to sustainability, empowers researchers to navigate the intricate landscape of Green Chemistry, unlocking the potential for long-term positive impacts on the environment and society at large. It is through this interconnected web of knowledge and collaboration that we pave the way for a greener and more sustainable future. This collaboration is crucial in addressing the complex challenges of Green Chemistry. Whether designing novel materials, optimizing reaction conditions, or developing new catalytic systems, the synergy between chemistry, engineering, and data science is key to successful implementation. This will bring the concepts and principles of green chemistry from mere ideas on papers and books to real world solutions to the modern problems facing mankind such as climate change, wars and military conflicts, water contamination, global health issues, poverty, children's poor access to healthcare, education and safety and lastly access to food and hunger.

#### **Industry Case Studies**

Numerous industries have embraced Green Chemistry principles, integrating digital technologies to drive sustainability. Case studies from companies exemplify how they have reduced waste, improved energy efficiency, and gained a competitive edge while adhering to environmental standards. For instance, pharmaceutical companies have adopted Green Chemistry principles to design more efficient and environmentally friendly synthetic routes to pharmaceuticals. The reduction of hazardous reagents and waste in the pharmaceutical industry not only benefits the environment but also enhances the cost- effectiveness of drug manufacturing. Over the past decade, a significant number of major pharmaceutical companies, including our own company, Amgen, as well as others such as the Merck Group, Abbott, Johnson & Johnson, and Roche, have transitioned towards incorporating green chemistry principles into their drug discovery, development, and manufacturing processes. In recent developments, both Merck and Amgen have successfully embraced green chemistry principles in their drug manufacturing processes. Merck, for instance, implemented a more environmentally friendly approach to produce molnupiravir, an antiviral medication for COVID-19, leading to reduced solvent waste, a 1.6-fold yield increase, and a streamlined three-step process. Their commendable efforts were acknowledged by the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, which granted them the Greener Reaction Conditions Award in 2022. Likewise, Amgen adopted green chemistry practices to create LUMAKRAS<sup>TM</sup>, an innovative treatment for specific non-small cell lung cancers. This green synthesis not only eliminated a purification step that generated substantial solvent waste but also resulted in substantial annual savings of £3.17 million, all while increasing the yield. In recognition of their dedication to sustainability, the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency also honored Amgen with the Greener Reactions Condition Award in 2022. Notably, there are established rating systems like the Dow Jones Sustainability Indices and the Pacific Sustainability Index1 that gauge the environmental performance of these firms, highlighting their commitment to sustainability (Barone et al., 2021; Braun et al., 2020; de Marco et al., 2019; Nalley, 2023). This transformative shift is primarily motivated by the recognition that processes that are both cost-effective and environmentally sustainable offer a competitive edge in the pharmaceutical industry. However, the successful adoption of green chemistry practices hinges on more than just implementing technical changes. It necessitates the cultivation of a sustainability-oriented corporate culture that permeates every facet of the organization. This includes imparting a comprehensive understanding of green chemistry principles to personnel at all levels, from management to laboratory scientists, underscoring the mutual benefits of such an approach. It is essential to have a clear vision of the future advantages that stem from substantial operational changes. Committing the necessary resources and funding to support this transition is crucial, even though the positive outcomes may not be immediately evident. In essence, the pursuit of green chemistry in pharmaceutical endeavors demands a holistic commitment to sustainability that extends beyond mere technical shifts and into the heart of the organizational ethos.

The automotive industry provides another example, with companies adopting eco-friendly materials in vehicle design and implementing sustainable manufacturing processes. These green initiatives are driven by consumer demand for more sustainable products and lower emissions. Chemistry plays a pivotal role in the composition of various elements of automotive exteriors, including paints and coatings, windows, windshields, and door handles. Similarly, automotive interiors, such as airbags, seatbelts, seating materials, and dashboards, are all intricately intertwined with the principles of chemistry (Gohoungodji et al., 2020). By adopting eco-friendly energy sources, such as hydrogen or electricity, electric vehicles effectively tap into stored chemical energy to initiate an electrochemical reaction, resulting in emissions-free operation. This reduced release of tailpipe emissions not only benefits the ozone layer but also eliminates the need for fossil fuels to power these vehicles. In the past, the automotive industry rarely considered the issue of waste in the design of new vehicles. However, this perspective is now outdated. A new initiative led by Circularise in collaboration with Porsche and innovative material suppliers, including Borealis, Covestro, and Domo Chemicals, has been introduced. This project aims to employ blockchain technology to monitor the plastic materials used in manufacturing processes. This tracking system enables the precise recording of carbon emissions associated with the production of specific components, as well as the quantification of water usage, among other important data points. Dow has taken a groundbreaking step by unveiling the development of innovative polyurethane solutions, derived from a circular feedstock obtained from waste materials within the mobility sector, effectively replacing traditional virgin fossil-fuel-based resources. These newly engineered polyurethane foam systems not only retain the same advantageous qualities as existing automotive polyurethane foams but also contribute to a noteworthy reduction in the overall carbon footprint of car components, from production to end-use (Gohoungodji et al., 2020; Ruiz- Mercado et al., 2016).

#### **Challenges and Future Directions**

The potential of Green Chemistry and the digital revolution to revolutionize industries and mitigate environmental impact is undeniably promising, but as with any transformative shift, several challenges must be navigated to achieve these lofty goals. In this intricate landscape, we encounter a host of complex issues that necessitate continuous attention and innovative solutions.

One of the primary challenges pertains to the scaling up of eco-friendly processes. While laboratory-scale experiments often yield impressive results in terms of sustainability, replicating these successes on an industrial scale poses a substantial challenge. The

logistics of optimizing and transitioning processes to efficiently operate on a larger, more practical scale can be fraught with obstacles. It requires the alignment of technological advancements, infrastructure, and supply chains, among other factors, to achieve true scalability. Another pivotal issue revolves around the accessibility and availability of sustainable feedstocks. Green Chemistry champions the utilization of renewable and environmentally benign raw materials, such as biomass or waste materials, in place of conventional, finite resources. However, sourcing these sustainable feedstocks in a consistent and economically viable manner is an intricate puzzle that the industry continues to address. The conversion of these feedstocks into valuable chemical products also requires innovative technologies and processes. Additionally, regulatory complexities pose an ongoing challenge. The regulatory framework governing chemical processes is intricate and varies globally, which can hinder the rapid adoption of sustainable chemistry practices. Finding common ground and harmonizing regulations across regions and sectors is a demanding task that requires international cooperation and dedicated efforts.

Despite these challenges, the future of Green Chemistry is incredibly promising, with several intriguing directions on the horizon. One notable area of development is green materials. The quest for sustainable materials, be it biodegradable plastics, environmentally friendly coatings, or innovative construction materials, remains a vibrant field of research. These materials aim to provide a greener and more sustainable alternative to conventional counterparts while maintaining or improving performance. The concept of a circular economy is gaining traction in Green Chemistry. By designing products and processes with end-of-life considerations in mind, the industry seeks to minimize waste and ensure the efficient recycling and reuse of materials. This approach holds the potential to significantly reduce the environmental impact of chemical products and manufacturing. Sustainable product design is another compelling avenue for the future. The integration of sustainable design principles into product development involves a comprehensive assessment of the entire lifecycle of a product, from raw material extraction to disposal (Bányai & Zaher Akkad, 2021). This approach can lead to more efficient and sustainable products, from electronics to packaging materials.

#### Conclusion

In conclusion, the promising fusion of Green Chemistry and the digital revolution illuminates a path and the journey towards a more ecologically responsible and sustainable chemical industry. While the future is indeed bright with the potential to transform and mitigate environmental impacts, it is imperative that we confront and overcome the persistent challenges that have proved to be major hurdles in our pursuit of greener practices.

The task of scaling up green processes from laboratory to industry, while maintaining efficiency and sustainability, is a formidable venture. It demands a holistic approach that unites technological advancements, infrastructure enhancement, and the streamlining of supply chains. Likewise, the quest for sustainable feedstocks, such as biomass and waste materials, presents challenges in sourcing and converting these resources into viable, eco-friendly products. Addressing the complex regulatory landscape further compounds these challenges, urging us to seek harmonization and cooperation on a global scale.

Yet, as we navigate these challenges, the future of Green Chemistry beckons with a world of possibilities. The development of green materials, whether biodegradable plastics, eco-conscious coatings, or innovative construction materials, is set to revolutionize industries, offering alternatives that champion sustainability without compromising on performance. The concept of a circular economy, transforming the way we design, use, and recycle products and materials, holds the potential to drastically reduce waste and environmental impact. Meanwhile, the incorporation of sustainable design principles into product development ensures that every facet of a product's lifecycle is environmentally responsible.

In essence, Green Chemistry, intertwined with the digital revolution, paves the way for a future that is not only more sustainable but also less environmentally impactful. The evolving landscape of the field is marked by collaboration, innovation, and a shared commitment to reducing our ecological footprint. Together, these endeavors represent an ongoing evolution toward a greener, more sustainable, and ultimately less environmentally impactful future for the chemical industry.

#### References

- Bányai, T., & Zaher Akkad, M. (2021). The Impact of Industry 4.0 on the Future of Green Supply Chain. In Green Supply Chain Competitiveness and Sustainability. IntechOpen. https://doi.org/10.5772/intechopen.98366
- Barone, A. S., Matheus, J. R. V., de Souza, T. S. P., Moreira, R. F. A., & Fai, A. E. C. (2021).Green-based active packaging: Opportunities beyond COVID-19, food applications, and perspectives in circular economy—A brief review. Comprehensive Reviews in Food Science and Food Safety, 20(5), 4881–4905. https://doi.org/10.1111/1541-4337.12812
- Boyle, A. D., Leggat, G., Morikawa, L., Pappas, Y., & Stephens, J. C. (2021). Green New Deal proposals: Comparing emerging transformational climate policies at multiple scales. Energy Research & Social Science, 81, 102259.

- Braun, M.-G., Diorazio, L., Fraunhoffer, K., Hayler, J., Hickey, M., Latham, J., Lovelle, L. E., McLaws, M., Parsons, A. T., Richardson, P., Roiban, G.-D., Roosen, P. C., Steven, A.,
- Terrett, J. A., White, T., & Yin, J. (2020). Green Chemistry Articles of Interest to the Pharmaceutical Industry. Organic Process Research & Development, 24(3), 334–346. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.oprd.0c00036
- Bukchin, S., & Kerret, D. (2020). Once you choose hope: early adoption of green technology.Environmental Science and Pollution Research, 27(3), 3271–3280. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11356-019-07251-y
- de Marco, B. A., Rechelo, B. S., Tótoli, E. G.,
- Kogawa, A. C., & Salgado, H. R. N. (2019). Evolution of green chemistry and its multidimensional impacts: A review. Saudi Pharmaceutical Journal, 27(1), 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsps.2018.07.011
- Goh, G. B., Hodas, N. O., & Vishnu, A. (2017). Deep learning for computational chemistry. Journal of Computational Chemistry, 38(16), 1291–1307. https://doi.org/10.1002/jcc.24764
- Gohoungodji, P., N'Dri, A. B., Latulippe, J.-M., & Matos, A. L. B. (2020). What is stopping the automotive industry from going green? A systematic review of barriers to green innovation in the automotive industry. Journal of Cleaner Production, 277, 123524. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2020.123524
- Li, C.-J., & Anastas, P. T. (2012). Green Chemistry: present and future. Chemical Society Reviews, 41(4), 1413. https://doi.org/10.1039/c1cs90064a
- Martínez, J., Cortés, J. F., & Miranda, R. (2022).Green Chemistry Metrics, A Review. Processes, 10(7), 1274. https://doi.org/10.3390/pr10071274
- McArdle, S., Endo, S., Aspuru-Guzik, A., Benjamin, S. C., & Yuan, X. (2020). Quantum computational chemistry. Reviews of Modern Physics, 92(1), 015003. https://doi.org/10.1103/RevModPhys.92.01500 3
- Nalley, E. A. (2023). Technology supporting green chemistry in chemical education. Physical Sciences Reviews, 8(3), 345–362. https://doi.org/10.1515/psr-2020-0002
- Ruiz-Mercado, G. J., Carvalho, A., & Cabezas, H. (2016). Using Green Chemistry and Engineering Principles To Design, Assess, and Retrofit Chemical Processes for Sustainability. ACS Sustainable Chemistry & Engineering, 4(11), 6208–6221. https://doi.org/10.1021/acssuschemeng.6b0220 0
- Sheldon, R. A. (2017). The E factor 25 years on: the rise of green chemistry and sustainability.Green Chemistry, 19(1), 18–43. https://doi.org/10.1039/C6GC02157C
- Sheldon, R. A. (2018). Metrics of Green Chemistry and Sustainability: Past, Present, and Future. ACS Sustainable Chemistry & Engineering, 6(1), 32–48. https://doi.org/10.1021/acssuschemeng.7b0350 5

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.erss.2021.102259

#### A Critical Review of Microbial Fuel Cells For Wastewater Treatment in Africa

#### Eric Temba Wekesa, Lynet Musyoki, Phillis Mbinda

#### Taita Taveta University

#### Abstract

The African continent grapples with ensuring access to clean and sustainable water resources while maintaining the ecological balance of its natural environments. Wastewater treatment is critical in this pursuit. This research investigates the potential of microbial fuel cells (MFCs) as an eco-friendly solution to treat wastewater, while bridging the gap between the increasing human demand for water resources and the imperative to protect the ecosystems that provide these resources. Microbial fuel cells effectively treat wastewater while generating electricity, offering a sustainable and environmentally friendly solution. This review delves into the current status of MFC applications in wastewater treatment throughout the African continent. A comprehensive analysis of the existing literature was conducted to identify the latest innovations, and the challenges and drivers associated with MFC adoption in Africa. The viability and sustainability of MFC technology in diverse African environments was evaluated to identify the socio-economic and environmental factors that influence its adoption. This review illuminates the path towards sustainable, eco-friendly wastewater treatment solutions in Africa, offering invaluable insights to stakeholder, future researchers, and contributing to the broader advancement of engineering and environmental sciences while upholding the principles of a circular economy.

Keywords: ecological balance, microbial fuel cell, waste water

#### Introduction

Falkenmark's water stress indicator indicates that, when a country's per capita water consumption falls below 1000 m3, it is considered to be experiencing water scarcity, and if it dips below 1700 m3 per capita, it is considered as water stress. (Musse, 2021). As Africa's population escalates and climate change continues to prevail, it is predicted that by 2025, close to 230 million Africans will be facing water scarcity(Musse, 2021). According to a report by the United Nations, wastewater is critical in meeting the growing water demand. Yet a huge percentage of wastewater is still released into the environment without being either collected or treated. This is particularly true in many African countries, which on average only treat 8 % of domestic and industrial wastewater(Unesco et al., 2017).

Microbial fuel cells emerge as a remarkable and sustainable solution. MFCs are a unique subset of biological fuel cells that treat wastewater while generating bioelectricity simultaneously by converting the chemical energy in organic or inorganic matter into electrical energy via a series of electrochemical reactions. This unique capability is what makes them especially valuable in regions without electricity access. Initially developed for bioelectricity generation, MFCs have recently gained attention for their potential in treating wastewater efficiently while harnessing renewable energy (Nawaz et al., 2022a). The electricity generation typically involves the biodegradation of organic materials with the help of a suitable microbial substrate. Initially, glucose, acetate, or other simple substrates were used as substrates at a laboratory scale to determine the behavior of electrode materials, membranes, and such others, as well as the reactor architecture or microbial activity. In 2004, The study using real wastewater as a substrate began(Tsekouras al., 2022a). Wastewater, the primary substrate in et microbial fuel cells, provides both the necessary microbes and organic matter. MCFs are effective in treating Various types of wastewater, including sanitary wastewater, food processing wastewater, domestic, industrial, agricultural, and urban wastewater. Today, wastewater is the most popular substrate for an MFC operation due to its high percentage in organic load and zero cost, especially the agro-food wastewater is very suitable due high biodegradability(Tsekouras to its et al., 2022a).

Wastewater treatment already consumes a significant percentage of Africa's electricity load. MFCs can be utilized to address both the wastewater treatment challenge and energy needs, while reducing the carbon footprint. MFCs are effective at removing various pollutants, such as sulfides, up to 90 percent of the chemical oxygen demand (COD), and contaminants like hydrocarbons, organic matter, microbes, endocrine disruptors, and heavy metals like arsenic, cadmium, chromium, zinc, iron, nickel, lead, and mercury. The key advantages of MFCs include mild operating conditions, the use of biodegradable substrates as fuel, high operational sustainability, low material costs, and a low carbon footprint.

Within the African context, the adoption of MFCs for wastewater treatment is influenced by various drivers and barriers. The major drivers include their adaptability to decentralized wastewater treatment, the production of lower sludge volumes, and their ability to self-generate microorganisms, which eliminates the need for periodic bacteria placement. Additionally, MFCs generate electricity using wastewater as fuel, which is cost-effective and environmentally friendly. However, barriers to MFC adoption in Africa include high material costs, unstable performance when treating real wastewater, and challenges related to scaling up the technology, which can lead to decreased power output. Despite being in their early stages of adoption in Africa, primarily due to design complexities and material costs, MFCs offer a promising solution to address wastewater treatment and energy challenges in the region while simultaneously producing electricity.



Figure 1 Basic Operation of a Microbial Fuel Cell

- 2. Microbial Fuel Cell Technology
- 2.1 Microbial fuel cell components

#### 2.1.1 Anode compartment

The anode compartment contains an anode electrode, typically made of a conductive material like graphite or carbon. This electrode serves as the site where microorganisms, known as electrogenic bacteria, oxidize organic matter in the wastewater. As they do so, they release electrons, which form the basis for electricity generation. The electrons then transfer to the external electrode or anode. The design of the anode compartment is crucial to providing the bacteria with the necessary environment and surface area for growth. In addition to the production of electrons, oxidation of organic pollutants to generate protons together with electrons, formation of biofilm, and production of hydrogen occur in anode compartment.

In order to enhance the MFC performance, the selection of suitable material for anode is key. The material employed should possess high electrical conductivity(Nawaz et al., 2022b). While metals such as copper, platinum, and stainless steel are conductive and can be considered suitable for the anode and ideal for electroconductivity, they are not so good for the microbial activity. Some metals such as platinum and titanium stand out due to their ability to carry electrons over long distances and their effectiveness in large-scale operations. However, using such precious metals increases the system cost and introduces new research areas for finding alternative materials when scaling up a typical MFC.

Previous research on anode development was based on two philosophies. The earlier study aimed to increase anode surface area to accommodate more biofilm. In contrast, the concept worked well in small-scale operations or lab studies. However, a scaled-up system or stacked MFC requires more than increasing electrode surface area. It requires proper electron migration between anode and cathode [16]. Recent research has focused on long-distance electron transport from anode to cathode rather than small-scale operation.

There are several techniques to modify the properties of the carbon-based anode, such as treatment with acid, electrochemical treatment, coating with polymer, etc. The main focus behind these techniques is to increase the surface area and perturb the surface chemistry, which improves the adhesion of biofilm on the surface of an anode(Banerjee, Calay, & Mustafa, 2022)

#### 2.1.2 Cathode compartment

The cathode electrode is usually made of materials like platinum, carbon, or air cathodes. It is located in the cathode compartment, where reduction reactions occur. The cathode electrode is a receptor for electrons and protons generated at anode. Oxygen or other electron acceptors in the cathode compartment combine with electrons transferred through an external circuit from the anode to produce water or other reduced compounds. Efficient cathodes have a large active surface area and great catalytic capabilities for reduction reactions. An MFC cathode can be made of biocatalysts (enzymes or microbes) for the oxygen reduction reaction, abiotic catalysts (carbonaceous materials such as activated carbon, carbon nanotubes and graphene(Mahurede et al., 2023)Depending on the design of the MFC, there are variations in cathode electrodes. In a doublechamber MFC, the cathode is separated by a selective membrane, while in a single-chamber MFC, an air cathode is used to receive the generated electrons.

Electrons are reduced through interactions with electron acceptors in the cathode on reaching the cathode. The materials utilized for constructing cathode electrodes include carbon cloth, graphite fiber brush, graphite rod, carbon paper, graphite felt, and stainless steel .Oxygen is the most preferred electron acceptor because of its high redox potential. However, its use is limited due to insufficient electrode contact and increased power consumption for its supply(Nawaz et al., 2022b). Efficient cathodes have a large active surface area and great catalytic capabilities for reduction reactions. An MFC cathode can be made of biocatalysts (enzymes or microbes) for the oxygen reduction reaction, abiotic catalysts (carbonaceous materials such as activated carbon, carbon nanotubes and graphene(Mahurede et al., 2023)

While cathode electrodes have improved over the years, challenges still persist. These include high cost, surface toxicity of microbes, and insufficient re-oxidation,

necessitating the routine maintenance of the catholyte. These challenges have led to research into better alternatives to increase MFC power output. These alternatives include materials with a carbon basis, metal oxides and complexes(Shabangu et al., 2022).

#### 2.1.3 Proton exchange membrane

A membrane, often made of materials like Nafion, separates the anode and cathode compartments. This membrane allows protons (H+ ions) produced during the anodic reaction to pass through it while preventing the physical interaction of the anodic and cathodic materials. This separation is critical in maintaining the electrochemical gradient necessary for electricity generation.

The performance of a membrane depends on its physical and chemical properties. In the case of a membrane with pores in its structure, its performance is the function of the pore size and the number of pores(Ramirez-Nava et al., 2021). Proton conductivity is also a key property when assessing the potential material for membranes, especially for electricity generation applications. Resistive losses are dependent on the proton conductivity and ionic resistance of the membrane. Various studies have been conducted to analyze the effect of the thickness of the membrane on the output performance of MFC. The experiments were done for three different thicknesses 2.5, 5, and 10 mm of the membrane made of fine fire clay material. The maximum absolute power around 2.1 mW was obtained using a 2.5 mm thick membrane since a thinner membrane has lower ionic resistance than the thick one. Another study was also conducted to analyze the effect of the Nafion membrane used in an iron-chromium redox flow battery with thicknesses of 50, 126, and 178 µm. The maximum utilization of electrolytes was observed with a thickness of 126 µm. The outcome of the research work implies that the thinner membrane has less internal resistance and higher permeability to electro active species(Banerjee, Calay, & Eregno, 2022)

The major factors affecting membrane performance are proton conductivity, permeability to water, ion transport number, biofouling, internal resistance and, mechanical strength, chemical resistance and

oxygen diffusion. The surface of the membrane also has an effect in the membrane performance and the power generation in MFCs systems(Borja-Maldonado & López Zavala, 2022).



Figure 2 Flowchart for Wastewater Treatment using MCFs(Tsekouras et al., 2022b)

- 3. Adoption in Africa
- **3.1** Barriers to Adoption
- 3.1.1 High cost of materials

The initial cost of MFC technology, including electrodes and proton exchange membranes, and the cost of maintenance is a barrier to adoption of MFCs in many African countries. The capital cost of wastewater based

MFC is nearly 30 times more than the conventional activated sludge treatment (Roy et al., 2023).

The high cost is due to the expensive electrode materials and separator materials. The abiotic electrode catalyst (platinum) and electrode binders (Nafion) that are currently used in the MFCs are cost-prohibitive. To upscale the MFC technology and implement on an industrial scale, there is a need for the development of bioelectrodes. The bioelectrodes should be cost-effective and possess the potential to improve the power density and waste treatment capabilities. The cost involved in wastewater based MFCs can be reduced by adopting decentralized wastewater treatment. Decentralized wastewater based MFCs reduces the transportation cost of wastewater and energy consumption(Venkatramanan et al., 2021). Also, it is necessary to use scalable materials, that is the anode, cathode and membrane, with high efficiency and low cost(Obileke et al.,

#### 2021)

#### 3.1.2 Instability when treating wastewater

MFCs can exhibit performance instability when treating wastewater due to the complexity and variability of wastewater composition. Also, the chemical oxygen removal rate is still low. Various studies show that the organic removal rates for MFC range between 0.0053 and 5.57g COD/l/day (Moran, 2018).However, for an MFC to be economically profitable, the organic removal rate should range at 5-10 g COD/l/day .There is a gap between actual and expected organic removal rates(Venkatramanan et al., 2021). Majority of the studies that have been conducted on wastewater based MFCs are vulnerable to uncertainty. They are mostly based on batch-fed and laboratory-scale operating conditions. There is a need for further research to gauge the potential of wastewater based MFCs in large scale operating conditions to reduce the element of uncertainty(Venkatramanan et al., 2021).

This uncertainty also extends to the efficiency of the MFC system. Over time, it decreases. This is due to factors such as :

- Variations in the electrochemical activity of the anode biofilm-the wastewater substrate is affected by several factors such as; the wastewater composition, substrate concentration, solution electric conductivity, solution temperature. These factors are not yet fully predictable, there is need for further research to understand the complex nature of wastewater to stabilize the system.
- Cathode behavior has been observed to deteriorate over time due to the deactivation of oxygen reduction catalysts: especially for catalysts based on metals and the contamination of the biofilm cathode(Tsekouras et al., 2022b)

#### 3.1.3 Other factors

Many African regions lack the awareness and expertise required for the successful implementation of MFCs for wastewater treatment. There is need to build the capacity and knowledge not just among researchers but also to stakeholders and the indigenous people to ensure widespread adoption. MFCs also require routine maintenance and monitoring to ensure optimal performance. Developing capacity for maintenance and troubleshooting among local people is crucial for long-term sustainability.

#### Conclusion

MCFs utilize microorganisms to treat wastewater while simultaneously generating electricity. Although this technology holds great potential in solving water scarcity in Africa, there are several challenges that hinder its adoption. Issues related to scalability, substrate utilization, and overall efficiency must be addressed to realize their full potential in real-world applications. Understanding and mitigating these limitations is essential to ensure the successful implementation of MFCs in water treatment facilities across the continent. There is need for continued research and development in this field to propel the large-scale implementation of MCFs. The insights provided in this review can inform stakeholders and future researchers on the gaps in this area. These applications can significantly contribute to sustainable water management and environmental protection. The implications of this review paper suggest the need for further research into the improvement of MFC technology. Future studies should focus on scaling up MFC systems, exploring novel electrode materials, and investigating the potential for harnessing different types of microorganisms.

#### Recommendations

- Invest in research to explore cost- effective electrode materials that balance conductivity and microbial compatibility.
- Investigate the potential of different microbial species to enhance MFC performance and stability in varying environments.
- Further develop bioelectrodes to replace expensive materials like platinum, reducing initial setup costs.
- Promote decentralized wastewater treatment to cut transportation costs and energy consumption.
- Research methods to achieve higher organic removal rates within economically viable ranges for improved MFC profitability,
- Keep sustainability at the forefront, ensuring that MFC adoption aligns with long-term environmental, economic, and social goals for water resource management in Africa.

Banerjee, A., Calay, R. K., & Eregno, F. E. (2022). Role and Important Properties of a Membrane with Its Recent Advancement in a Microbial Fuel Cell. Energies, 15(2), 444. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/en15020444</u>

Banerjee, A., Calay, R., & Mustafa, M. (2022). Review on Material and Design of Anode for Microbial Fuel Cell. Energies, 15(6), 2283. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/en15062283</u>

Borja-Maldonado, F., & López Zavala, M. Á. (2022). Contribution of configurations, electrode and membrane materials, electron transfer mechanisms, and cost of components on the current and future development of microbial fuel cells. Heliyon, 8(7), e09849. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.heliyon.2022.e09849</u>

Mahurede, T. P., Chihobo, C. H., Utete, B., & Taru, P. (2023). A review of microbial fuel cell prototypes, their efficacy in wastewater treatment and the contextual situation for Zimbabwe. Fuel Communications, 17, 100094. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jfueco.2023.100094

Moran, S. (2018). An Applied Guide to Water and Effluent Treatment Plant Design. An Applied Guide to Water and Effluent Treatment Plant Design, 1–441. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/C2016-0-01092-6</u>

Musse, S. A. (2021). Exploring the Cornerstone Factors That Cause Water Scarcity in Some Parts of Africa, Possible Adaptation Strategies and Quest for Food Security. Agricultural Sciences, 12(06), 700–712. https://doi.org/10.4236/as.2021.126045

Nawaz, A., ul Haq, I., Qaisar, K., Gunes, B., Raja, S. I., Mohyuddin, K., & Amin, H. (2022a). Microbial fuel cells: Insight into simultaneous wastewater treatment and bioelectricity generation. Process Safety and Environmental Protection, 161, 357–373. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psep.2022.03.039</u>

Nawaz, A., ul Haq, I., Qaisar, K., Gunes, B., Raja, S. I., Mohyuddin, K., & Amin, H. (2022b). Microbial fuel cells: Insight into simultaneous wastewater treatment and bioelectricity generation. Process Safety and Environmental Protection, 161, 357–373. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psep.2022.03.039</u>

Obileke, K., Onyeaka, H., Meyer, E. L., & Nwokolo, N. (2021). Microbial fuel cells, a renewable energy technology for bio-<br/>electricity generation: A mini-review. Electrochemistry Communications, 125, 107003.<br/>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.elecom.2021.107003

Ramirez-Nava, J., Martínez-Castrejón, M., García-Mesino, R. L., López-Díaz, J. A., Talavera-Mendoza, O., Sarmiento-Villagrana, A., Rojano, F., & Hernández-Flores, G. (2021). The Implications of Membranes Used as Separators in Microbial Fuel Cells. Membranes, 11(10), 738. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/membranes11100738</u>

Roy, H., Rahman, T. U., Tasnim, N., Arju, J., Rafid, Md. M., Islam, Md. R., Pervez, Md. N., Cai, Y., Naddeo, V., & Islam, Md. S. (2023). Microbial Fuel Cell Construction Features and Application for Sustainable Wastewater Treatment. Membranes, 13(5), 490. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/membranes13050490</u>

Shabangu, K., Bakare, B., & Bwapwa, J. (2022). Microbial Fuel Cells for Electrical Energy: Outlook on Scaling-Up and Application Possibilities towards South African Energy Grid. Sustainability, 14(21), 14268. https://doi.org/10.3390/su142114268

Tsekouras, G. J., Deligianni, P. M., Kanellos, F. D., Kontargyri, V. T., Kontaxis, P. A., Manousakis, N. M., & Elias, C. N. (2022a). Microbial Fuel Cell for Wastewater Treatment as Power Plant in Smart Grids: Utopia or Reality? Frontiers in Energy Research, 10. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fenrg.2022.843768</u>

Tsekouras, G. J., Deligianni, P. M., Kanellos, F. D., Kontargyri, V. T., Kontaxis, P. A., Manousakis, N. M., & Elias, C. N. (2022b). Microbial Fuel Cell for Wastewater Treatment as Power Plant in Smart Grids: Utopia or Reality? Frontiers in Energy Research, 10. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fenrg.2022.843768</u>

Unesco, UN-Water, & World Water Assessment Programme. (2017). The United Nations World Water Development Report 2017 : wastewater : the untapped resource. In The United Nations World Water Development Report 2017. Wastewater: The Untapped Resource. Paris, UNESCO (Vol. 53, Issue 9). Venkatramanan, V., Shah, S., & Prasad, R. (2021). A Critical Review on Microbial Fuel Cells Technology: Perspectives on Wastewater Treatment. The Open Biotechnology Journal, 15(1), 131–141. https://doi.org/10.2174/1874070702115010131

#### Inception of Competency Based Curriculum - Do Secondary School Teachers Possess the Required Pedagogical Competencies?

Eric Temba Wekesa, Catherine Aurah, Martin Wanjala Toili

#### Masinde Muliro University of Science and Technology

#### Abstract

With many countries of the world adopting Competency Based Curriculum, Kenya being part of the global village, could not afford to be left behind. To keep abreast with the socio-economic changes, the government through the Ministry of Education has made changes in the curriculum with emphasis on seven core competencies; communication and collaboration, critical thinking and problem solving, creativity and imagination, citizenship, digital literacy, learning to learn and self-efficacy. This is to ensure that students graduating from the secondary level of education possess the necessary competencies essential to meet societal needs. Accordingly, the competencies acquired should be dynamic instruments of positive change. They are expected to affect or condition the social behavior of the person being educated. This change in social behavior should be the desired one, continuous and lifelong. For the students to acquire the intended competencies, the teachers and educators must possess certain critical pedagogical competencies. These pedagogies must embrace twenty first century teaching approaches which are student centered. However, according to most research findings, educators tend to agree that most teachers in secondary schools still use teaching approaches that are teacher – centred instead of student - centred. This hinder students from achieving lifelong learning and application. A desk research was performed to evaluate if secondary school teachers possessed the pedagogical competencies necessary for implementation of Competency Based Curriculum. This study examined secondary data from the internet and the library on secondary school teachers' pedagogical competencies. The study documented different approaches used by secondary school teacher. The study established that secondary school teachers did not possess the required pedagogical competencies as recommended in the teachers' guides and syllabus. The major factors documented to be hindering the use of required pedagogical competencies, were lack of resources and equipment, inadequate teacher preparation and training.

#### Keywords: Competency Based Curriculum, Content Based Curriculum, Pedagogical

#### Competencies

#### Introduction

Competency-based education (CBE) is surging in popularity globally as schools around the world scramble to implement their own versions of competency-based curricula (Ash, 2012; Mulder & Akkermans, 2011; Nederstigt & Mulder; Wong, 2008, (cited in Griffith and Hye-Yeon, 2014). Bowden (cited in Griffith and Hye-Yeon, 2004), noted that, throughout its evolution, CBE has been known by a variety of names including performance-based learning, criterion-referenced learning, and capabilities-driven instruction.

According to Kenya Institute of Curriculum Development (KICD), the change of the curriculum was inevitable due to globalization of labour market and demand for acquisition of the twenty first century skills by the present society (KICD, 2016). To make the Kenyan citizens globally relevant and to meet the societal needs especially developmental as envisioned in the vision 2030, the Kenya Government, through the Ministry of Education initiated the change of the school curriculum from the Content Based Curriculum, popularly known as 8-4-4 to Competency Based Curriculum (CBC) in 2016. The move was welcomed due to long-standing concerns over the content based curriculum which was characterized with examination oriented, heavy workloads and a teacher-centric instructive approach. The new Content Based Curriculum is intended to be learner-centred. It is based on the premise that children learn best when they can construct their own knowledge and skills through being exposed to different challenging scenarios and helped to find real-life solutions (Alicia, 2023). The competency-based education has its roots in the Behaviorist theories of learning which were popularized in the United States during the 1950s by educators such as Benjamin Bloom (Griffith and Hye-Yeon, 2014). Smith and Patterson [cited in Griffith and Hye-Yeon, 2014), argue that due to lack of conclusive evidence showing a link between knowledge about a subject and the ability to use that information in context, CBE expressly focuses on what learners can do rather than on what they know. The basic idea is to focus on objective and observable outcomes which can be easily measured. CBE requires that students demonstrate value-added skills which are assessed by looking at outcomes rather than process (Bowden, 2004; Guskey, 2005).

The focus on competencies or learning outcomes underpins the curriculum framework and syllabus specification, teaching strategies, assessment and reporting. Instead of norm-referencing assessment, criterion-based assessment procedures are used in which learners are assessed according to how well they can perform on specific learning tasks.

#### What is a competency?

According to Learning Designs Inc., Richards & Rogers (cited (Griffith and Hye-Yeon, 2004), a competency refers to

"critical work functions" or task in a defined setting. Successful completion of each specific, task involves a set of skills and knowledge which must be accurately applied. Vichita and Jintawe (cited in Abdelnaser and Akram, 2017), defined a competency as a motive, trait, skill, self-concept, body of knowledge, or an attribute that allows an individual to perform a task or activity within a specific function or job. According to International Atomic Energy Agency (no date), a competency is a combination of skills, knowledge, attributes and behaviours that enables an individual to perform a task or an activity successfully within a given job. Competencies are observable behaviours that can be measured and evaluated.

In Kenya, the Competence Based Curriculum, emphasizes seven core competencies; communication and collaboration, critical thinking and problem solving, creativity and imagination, citizenship, digital literacy, learning to learn and self-efficacy (KICD, 2017). One of the most remarkable differences between Competence Based Curriculum and the traditional curriculum, is that, in competency-based learning, students are expected to master competencies aligned to college and career-ready standards with clear, transferable learning objectives and on the other side, in the traditional system of education, students are required to master grade level college and career-ready standards. In Competence Based Curriculum, the emphasis is on acquisition and use of the skills and knowledge (Das, 2019).

#### Change of Curriculum and Implications for Pedagogy, Policy and Practice

The change from the Content Based Curriculum to Competency Based Curriculum has necessitate the re-conceptualization of education in Kenya. This paradigm shift has implications in terms of pedagogy, policy and practice.

In Competency Based Curriculum, learning is personalized. The main focus is on the learner and how she/he attains and masters the prescribed competencies. Some of the major differences between the traditional curriculum; (8-4-4) and Competency Based Curriculum are well illustrated by Knowledgeworks.com. The divergence is in core areas such as school culture, learning continuum, learning pace, instruction, assessment and grading policies.

"....School culture in traditional education, learning happens inside a traditional classroom, little to no accommodation of student interests or learning needs. In personalized, competency-based learning, students have an equitable range of learning experiences at school, online and in the community. Schools foster a sense of belonging, embrace growth mindset and the importance of relationships for meaningful, relevant learning experiences.

#### Instruction

In traditional education, every classroom has one teacher who designs and delivers instructional curriculum with very little differentiation. In personalized, competency-based learning, educators work collaboratively with community partners and students to develop a unique learning plan for each student based on interests, learning needs and real-time data. Individual learning pathways accommodate student interests and learning needs.

#### **Assessment System**

In traditional education, assessments at set times to evaluate and classify students. One opportunity to take the summative assessment at the end of the year. In personalized, competency-based learning, a comprehensive assessment system is an essential part of the learning system. Formative assessments guide daily instruction. Students partner with their teachers to decide when and how to show what they have learned, and they have multiple chances to demonstrate mastery.

#### **College and Career Readiness**

In traditional education, students are expected to master grade level college- and career-ready standards. In personalized, competency-based learning, students are expected to master competencies aligned to college- and career-ready standards with clear, transferable learning objectives.

#### **Learning Pace**

In traditional education, students advance at educator's pace regardless of mastery or needing additional time. In personalized, competency-based learning, students access customized supports both in-school and out-of-school to ensure they get what they need, when they need it.

#### **Grading Policies**

In traditional education, grades are norm-referenced, reflect course standards and are typically based on weighted quarters and a final exam. In personalized, competency-based learning, grades reflect the degree of mastery of competencies. If students do not earn course credit, records indicate competencies that need to be re-learned instead of the entire course (Knoledgeworks.com, 2022)."

As observed by Jeng'ere (cited in Isaboke et al, 2021), the change from Content Based Curriculum to Competency Based Curriculum requires change in the orientation of the instruction process. As noted by Knoledgeworks.com, (2022), Competency Based Curriculum requires a change in instructional methodologies. Teachers and educators must work collaboratively with community partners and students to develop a unique learning plan for each student based on interests, learning needs and real-time data. Isaboke et al, (2021), noted that the change in pedagogical approaches necessitates training of teachers to assist them understand the paradigm shift so that they adopt teaching approaches that can help them implement the Curriculum effectively.

The Competency Based Curriculum emphasizes the attainment of competencies. This forces the teachers to drastically change from traditional pedagogies which are teacher centred and adopt synergetic ones. The teachers' role become more inclined towards facilitation, diagnostic, mediatory and liaising. The teachers are compelled to embrace technology to support learning due to ever evolving technology. This is necessary to make education to prepare students for the real world outside school. Alicia (2023) noted that teachers in junior secondary were facing a novel challenge teaching this higher level, in a learner-centric way. This was due to lack of training to implement the new curriculum. To address this challenge, Teachers Service Commission (TSC) has been in-servicing (retooling) some teachers to enable them effectively implement the Competency Based Curriculum.

#### **Statement of the Problem**

The core tenets of Competency Based Curriculum are entrenched in the four pillars of education as advocated by United Nations Educational and Cultural Organization (UNESCO). These are: learning to know, learning to do, learning to be and learning to live together (Wanjala et al., 2019). This is well stated in the seven competencies outlined in the Competency Based Curriculum. These are: communication and collaboration, critical thinking and problem solving, creativity and imagination, citizenship, digital literacy, learning to learn and self-efficacy (KICD, 2017).

Kenya being part of the global economy, the government through the Ministry of Education, initiated a change in educational curriculum from traditional Content Based Curriculum (8-4-4) to a Competency Based Curriculum. This was to enable the graduates acceptable and competitive in the global labour market, apart from possessing the twenty first century skills which are relevant in the present society (KICD, 2016). This change in curriculum calls for child-centred approach where the child is placed at the centre of the learning process in a child-friendly environment. Momanyi and Rop (2020), Maina, (2023) opine this change necessitates a pedagogical change in the training of teachers to adequately prepare them for this type of task

Teachers, as implementers of curricula, play a key role in the success or failure of any given curriculum. This depend largely on teachers possessing relevant pedagogical competencies amongst other requirements. It is therefore, necessary to investigate if secondary school teachers possess the required pedagogical competencies to implement the Competency Based Curriculum.

#### Methodology

The research was carried out as a desk study. The literature review was as a descriptive study to provide information if secondary schools are ready for implementation of the Competency Based Curriculum in Kenya. The information in this study was sourced from various secondary sources as listed in the reference. It is worth to note that this report is not a comprehensive review of the available literature on the topic.

#### Results

As noted earlier, teachers play a critical role in implementation and assessment of the curriculum. The purpose of this study was to determine if secondary school teachers in Kenya possess the pedagogical competencies required for implementation of Competency Based Curriculum. Alicia (2023) observed that, most secondary school teachers were ill-prepared and under-trained to implement the Competency Based Curriculum. The main area of concern was assessment of certain competencies like handling and taking care of laboratory equipment amongst other competencies. Research indicates that some of the restrictions in smooth and effective implementation of Competency Based Curriculum include inadequate teacher training and lack of innovative classroom practices, which can only be achieved through capacity building of the instructors (Maina, 2023).

Maina (2023) states that like all other countries, Kenya's adoption of CBC could be moving to the right direction in training of manpower but the existing reality is that implementation is happening with no regard to available resources and understanding of what is being implemented, how it will be implemented and how to examine the competencies. Maina (2023) further notes that in Kenya, the entire curriculum development lies with the Kenya Institute of Curriculum Development (KICD). And that the main drivers of any curriculum are the trainers but unfortunately they are not brought on board by the curriculum's developers. Teacher training on implementation of Competency Based Curriculum should have been developed and rolled out first before the curriculum for learners. Sarah and Ondieki (2023) in their research established that most of the teachers lacked knowledge of what Competency Based Curriculum was about. They opined that secondary school teachers are used to teaching their subjects distinctively and found integration of subjects ambiguous. Their study revealed that a one day training was not sufficient to make teachers competent to implement a weighty program like Competency Based Curriculum. It was further established that only a few teachers had been inducted to handle Competency Based Curriculum. The vast majority were yet to be in - serviced. This make the implementation of Competency Based Curriculum a challenge. The learning areas in which teachers were least equipped were: visual and creative arts and computer. Most of the teachers did not take computer science in college and therefore did not have basic computer knowledge and skills (Sarah and Ondieki, 2023).

#### Discussion

From the findings, it is evident that vast majority of secondary school teachers in Kenya lack the required pedagogical competencies to implement the Competency Based Curriculum. These findings concur with Muchiri et al., (2022) who opined that regardless the roll out of Competency Based Curriculum in the year 2018, most of the secondary school teachers were not conversant with the concept of Competency Based Curriculum, and hence lacked the pedagogical competencies to implement it.

The lack of the necessary pedagogical competencies by the secondary school teachers to implement the Competency Based Curriculum is a threat to successful realization of the vision of changing from the Content Based Curriculum to the Competency Based Curriculum, notwithstanding that a lot of resources have been used. Farrant (2006) notes that in Competency Based Curriculum, the teacher do not need to have outstanding ability in everything they have to do, but they do require a general competence to save them from embarrassing failure in the skills their learners must perform. This is consistent with the views of Maina (2023) who stated that teachers play a critical role in implementation and assessment of curriculum hence equipping them with appropriate pedagogical skills is critical.

#### **Conclusion and Recommendations**

From the findings of this study, it is clear that most secondary school teachers in Kenya lack pedagogical competencies necessary for effective implementation of Competency Based Curriculum. Most of them have undergone a one week in - service course popularly known as retooling. The study concludes that the training should be well structured with clear guidelines and not hurriedly done. The main focus of the training should be on all the major aspects of Competency Based Curriculum ranging from instruction practices to assessment. Also research should be conducted to assess how prepared different categories of secondary schools are prepared to implement the Competency Based Curriculum.

#### References

Abdelnaser, O., and Akram, S. H. S. (2017). "Identifying the Competence Components of the Construction Project Managers in the Palestinian Construction Industry". The Engineering Project Organization Journal Vol. 2

Alicia M. (2023). Supporting successful curriculum reform in Kenya https://girlseducationchallenge.org. Last accessed 08/11/2023.

Bowden, J. A. (2004). Competency-based learning. In S. Stein & S. Farmer (Eds.), Connotative Learning: The Trainer's Guide to Learning Theories and Their Practical Application to Training Design (pp. 91-100). Dubuque, IA: Kendall Hunt Publishing.

Das, R. (2019). "Competency-based Learning vs. Traditional System of Education

https://www.thehighereducationreview.com/news/competencybased-learning-vs- traditional-system-of-education-nid-823.html. Last accessed 08/11/2023.

Farrant, J. S. (2006), Principals and practice of Education. New Edition. Longman Group. UK

- Griffith, W. I. and Hye-Yeon L. (2014). "Introduction to Competency-Based Language Teaching". MEXTESOL Journal, Vol. 38, No. 2/
- Guskey, T. (2005). Mapping the road to proficiency. Educational Leadership, 63(3), 32-38.
- International Atomic Energy Agency, (no date). The Competency Framework, a Guide for IAEA Managers and Staff. https://www.iaea.org/sites/default/files/18/03/competency- framework.pdf. Last accessed on 08/11/2023.

- Isaboke, H., Mweru, M., & Wambiri, G. (2021). "Teacher Preparedness and Implementation of the Competency Based Curriculum in Public Pre-Primary Schools in Nairobi City County, Kenya". International Journal of Current Aspects, 5(3), 32-53. https://doi.org/10.35942/ijcab.v5i3.186
- Kenya Institute of Curriculum Development. 2016. Basic Education Curriculum Framework. Nairobi: Kenya Literature Bureau
- Kenya Institute of Curriculum Development. 2017. Basic Education Curriculum Framework. Nairobi: Kenya Literature Bureau.
- Knowlwdgeworks. (2022). The Difference between Traditional Education and Personalized, Competency-Based Education. https://knowledgeworks.org/resources/competency-based-versus-traditional Last accessed 08/11/2023.
- Maina, A. W. (2023). Curriculum Changes in Kenya Since Independence and School Preparedness in Implementation of Competency Based Curriculum. Asian Journal of Education and Social Studies, 48(2), 70–77. https://doi.org/10.9734/ajess/2023/v48i21053
- Momanyi, J.M., &Rop, P.K. 2020. Teacher preparedness for the implementation of competency based curriculum in Kenya: A survey of early grade primary school teachers' in Bomet East Sub-County. The Cradle of Knowledge: African Journal of Educational and Social Science Research. 2020 May 28; 7(1):10-5.
- Muchiri, M.M., Ondigi, S.R., & Mueni, N.K. 2022. Teachers' Pedagogical Preparedness for the Implementation of the Competency-Based Curriculum in Public Secondary Schools in Kirinyaga County, Kenya. Journal of Research & Method in Education (IOSR-JRME) Volume 12, Issue 1 Ser. III (Jan. – Feb. 2022), 33-40
- Mueni, N. and Kiio, (2022). "Teachers' Pedagogical Preparedness for the Implementation of the Competency-Based Curriculum in Public Secondary Schools in Kirinyaga County, Kenya". The Journal of Educational Research. 33-40. 10.9790/7388-1201033340
- Okeyo, Sarah Moraa & Zacharia Ondieki Mokua. "Preparedness of Teachers for Implementing Competency-Based Curriculum System of Education in Public Secondary Schools in Nyamira South Sub- County". East African Journal of Education Studies, Vol. 6, no. 2, Aug. 2023, pp. 406-418, doi:10.37284/eajes.6.2.1387
- Wanjala, W. T., Wamboka E. T., Muyoka M. E. T. (2019). Teaching Secondary Biology. A Teachers in Developing Countries. 1st Edition. Toili Education Publishers. Nairobi.

## **STEMEIC 2023 PLANNING COMMITTEE**



PROF. CATHERINE AURAH CONFERENCE CHAIRPERSON



PROF. KENNEDY BOTA CONFERENCE CO-CHAIR /STEERING COMMITTEE MEMBER



PROF. MOSES POIPOI DEAN, SCHOOL OF EDUCATION, HOST SCHOOL



PROF. FRANCIS ORATA DIRECTOR RESEARCH AND EXTENSION, MEMBER STEERING COMMITTEE



DR. TERESA OKOTH SECRETARIAT COMMITTEE CHAIR



DR. ROSE OPIYO CHAIR SCIENTIFIC COMMITTEE/SESSION CHAIR



MR. RONALD MICHIEKA SCIENTIFIC COMMITTEE MEMBER



DR. BENARD MUDOGO SCIENTIFIC COMMITTEE MEMBER



R. KALEB MWENDWA SCIENTIFIC COMMITTEE MEMBER



DR. LYDIA ANYONJE MARKETING AND PUBLICIT COMMITTEE



R. ENG. EDWIN NAIBEY KANDA PROF. P SCIENTIFIC COMMITTEE/SESSION LOGIS CHAIR MEMI



ANDA PROF. PETER BUKHALA SION LOGISTICS COMMITTEE MEMBER/PRESENTER



PURITY MUCHERE ECRETARIAT MEMBER/ RAPPORTEUR



DR.DAVID BARASA PUBLISHING COMMITTEE MEMBER/REVIEWER





MR, MORGAN MUSIAMBO ICT SUPPORT/PUBLICITY





MR. NELMAN OBWENGI SECRETARIAT COMMITTEE MEMBER



MR. ERIC WENDO CRETARIAT COMMITTEE MEMBER



MR. VICTOR DINDA ECRETARIAT COMMITTEE MEMBER



# University Of Choice